Oracle® Manufacturing: Subcontracting

User's Guide Release 12.1 Part No. E13615-04

August 2010



Oracle Manufacturing: Subcontracting User's Guide, Release 12.1

Part No. E13615-04

Copyright © 1996, 2010, Oracle and/or its affiliates. All rights reserved.

Primary Author: Sujata Patnaik

Contributing Author: Muralidharreddy Venkatasesha, Kevin Brown, Rashmi Ranjan Mohanty

Oracle is a registered trademark of Oracle Corporation and/or its affiliates. Other names may be trademarks of their respective owners.

This software and related documentation are provided under a license agreement containing restrictions on use and disclosure and are protected by intellectual property laws. Except as expressly permitted in your license agreement or allowed by law, you may not use, copy, reproduce, translate, broadcast, modify, license, transmit, distribute, exhibit, perform, publish or display any part, in any form, or by any means. Reverse engineering, disassembly, or decompilation of this software, unless required by law for interoperability, is prohibited.

The information contained herein is subject to change without notice and is not warranted to be error-free. If you find any errors, please report them to us in writing.

If this software or related documentation is delivered to the U.S. Government or anyone licensing it on behalf of the U.S. Government, the following notice is applicable:

U.S. GOVERNMENT RIGHTS

Programs, software, databases, and related documentation and technical data delivered to U.S. Government customers are "commercial computer software" or "commercial technical data" pursuant to the applicable Federal Acquisition Regulation and agency-specific supplemental regulations. As such, the use, duplication, disclosure, modification, and adaptation shall be subject to the restrictions and license terms set forth in the applicable Government contract, and, to the extent applicable by the terms of the Government contract, the additional rights set forth in FAR 52.227-19, Commercial Computer Software License (December 2007). Oracle USA, Inc., 500 Oracle Parkway, Redwood City, CA 94065.

This software is developed for general use in a variety of information management applications. It is not developed or intended for use in any inherently dangerous applications, including applications which may create a risk of personal injury. If you use this software in dangerous applications, then you shall be responsible to take all appropriate fail-safe, backup, redundancy and other measures to ensure the safe use of this software. Oracle Corporation and its affiliates disclaim any liability for any damages caused by use of this software in dangerous applications.

This software and documentation may provide access to or information on content, products and services from third parties. Oracle Corporation and its affiliates are not responsible for and expressly disclaim all warranties of any kind with respect to third party content, products and services. Oracle Corporation and its affiliates will not be responsible for any loss, costs, or damages incurred due to your access to or use of third party content, products or services.

Contents

Send Us Your Comments

Preface

1	Overview					
	Overview of Oracle Subcontracting	1-1				
2	Setting Up Subcontracting					
	Overview of Setting Up Subcontracting	2-2				
	Setting Profile Options	2-4				
	Setting up OEM Organizations	2-5				
	Setting Up Manufacturing Partner Organizations	2-8				
	Defining Customers and Suppliers	2-13				
	Associating Customers and Suppliers	2-15				
	Setting Up Item Definitions	2-17				
	Setting Up Bills of Material for Outsourced Assemblies	2-24				
	Setting Up Specific Subcontracting Accounting for Chargeable Subcontracting	2-25				
	Defining Specific Receivables Transaction Types for Chargeable Subcontracting	2-27				
	Defining Specific Transaction Sources for Chargeable Subcontracting	2-28				
	Setting Up Specific Order Management Transaction Types for Chargeable Subcont	racting 2-29				
	Setting Up Standard Costs of Components and Assemblies for Chargeable Subcont	racting 2-31				
	Defining Price Lists for Subcontracting Components	2-32				
	Setting Up Purchase Price of an Outsourced Assembly	2-35				
	Setting Up a Shipping Network	2-37				
	Defining Sourcing Rules	2-40				

3 Subcontracting Process

Subcontracting Planning	3-1
Overview	3-1
Outsourced Assembly with Synchronized Components	3-2
Outsourced Assembly with Pre-positioned Components	
Outsourced Assembly with Prepositioned and Synchronized Components	3-5
Subcontracting Process Execution	3-6
Outsourced Assembly with Synchronized Components	3-7
Outsourced Assembly with Prepositioned Components	3-9
Outsourced Assembly with Prepositioned and Synchronized Components	3-11
Subcontracting Concurrent Programs	3-13
Interlock Manager	3-13
Reconciliation Manager	3-16
Auto Receive Components	
Process Receiving Transactions	3-20
Processing Logic	3-21

4 Subcontracting Workbench

Overview	. 4-1
Viewing Subcontracting Orders	. 4-1
Viewing Replenishment Orders	. 4-5
Consumption Adjustments	. 4-8
Processing Consumption Adjustments	4-10

5 Subcontracting Accounting Process

Overview of the Chargeable Subcontracting Accounting Process	5-1
Costs and Prices in Chargeable Subcontracting	. 5-3
Replenishment Sales Orders - Accounting Transactions in Chargeable Subcontracting	. 5-4
Subcontracting Orders - Accounting Transactions in Chargeable Subcontracting	.5-6
Overview of Buy/Sell Subcontracting Accounting Process	5-10

6 Reports

Reports Overview	6-1
Subcontracting: Subcontracting Order Report	6-1
Subcontracting: Confirmation Report (External Mode)	6-4
Subcontracting Confirmation Report (Internal Mode)	6-9
Subcontracting: Cost Update Analysis Report	6-10

7 Subcontracting For Seiban-Based Manufacturing

Overview of Seiban-Based Manufacturing	7-1
Seiban-Based Manufacturing Setup	7-1
Organization Setup	7-2
Defining Cost Groups for MP Organizations	7-5
Defining Seiban Numbers	7-7
Organization Items	7-11
Seiban-Based Subcontracting Planning	7-12
Seiban-Based Subcontracting Execution	7-13

8 Subcontracting Business Flows

Drop Ship Components from RMS to MP	8-1
Modeling Components for Drop Ship	8-1
Planning Drop Ship Components	8-5
Process Execution Drop Ship Components	8-6
Multi-Level Outsourcing	8-8
Outsourcing Phantom Assemblies	8-8
Outsourcing Lot and Serial-Controlled Items	8-9

9 Troubleshooting

Overview	9-1
Interlock Manager	9-1
Auto Receive Components	9-3
Process Receiving Transactions	9-3

A Windows and Navigator Paths

Windows and Navigator Paths A-1

B Subcontracting in Oracle Daily Business Intelligence

ouveonclueting in ordere builty buomeos interingence
--

Glossary of Subcontracting Terms

Index

Send Us Your Comments

Oracle Manufacturing: Subcontracting User's Guide, Release 12.1

Part No. E13615-04

Oracle welcomes customers' comments and suggestions on the quality and usefulness of this document. Your feedback is important, and helps us to best meet your needs as a user of our products. For example:

- Are the implementation steps correct and complete?
- Did you understand the context of the procedures?
- Did you find any errors in the information?
- Does the structure of the information help you with your tasks?
- Do you need different information or graphics? If so, where, and in what format?
- Are the examples correct? Do you need more examples?

If you find any errors or have any other suggestions for improvement, then please tell us your name, the name of the company who has licensed our products, the title and part number of the documentation and the chapter, section, and page number (if available).

Note: Before sending us your comments, you might like to check that you have the latest version of the document and if any concerns are already addressed. To do this, access the new Oracle E-Business Suite Release Online Documentation CD available on My Oracle Support and www.oracle.com. It contains the most current Documentation Library plus all documents revised or released recently.

Send your comments to us using the electronic mail address: appsdoc_us@oracle.com

Please give your name, address, electronic mail address, and telephone number (optional).

If you need assistance with Oracle software, then please contact your support representative or Oracle Support Services.

If you require training or instruction in using Oracle software, then please contact your Oracle local office and inquire about our Oracle University offerings. A list of Oracle offices is available on our Web site at www.oracle.com.

Preface

Intended Audience

Welcome to Release 12.1 of the Oracle Manufacturing: Subcontracting User's Guide.

This guide contains the information needed to implement and use Oracle Receivables: Subcontracting.

See Related Information Sources on page x for more Oracle E-Business Suite product information.

Deaf/Hard of Hearing Access to Oracle Support Services

To reach Oracle Support Services, use a telecommunications relay service (TRS) to call Oracle Support at 1.800.223.1711. An Oracle Support Services engineer will handle technical issues and provide customer support according to the Oracle service request process. Information about TRS is available at

http://www.fcc.gov/cgb/consumerfacts/trs.html, and a list of phone numbers is available at http://www.fcc.gov/cgb/dro/trsphonebk.html.

Documentation Accessibility

Our goal is to make Oracle products, services, and supporting documentation accessible to all users, including users that are disabled. To that end, our documentation includes features that make information available to users of assistive technology. This documentation is available in HTML format, and contains markup to facilitate access by the disabled community. Accessibility standards will continue to evolve over time, and Oracle is actively engaged with other market-leading technology vendors to address technical obstacles so that our documentation can be accessible to all of our customers. For more information, visit the Oracle Accessibility Program Web site at http://www.oracle.com/accessibility/.

Accessibility of Code Examples in Documentation

Screen readers may not always correctly read the code examples in this document. The conventions for writing code require that closing braces should appear on an otherwise empty line; however, some screen readers may not always read a line of text that consists solely of a bracket or brace.

Accessibility of Links to External Web Sites in Documentation

This documentation may contain links to Web sites of other companies or organizations that Oracle does not own or control. Oracle neither evaluates nor makes any representations regarding the accessibility of these Web sites.

Structure

- 1 Overview
- 2 Setting Up Subcontracting
- **3 Subcontracting Process**
- 4 Subcontracting Workbench
- 5 Subcontracting Accounting Process
- 6 Reports
- 7 Subcontracting For Seiban-Based Manufacturing
- 8 Subcontracting Business Flows
- 9 Troubleshooting
- A Windows and Navigator Paths
- **B** Subcontracting in Oracle Daily Business Intelligence
- **Glossary of Subcontracting Terms**

Related Information Sources

You can choose from many sources of information, including online documentation, training, and support services, to increase your knowledge and understanding of Oracle Receivables: Subcontracting.

If this guide refers you to other Oracle Applications documentation, use only the Release 12 versions of those guides.

Online Documentation

All Oracle Applications documentation is available online (HTML or PDF).

- Online Help Online help patches (HTML) are available on OracleMetaLink
- About Documents Refer to the About Document for the mini-pack or family pack that you have installed to learn about new documentation or documentation patches that you can download. About Documents are available on Oracle*MetaLink*

Guides Related to All Products

Financials Glossary: The glossary includes definitions of common terms that are shared by all Oracle Financials products. In some cases, there may be different definitions of the same term for different Financials products. If you are unsure of the meaning of a term you see in an Oracle Financials guide, please refer to the glossary for clarification. You can find the glossary in the online help or in the *Oracle General Ledger User's Guide*.

Oracle E-Business Suite User's Guide: This guide explains how to enter data, query, run reports, and navigate using the graphical user interface (GUI) available with this release of Receivables (and any other Oracle Applications products). This guide also includes information on setting user profiles, as well as running and reviewing reports and concurrent processes.

You can access this user's guide online by choosing "Getting Started with Oracle Applications" from any Oracle Applications help file.

User Guides Related to This Product

Receivables shares data and setup information with other Oracle Applications products. Even if you have not installed them as separate products, your Receivables application includes some forms and functionality from other Oracle Applications. Therefore, you may want to refer to other user guides when you set up and use Receivables.

Oracle Public Sector Financials Documentation

Information regarding public sector functionality in Receivables is documented in this guide. For information regarding public sector functionality in other Public Sector Financial's products, refer to the following documentation:

- Oracle General Ledger User Guide
- Oracle Purchasing User's Guide
- Oracle Payables User Guide

Oracle Projects Documentation Set

- Oracle Projects Implementation Guide: Use this manual as a guide for implementing Oracle Projects. This manual also includes appendixes covering function security, menus and responsibilities, and profile options.
- Oracle Projects Fundamentals User Guide: This guide provides the common foundation shared across the Oracle Projects products. Use this guide to learn fundamental information about the Oracle Projects solution. This guide includes a Navigation Paths appendix. Use this appendix to find out how to access each window in the Oracle Projects solution.
- **Oracle Project Costing User Guide:** Use this guide to learn detailed information about Oracle Project Costing. Oracle Project Costing provides the tools for processing project expenditures, including calculating their cost to each project and determining the General Ledger accounts to which the costs are posted.

- **Oracle Project Billing User Guide:** Use this guide to learn how to use Oracle Project Billing to process client invoicing and measure the profitability of your contract projects.
- **Oracle Project Management User Guide:** This guide shows you how to use Oracle Project Management to manage projects through their lifecycles from planning, through execution, to completion.
- **Oracle Project Resource Management User Guide:** This guide provides you with information on how to use Oracle Project Resource Management. It includes information about staffing, scheduling, and reporting on project resources.
- Oracle Projects API's, Client Extensions, and Open Interfaces Reference: This manual gives detailed information about all public application programming interfaces (API's) that you can use to extend Oracle Projects functionality.

Oracle General Ledger User's Guide

Use this manual when you plan and define your chart of accounts, accounting period types and accounting calendar, functional currency, and set of books. It also describes how to define journal entry sources and categories so you can create journal entries for your general ledger. If you use multiple currencies, use this manual when you define additional rate types, and enter daily rates. This manual also includes complete information on implementing Budgetary Control.

Oracle Receivables Tax Manual

This manual provides everything you need to know about calculating tax within Oracle Receivables, Oracle Order Management, Oracle Sales, and Oracle Web Customers. It includes information about implementation procedures, setup forms and windows, the Oracle Receivables Tax calculation process, tax reports and listings, and open interfaces.

Oracle Cash Management User Guide

This guide provides information about using Oracle Cash Management to clear your receipts, as well as reconciling bank statements with your outstanding balances, transactions, and receipts.

Oracle HRMS Documentation Set

This set of guides explains how to define your employees, so you can give them operating unit and job assignments. It also explains how to set up an organization (operating unit). Even if you do not install Oracle HRMS, you can set up employees and organizations using Oracle HRMS windows. Specifically, the following manuals will help you set up employees and operating units:

- Using Oracle HRMS The Fundamentals: This user guide explains how to set up and use enterprise modeling, organization management, and cost analysis.
- **Managing People Using Oracle HRMS:** Use this guide to find out about entering employees.

Oracle Payables User's Guide

Refer to this manual to learn how to use Invoice Import to create invoices in Oracle Payables. This manual also explains how to define suppliers, and how to specify supplier and employee numbering schemes for invoices. The guide also describes how accounts payable transactions are posted to General Ledger from the payables subledger.

Oracle Inventory User's Guide

If you install Oracle Inventory, refer to this manual to learn how to define your items, units of measure classes, units of measure, and unit of measure conversions for use in measuring amounts for your units of production items, as well as other information about setting up and using Oracle Inventory.

Oracle Business Intelligence System Implementation Guide

This guide provides information about implementing Oracle Business Intelligence (BIS) in your environment.

BIS Release 12 User's Guide Online Help

This guide is provided as online help only from the BIS application and includes information about intelligence reports, Discoverer workbooks, and the Performance Management Framework.

Country-Specific Manuals

Use these manuals to meet statutory requirements and common business practices in your country or region. They also describe additional features added to Receivables to meet those requirements. Look for a user guide appropriate to your country; for example, see the Oracle Financial's for the Czech Republic User's Guide for more information about using this software in the Czech Republic.

Oracle Applications Character Mode to GUI Menu Path Changes

This is a quick reference guide for experienced Oracle Applications end users migrating from character mode to a graphical user interface (GUI). This guide lists each character mode form and describes which GUI windows or functions replace it.

Oracle Financial's Open Interfaces Guide

This guide contains a brief summary of each Oracle Financial Applications open interface. You can also read about the Receivables open interface tables in the appropriate sections of the *Oracle Receivables User's Guide*.

Installation and System Administration

Oracle E-Business Suite Concepts

This book is intended for all those planning to deploy Oracle E-Business Suite Release 12, or contemplating significant changes to a configuration. After describing the Oracle E-Business Suite architecture and technology stack, it focuses on strategic topics, giving a broad outline of the actions needed to achieve a particular goal, plus the installation and configuration choices that may be available.

Oracle E-Business Suite Installation Guide: Using Rapid Install

This book is intended for use by anyone who is responsible for installing or upgrading Oracle E-Business Suite. It provides instructions for running Rapid Install either to carry out a fresh installation of Oracle E-Business Suite Release 12, or as part of an upgrade from Release 11*i* to Release 12. The book also describes the steps needed to install the technology stack components only, for the special situations where this is applicable

Oracle E-Business Suite Upgrade Guide: Release 11i to Release 12.1.1

Refer to this guide if you are upgrading your Oracle Applications. This guide describes the upgrade process and lists database and product-specific upgrade tasks.

Maintaining Oracle E-Business Suite Documentation Set

This documentation set provides maintenance and patching information for the Oracle E-Business Suite DBA. *Oracle E-Business Suite Maintenance Procedures* provides a description of the strategies, related tasks, and troubleshooting activities that will help ensure the continued smooth running of an Oracle E-Business Suite system. *Oracle E-Business Suite Maintenance Utilities* describes the Oracle E-Business Suite utilities that are supplied with Oracle E-Business Suite and used to maintain the application file system and database. It also provides a detailed description of the numerous options available to meet specific operational requirements. *Oracle E-Business Suite Patching Procedures* explains how to patch an Oracle E-Business Suite system, covering the key concepts and strategies. Also included are recommendations for optimizing typical patching operations and reducing downtime.

Oracle E-Business Suite System Administrator's Guide Documentation Set

This documentation set provides planning and reference information for the Oracle E-Business Suite System Administrator. *Oracle E-Business Suite System Administrator's Guide - Configuration* contains information on system configuration steps, including defining concurrent programs and managers, enabling Oracle Applications Manager features, and setting up printers and online help. *Oracle E-Business Suite System Administrator's Guide - Maintenance* provides information for frequent tasks such as monitoring your system with Oracle Applications Manager, administering Oracle E-Business Suite Secure Enterprise Search, managing concurrent managers and reports, using diagnostic utilities including logging, managing profile options, and using alerts. *Oracle E-Business Suite System Administrator's Guide - Security* describes User Management, data security, function security, auditing, and security configurations.

Oracle Alert User's Guide

This guide explains how to define periodic and event alerts to monitor the status of your Oracle Applications data.

Oracle E-Business Suite Developer's Guide

This guide contains the coding standards followed by the Oracle E-Business Suite development staff. It describes the Oracle Application Object Library components needed to implement the Oracle E-Business Suite user interface described in the Oracle E-Business Suite User Interface Standards for Forms-Based Products. It provides information

to help you build your custom Oracle Forms Developer forms so that they integrate with Oracle E-Business Suite. In addition, this guide has information for customizations in features such as concurrent programs, flexfields, messages, and logging.

Other Implementation Documentation

Oracle Applications Product Update Notes

Use this guide as a reference for upgrading an installation of Oracle Applications. It provides a history of the changes to individual Oracle Applications products between Release 11.0 and Release 12. It includes new features, enhancements, and changes made to database objects, profile options, and seed data for this interval.

Multiple Reporting Currencies in Oracle Applications

If you use the Multiple Reporting Currencies feature to record transactions in more than one currency, use this manual before you implement Oracle Receivables. This manual details additional steps and setup considerations for implementing Oracle Receivables with Multiple Reporting Currencies.

Multiple Organizations in Oracle Applications

This guide describes how to set up and use Oracle Receivables with Oracle Applications' Multiple Organization support feature, so you can define and support different organization structures when running a single installation of Oracle Receivables.

Oracle Workflow Administrator's Guide

This guide explains how to complete the setup steps necessary for any Oracle Applications product that includes workflow-enabled processes, as well as how to monitor the progress of runtime workflow processes.

Oracle Workflow Developer's Guide

This guide explains how to define new workflow business processes and customize existing Oracle Applications-embedded workflow processes. It also describes how to define and customize business events and event subscriptions.

Oracle Workflow User's Guide

This guide describes how Oracle Applications users can view and respond to workflow notifications and monitor the progress of their workflow processes.

Oracle Workflow API Reference

This guide describes the API's provided for developers and administrators to access Oracle Workflow.

Oracle E-Business Suite Flexfields Guide

This guide provides flexfields planning, setup, and reference information for the Oracle E-Business Suite implementation team, as well as for users responsible for the ongoing maintenance of Oracle E-Business Suite product data. This guide also provides information on creating custom reports on flexfields data.

Oracle eTechnical Reference Manuals

Each eTechnical Reference Manual (eTRM) contains database diagrams and a detailed description of database tables, forms, reports, and programs for a specific Oracle Applications product. This information helps you convert data from your existing applications and integrate Oracle Applications data with non-Oracle applications, and write custom reports for Oracle Applications products. Oracle eTRM is available on Oracle*MetaLink*.

Oracle E-Business Suite User Interface Standards for Forms-Based Products

This guide contains the user interface (UI) standards followed by the Oracle E-Business Suite development staff. It describes the UI for the Oracle E-Business Suite products and how to apply this UI to the design of an application built by using Oracle Forms.

Oracle Manufacturing API's and Open Interfaces Manual

This manual contains up-to-date information about integrating with other Oracle Manufacturing applications and with your other systems. This documentation includes API's and open interfaces found in Oracle Manufacturing.

Oracle Order Management Suite API's and Open Interfaces Manual

This manual contains up-to-date information about integrating with other Oracle Manufacturing applications and with your other systems. This documentation includes API's and open interfaces found in Oracle Order Management Suite.

Oracle Applications Message Reference Manual

This manual describes all Oracle Applications messages. This manual is available in HTML format on the documentation CD-ROM for Release 12.

Integration Repository

The Oracle Integration Repository is a compilation of information about the service endpoints exposed by the Oracle E-Business Suite of applications. It provides a complete catalog of Oracle E-Business Suite's business service interfaces. The tool lets users easily discover and deploy the appropriate business service interface for integration with any system, application, or business partner.

The Oracle Integration Repository is shipped as part of the E-Business Suite. As your instance is patched, the repository is automatically updated with content appropriate for the precise revisions of interfaces in your environment.

Do Not Use Database Tools to Modify Oracle E-Business Suite Data

Oracle STRONGLY RECOMMENDS that you never use SQL*Plus, Oracle Data Browser, database triggers, or any other tool to modify Oracle E-Business Suite data unless otherwise instructed.

Oracle provides powerful tools you can use to create, store, change, retrieve, and maintain information in an Oracle database. But if you use Oracle tools such as

SQL*Plus to modify Oracle E-Business Suite data, you risk destroying the integrity of your data and you lose the ability to audit changes to your data.

Because Oracle E-Business Suite tables are interrelated, any change you make using an Oracle E-Business Suite form can update many tables at once. But when you modify Oracle E-Business Suite data using anything other than Oracle E-Business Suite, you may change a row in one table without making corresponding changes in related tables. If your tables get out of synchronization with each other, you risk retrieving erroneous information and you risk unpredictable results throughout Oracle E-Business Suite.

When you use Oracle E-Business Suite to modify your data, Oracle E-Business Suite automatically checks that your changes are valid. Oracle E-Business Suite also keeps track of who changes information. If you enter information into database tables using database tools, you may store invalid information. You also lose the ability to track who has changed your information because SQL*Plus and other database tools do not keep a record of changes.

1

Overview

This chapter covers the following topics:

Overview of Oracle Subcontracting

Overview of Oracle Subcontracting

Subcontracting is a common business practice where a brand-owner or an Original Equipment Manufacturer (OEM) outsources its entire manufacturing operations or a portion of it by entering into a contractual agreement with an external manufacturing service provider commonly known as a Manufacturing Partner (MP).

There are different ways in which enterprises outsource their manufacturing activities. These variations are driven by the strategic decisions that are made on some of the following factors:s:

• Extent of Outsourcing:

Enterprises can opt to outsource the entire manufacturing process or a portion of it by collaborating with a MP.

• Nature of Component Supply:

Enterprises can either own and manage the components for consumption at the MP's facility, or engage a supplier to either own and consign inventory, or drop ship the components at the MP's facility. In other situations, the OEM may charge the MP by registering a sale of the components resulting in a complete transfer of ownership

• Shipment of Finished Goods:

Enterprises can decide to either supply finished goods directly to the customer or enter into a contractual agreement with the MP to drop ship the finished goods to the customer's facility.

Oracle supports the following types of subcontracting business practices that involve complete outsourcing of assemblies and most importantly, component sale by an OEM

to a MP:

- Chargeable Subcontracting
- Buy/Sell Subcontracting

Chargeable Subcontracting

Chargeable Subcontracting is a practice where the OEM completely outsources the manufacturing of an assembly to an MP and makes a provisional sale of components by invoicing the MP. These components are used to build the assembly at the MP's facility. In this practice, although the OEM registers a sale of components to the MP, the OEM still retains the ownership of the components and the inventory is reported under OEM's inventory valuation. When the OEM receives the assemblies, the MP invoices the OEM for the gross price of the assembly.

In a chargeable subcontracting relationship, the MP does not pay the OEM for purchasing the subcontracting components. The OEM pays the MP only for the value added portion in the outsourcing process, making it mandatory to net receivables invoices for components, and payables invoices for assemblies.

Chargeable Subcontracting Process



The Chargeable Subcontracting Process diagram describes the chargeable subcontracting business flow where an OEM outsources an assembly A to a MP and makes a provisional sale of components B and C to MP that are consumed at the later's premises to manufacture assembly A. Assembly A's bill of material constitutes of 2 Ea of B and 1 Ea of C. Although there can be different modes of component supply, in this specific example, the OEM buys components B and C from a RMS (Raw Material Supplier) and sells them to the MP. In this example:

- 1. OEM periodically buys Components B and C from the RMS at the rate of \$2 per each unit of B and \$3 per each unit of C..
- **2.** RMS ships components and invoices OEM for supplying B and C at the rate of \$2 per B and \$3 per C.

3. OEM outsources the manufacturing of assembly A by raising a purchase order or a blanket release on the MP at the rate of \$19 per each unit of A.

Note: The purchase price of the assembly is determined considering the components' sales price and the value added in the manufacturing process.

4. MP orders components B and C from OEM at the rate of \$4 per each unit of B and \$6 per each unit of C.

Note: Although the OEM buys components at a certain price, the OEM may sell the components to the MP at a different price to prevent visibility of the actual purchase costs. In this example, OEM procures B and C at \$2 per each unit of B and \$3 per each unit of C from RMS and sales B and C at \$4 per each unit of B and \$6 per each unit of C from MP.

5. Appropriate units of components B and C are allocated to the respective purchase order for A for the purpose of planning and tracking. The OEM then ships Components B and C, and invoices MP at the rate of \$4 per each unit of B and \$6 per each unit of C. The MP receives components B and C and manufactures A.

Note: The OEM registers a sale, but retains the ownership of the components. MP ships assembly A and invoices OEM at the rate of \$19 per each unit of A.

6. OEM receives Assembly A and nets accounts receivable invoices for selling B and C and account payble invoices for purchasing assembly. The OEM pays only for the net value added in the manufacturing of A. In this example, the added value for each unit of A is calculated as:

Purchase Price per unit of A = \$19

Selling Price per unit of B = \$4

Selling Price per unit of C =\$6

Component usage per unit of A = 2 units of B, 1 unit of C

Net Value Add per unit of A = [\$19 - (2 * \$4 + 1* \$6)] = \$5

Note: In a chargeable subcontracting relation, the MP does not pay the OEM for buying the components, making it mandatory to net subcontracting account receivables and payables.

Buy/Sell Subcontracting

Buy/Sell Subcontracting is a business practice where an Original Equipment Manufacturer (OEM) completely outsources the manufacturing of an assembly to a Manufacturing Partner (MP) by buying the assembly from the MP and most importantly, selling the components to the MP that are consumed in the manufacturing of the assembly at the MP's premises. The ownership of the components is transferred to the MP immediately after the OEM ships the components to the MP unlike Chargeable Subcontracting where the OEM retains the ownership of the components throughout the subcontracting process.

In a Buy/Sell scenario, the sale of subcontracting components and purchase of outsourced assemblies are treated as independent business transactions. Receivables and Payables are generally not netted – OEM pays the MP for purchasing the outsourced assemblies and the MP pays for buying the subcontracting components from the OEM.

Buy/Sell Subcontracting Process



The Buy/Sell Subcontracting process diagram describes a buy/sell subcontracting business flow, where the OEM outsources assembly A to an MP, buys components B and C from the RMS and sells them to the MP for manufacturing A at the later's premises. Assembly A's bill of material constitutes of 2 Ea of B and 1 Ea of C. In this example:

- 1. OEM periodically buys Components B and C from the RMS at the rate of \$2 per each unit of B and \$3 per each unit of C.
- **2**. The RMS ships components and invoices the OEM for supplying B and C at the rate of \$2 per B and \$3 per C.
- **3.** The OEM outsources the manufacturing of assembly A by raising a purchase order or a blanket release on the MP at the rate of \$19 per each unit of A.

Note: The purchase price of the assembly includes the components' sales price and the value added in the manufacturing process.

4. The MP orders components B and C from the OEM at the rate of \$4 per each unit of B and \$6 per each unit of C.

Note: Like chargeable subcontracting, the OEM may sell the components to the MP at a different price to prevent visibility of the actual purchase costs. In this example, OEM procures B and C at \$2 per each unit of B and \$3 per each unit of C from RMS and sales B and C at \$4 per each unit of B and \$6 per each unit of C from MP.

5. Appropriate units of components B and C are allocated to the respective purchase order for A for the purpose of planning and tracking. The OEM ships Components B and C, and invoices MP at the rate of \$4 per each unit of B and \$6 per each unit of C. MP receives components B and C and manufactures A.

Note: In a buy/sell subcontracting relationship, the shipment of the components to the MP results in a complete transfer of ownership of the components from the OEM to the MP.

- 6. The MP ships assembly A and invoices OEM at the rate of \$19 per each unit of A.
- 7. As the sale of subcontracting components and purchase of outsourced assemblies are treated as independent business transactions, the OEM pays the MP for buying assembly A at the rate of \$19 per unit of A, and the MP pays the OEM at the rate of of \$4 per each unit of B and \$6 per each unit of C.

Note: Unlike chargeable subcontracting, netting of subcontracting account receivables and payables is optional for Buy/Sell subcontracting.

Major Features of Subcontracting

Subcontracting features include:

- Modeling of OEM and MP as inventory organizations to facilitate tracking and simulation of subcontracting processes.
 - Accounting transactions in the MP org are not posted to the General Ledger (GL) to avoid any unwanted financial impact.

- Chargeable Subcontracting support is only for Standard Costing Orgs and can be deployed in Japan, Taiwan, and Korea.
- Buy/Sell Subcontracting support is for Standard, Average, FIFO and LIFO costing methods and can be deployed in any country.
- Separate tracking of accounting transactions and variances associated with subcontracting component sales in the OEM Org by setting up different accounts for Subcontracting COGS, Subcontracting Revenue, and Subcontracting Receivables.

Note: This is relevant only for chargeable subcontracting as the component sale is virtual in nature and the OEM retains the ownership of the components even after the sale.

- Integrated planning (using ASCP) and subcontracting execution in discrete and project manufacturing environments to manage and control processes throughout the extended supply chain.
- Support for different types of component supplies both Pre-positioned and Synchronized, including the ability to drop ship components to partner's site that help in flexibly modelling the subcontracting process in varying business conditions.
- Automatic creation of Discrete Jobs in the MP Org to simulate assembly production at the MP's facility in response to a purchase order or a blanket release (referred to as Subcontracting Orders in the subcontracting solution) through a concurrent program referred to as Interlock Manager.
- Automatic creation of component purchase orders (referred to as Replenishment Purchase Orders in the subcontracting solution) for purchasing components from OEM and creation of corresponding component sales orders (referred to as Replenishment Sales Orders in the subcontracting solution) for shipping components to the MP through the Interlock Manager.
- Automatic allocation of the Replenishment Sales Order component supplies to corresponding Subcontracting Orders for outsourced assemblies through the Interlock Manager.
- Automatic receipt of components in the MP Org based on in transit lead times through a concurrent program referred to as Auto Receive Components eliminate any manual effort involved in performing such transactions.
- Automatic completion of the discrete job, backflushing of components and appropriate inventory balancing in the MP Org upon receipt of the outsourced

assembly in the OEM Org for ensuring accuracy of inventory records that better planning and control through a concurrent program reffered to as Process Receiving Transactions.

- Dedicated Subcontracting Workbench and Reports providing better tracking and increased visibility throughout the subcontracting life cycle.
- Ability to manage subcontracting process exceptions (over or under consumption, component and assembly returns, etc) helps in taking care of process variations and discrepancies.
- Option to net subcontracting payables and receivables through the AP/AR Netting feature streamlines the payment process and provides greater flexibility in conducting business with partners.

Setting Up Subcontracting

This chapter covers the following topics:

- Overview of Setting Up Subcontracting
- Setting Profile Options
- Setting up OEM Organizations
- Setting Up Manufacturing Partner Organizations
- Defining Customers and Suppliers
- Associating Customers and Suppliers
- Setting Up Item Definitions
- Setting Up Bills of Material for Outsourced Assemblies
- Setting Up Specific Subcontracting Accounting for Chargeable Subcontracting
- Defining Specific Receivables Transaction Types for Chargeable Subcontracting
- Defining Specific Transaction Sources for Chargeable Subcontracting
- Setting Up Specific Order Management Transaction Types for Chargeable Subcontracting
- Setting Up Standard Costs of Components and Assemblies for Chargeable Subcontracting
- Defining Price Lists for Subcontracting Components
- Setting Up Purchase Price of an Outsourced Assembly
- Setting Up a Shipping Network
- Defining Sourcing Rules
- Defining Netting Agreements

Overview of Setting Up Subcontracting

The following sections describe the setup steps that are required for implementing Chargeable and Buy/Sell Subcontracting.

Setup Steps

The key setup steps are:

- 1. Enable subcontracting profile options.
- 2. Define Customers and Suppliers.
- **3**. Define OEM and MP Organizations, and associate customers and suppliers defined in the previous step.
- 4. Define components and assemblies in both the MP and OEM organizations.
- **5**. Define specific accounts, AR, and OM transaction types for execution and accounting.

Note: This step is required only for Chargeable Subcontracting.

- **6**. Define shipping networks between the OEM and MP, and enable subcontracting relationships.
- 7. Setup AP/AR Netting Agreements (mandatory for Chargeable Subcontracting and Optional for Buy/Sell).

Process Steps

The Subcontracting process includes these steps:

- 1. Creating a purchase order (referred to as Subcontracting Order) for buying the outsourced assembly from the MP.
- **2**. Creating a Discrete Job in the MP Organization against the Subcontracting Order automatically, using the Interlock Manager.
- **3.** Creating Replenishment Purchase Orders in the MP Organization for procuring components from the OEM automatically using the Interlock Manager.
- 4. Creating Replenishment Sales Orders in the OEM Organization for shipping components from OEM to MP automatically using the Interlock Manager.

- **5.** Ship-Confirming Replenishment Sales Orders in the OEM Organization to ship components to MP.
- **6**. Running the Auto Receive Components concurrent program to automatically receive the components in the MP.
- 7. Receiving the outsourced assemblies in the OEM Organization against subcontracting orders created in Step 1.
- 8. Running the Process Receiving Transactions concurrent program. This step completes the WIP job and backflushes the components and reduces the inventory of the outsourced assembly by an appropriate amount in the MP Organization.
- **9**. Performing batch netting for AP and AR invoices, for paying the MP. This is an optional step for Buy and Sell Subcontracting.

This diagram illustrates the setup and process flow for Chargeable Subcontracting:



This diagram illustrates the setup and process flow for Buy and Sell Subcontracting:



Setting Profile Options

You must enable these profile options:

- JMF: Enable Subcontracting
- Subcontracting Enabled

You must enable both profile options simultaneously at the site level.

	User	Sys Admin	Sys Admin	Sys Admin	Sys Admin		
Profile Option	User	User	Resp	Арр	Site	Required	Default Value
JMF: Enable Subcontracting	-	-	-	-	Yes	No	No
Subcontracting Enabled	-	-	-	-	Yes	No	No

Yes	You can update the profile option
-	You can view the profile option value but you cannot change it.
No	You cannot view or change the profile option value.

JMF: Enable Subcontracting

This profile should be set to Yes to use the subcontracting features. You can update this profile option at the site level only.

Yes: Enables Subcontracting.

No: Disables Subcontracting.

Subcontracting Enabled

This profile should be set to Yes to consider outsourced assembly item invoices in AP and AR Netting. You can update this profile option at the site level only.

Yes: Enables Subcontracting AP/AR Netting

No: Disables Subcontracting AP/AR Netting

Related Topics

See: Profile Options, Oracle E-Business Suite System Administrator's Guide - Maintenance.

Setting up OEM Organizations

Define and set up the Original Equipment Manufacturer (OEM).

The OEM organization is the organization that buys an outsourced assembly, and ships subcontracting components to the manufacturing partners.

To set up OEM organizations:

- 1. From the Inventory responsibility, navigate to the Organization window.
- Define the OEM organization as an inventory organization. Select the Location Address of Japan, Korea, or Taiwan if you are setting up Chargeable Subcontracting. You can select any country if you are setting up Buy/Sell Subcontracting.

Organization				
Name	GBL OE3 Organization	Type Pla	ant	
Dates	26-OCT-2005	To		
Location	OE3 Location	Internal or External	Internal	
Location Address	JapanJapan			
Internal Address				[]]
Organization Classifica	ations			
Name			Enabled	
Inventory Organiza	tion		~	<u> </u>
Ĩ				
Ĭ				-
			<u>O</u> thers	

3. Select Others. The Additional Organization Information window appears.

Additional Organization Information	×
Find %	
Additional Information	
Accounting Information	
Customer/Supplier Association	
Inventory Information	
Receiving Information	
(Eind) (OK Cancel)	

4. Select Inventory Information to view the Organization Parameters window.

- 5. Select the Costing Information tab.
- **6**. Set the Costing Method of the OEM Org as below:
 - For Chargeable Subcontracting, set the Costing to Standard.
 - For Buy/Sell Subcontracting, set the Costing Method to any of the following costing methods: Standard, Average, FIFO and LIFO.
- 7. Since the OEM is a regular inventory organization, select *Yes* for Transfer to GL to post all accounting transactions to the general ledger.

Organization Parameters (OE3)	
Inventory Parameters Costing Information Re	evision, Lot, Serial And LPN 🛛 ATP, Pick, Item-Sourcing 📃 💽
Costing Organization	GBL OE3 Organization
Costing Method	Standard
Rates Cost Type	
Transfer to GL	Yes
	□ <u>R</u> everse Encumbrance
	Project Cost Collect. Enabled
	Defer Logical Transactions
Cost Cutoff Date	
Default Material Sub-Element	
Material Overhead Sub-Element	
Default Cost Group	CG-120504
Valuation Accounts	
Material	01-000-1410-0000-000
Outside Processing	01-000-1450-0000-000
Material Overhead	01-000-1420-0000-000
Overhead	01-000-1430-0000-000
Resource	01-000-1440-0000-000
Expense	01-520-7530-0000-000

Note: Warehouse Management (WMS), Process, and EAM-enabled organizations are not supported as OEM organizations. If an organization is defined as WMS, EAM, or Process, then you cannot assign or define outsourced assemblies and subcontracting components to this organization.

8. Save your work.

For additional information about organization setup, see: Defining

Inter-Organization Information, Oracle Inventory User's Guide and Organization Parameters Window, Oracle Inventory User's Guide.

Setting Up Manufacturing Partner Organizations

To use the Chargeable and Buy/Sell Subcontracting features, define Manufacturing Partner Organization.

To set up MP organizations:

- 1. Navigate to the Organization window.
- 2. Define the MP organization as an inventory organization. Select the Location Address as Japan, Korea, or Taiwan for Chargeable Subcontracting. You can select any country for Buy/Sell Subcontracting.

Organization				
Name	GBL TP1 Organization	Туре Т	hird Party	
From	26-OCT-2005	To		
Location	TP1 Location	Internal or Externa	al External	
Location Address	JapanJapan			
Internal Address				[🗌]
Organization Classific	ations			
Name			Enabled	
Inventory Organiza	ition		•	
Ŭ				

3. Click Others. The Additional Organization Information window appears.
| Additional Organization Information 🛛 🛛 🗙 |
|---|
| |
| Find % |
| |
| Additional Information |
| Accounting Information |
| Customer/Supplier Association |
| Inventory Information |
| Receiving Information |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| Eind QK Cancel |

- 4. Select Inventory Information. The Organization Parameters window appears.
- **5.** In the Organization Parameters window, select the Manufacturing Partner Organization indicator.

Organization Parameters (TP1)	
Inventory Parameters Costing Information	n Revision, Lot, Serial And LPN ATP, Pick, Item-Sourcing 🕑
Organization Code	TP1
Item Master Organization	Vision Operations
Calendar	Vision01
Demand Class	
Move Order Timeout Period	Days
Move Order Timeout Action	Approve automatically
Locator Control	None 🔽
	Enforce Locator Alias Uniqueness
1	□ Quality Skipping Inspection Control
1	✓ Allow Negative Balances
1	Auto Delete Allocations at Move Order Cancel
Enabled Products & Features	
☑ Manufacturing Partner Organiz	ation 🗆 EAM Enabled
Process Manufacturing Enable	d WMS Enabled
□ W <u>C</u> S Enabled	
EAM Organization	
Load Weight	UOM
Volume	UOM
V	

- **6**. Select the Costing Information tab.
- **7.** Select *No* for Transfer to GL as the MP organization is created for simulation and the accounting transactions for this organization should not be transferred to the general ledger.

Organization Parameters (TP1)	
Inventory Parameters Costing Information Re	evision, Lot, Serial And LPN 🛛 ATP, Pick, Item-Sourcing 📃 💽
Costing Organization	GBL TP1 Organization
Costing Method	Standard
Rates Cost Type	
Transfer to GL	No
	Reverse Encumbrance
	_ □ Project Cost Collect. Enabled
	Defer Logical Transactions
Cost Cutoff Date	
Default Material Sub-Element	
Material Overhead Sub-Element	
Default Cost Group	CG-121504
- Maluation Accounts	
Valuation Accounts	01-580-7740-0000-000
Outeide Processing	01-580-7740-0000-000
Material Overhead	01-580-7740-0000-000
Overhead	01-580-7740-0000-000
Resource	01-580-7740-0000-000
Expense	01-580-7740-0000-000

For additional information about setting up an Organization, see: Defining Inter-Organization Information, *Oracle Inventory User's Guide* and Organization Parameters Window, *Oracle Inventory User's Guide*.

To set up receiving options for MP organizations:

In both Chargeable and Buy/Sell Subcontracting practices, the MP procures subcontracting components from the OEM. To support this, the system automatically creates replenishment purchase orders and receives components in the MP organization. Set up the receiving options in the MP organization to enable this.

- **1.** From the Purchasing responsibility, navigate to the Setup/Organizations/Receiving options page.
- 2. Select the MP Organization and click Go. The Receiving Options page appears.
- 3. Enter Receipt Days Early equals 100, Receipt days Late equals 100, and Receipt Days Exceeded Action equals none.

- 4. Enter **Over Receipt Tolerance** equals 100 and **Over Receipt Action** equals none.
- 5. Enter Receipt Routing equals Direct Delivery.
- **6**. Set Mandatory Accounts as miscellaneous accounts and leave all others blank. This is because as the MP is created for simulation and the costs are not posted to the general ledger, the accounts are not significant.

ORACLE			Diagnostic	s Prefere	nces Help Personalize F	Page Close Wind	low
Receiving Options * Indicates required field			Inventory Org	anization	GBL TP1 Organization	Cancel	Ge Save
Enforce Ship-Tc ASN Control Action * Receipt Days East Receipt Days East Receipt Days Exceed-Action * Over Receipt Tolerance (% Over Receipt Routing RMA Receipt Routing Receipt Routing	None M None M 100 100 100 100 100 100 None M 9 Standard Receipt 9 Standard Receipt 9 Direct Delivery 10 Allow Substitute Receipts		Receipt Number Generation Receipt Number Type * Next Receipt Number Validate Lots on RMA Receipts	Allow Allow Allow Allow Allow Allow Valida Automati Numeric	Unordered Receipts Express Transactions Cascade Transactions Blind Receiving te Serial Numbers on RMA f c Serial Numbers on RMA f d	Receipts	
Accounting							
* Receiving Inventory Account Retroactive Price Adjustment Account	01-580-7740-0000-000 Company-Department-Account-Sub-Account-Product] R					
* Clearing Account	01-580-7740-0000-000 Company-Department-Account-Sub-Account-Product	1					
Cost Factors							
Interface to Advanced Pricing Interface to Transportation Execution							
						Cancel	Sav

To define WIP parameters:

Define WIP Parameters for the MP organization. See: Defining WIP Parameters, *Oracle Work in Process User's Guide*. Accounts are not significant; therefore, you can set the WIP accounting class with miscellaneous accounts and then define it in the WIP Parameters window. The system uses the supply subinventory defined in the WIP Parameters window to receive the components when the replenishment purchase order is received in the MP organization. The system also uses it to backflush the inventory when the WIP job is completed for simulating the material consumption at the MP Organization after the outsourced assemblies are received against the subcontracting purchase orders in the OEM organization.

- 1. From the WIP responsibility, navigate to the Work in Process Parameters window.
- 2. Select the MP Organization.
- 3. Enter WIP parameters.

0	/ork in Pr	ocess Param	neters (TP5)						_ 🗆 ×
_									_
D	iscrete	Repetitive	Move Transaction	Material	Intraoperation	Outside Processing	Scheduling	Mobile	
		and during the Open		✓ Include	Component Yie	ld			
		acknush Cor	ntrois						
		S	Supply Subinventory	STORES					
			Supply Locator]				
		Lo	ot Selection Method	Expiratio	n Date		Ŧ		
		Alternate Lo	ot Selection Method				*		
			Lot Verification	All			Ψ.		
				Releas	e Backflush Con	nponents			
				Allow G	uantity Change	s During Backflush			
									1

Defining Customers and Suppliers

When using the Subcontracting application, the MP acts as both supplier and customer, and the OEM acts as a supplier. Define the OEM as a supplier/site, and the MP as both a customer/site and a supplier, and associate these roles in the OEM and MP organizations, respectively.

For additional customer setup information, see: Adding Customers, *Oracle Order Management User's Guide*.

To define a customer/site:

- 1. From the Order Management responsibility, navigate to the Customers page.
- 2. Add your Manufacturing Partner as a customer/site.

ORACLE Trading Community	Close Window Preferences Personalize Page Diagnostics
Customers	
Customers >	
Customer: GBL TP1 Organization	
	Enrich Cancel Save Apply
Customer Type Organi	ization
Customer Information	
* Organization Name GBL TP1 Organization * Registry ID 70069 Context Value FSCSM_g 1 (150 c) FSCSM_g 2 (3 d) FSCSM_g 3 (3 c) AST GDE PartMeader	
Profile Communication Party Relationships Tax Profile Main Information	
e	📕 🔤 Local intranet

To define a supplier/site:

Set up both the MP and the OEM as suppliers.

For additional supplier setup information, see: Entering RFQ Supplier Information, *Oracle Purchasing User's Guide*.

- 1. From the Purchasing responsibility, navigate to the Suppliers page.
- 2. Enter supplier information.

ORACLE	Suppliers Close Window Preferences Personalize Page Diagnostics
Quick Update Company Profile Organization	Suppliers: Suppliers > Update GBL_TP01 - 1728383: Quick Update * Indicates required field
Tax Details Address Book Contact Directory Business Classification Product 2	* Supplier Name GBL_TP01 Registry ID 71286 Inactive Date (example: 24-Oct-2006) Alias Pronunciation GBL TP01
Services Banking Details Surveys Terms and Control Accounting Tax and	Supplier Sites Site Status Active Site Name Operating Unit Go Key Purchasing Setups Key Payment Setups Create
Reporting Purchasing Receiving Receiving Payment Details Invoice Management 	Site Operating Ship-To Name Unit Location Bill-To Location Ship Via Pay On Alternate Pay Site OSA Vision OE3 Location OE3 Location Receipt Image: Constraint of the second
	Local intranet

Associating Customers and Suppliers

For the OEM Organization, you must associate the supplier and supplier site. For the MP Organization, you must associate the customer and customer site, as well as the supplier and supplier site. The Advanced Supply Chain Planning (ASCP) application uses this information to transfer the net demands of assemblies and components between the OEM and MP organizations.

To associate customers and suppliers:

You must associate the supplier with the OEM. In this example, the OEM supplies components to the MP and maintains the role of a supplier.

- 1. From the Inventory responsibility, navigate to the Organization window.
- 2. Select your OEM organization.
- 3. Select Others. The Additional Organization Information window appears.
- **4**. Select Customer/Supplier Association and click OK. The Customer/Supplier Association window appears.
- 5. Enter the **Supplier** that you are associating with the OEM.
- 6. Enter the **Supplier Site**.

🖸 Customer/Su	Ipplier Association	1
Customer		
Customer Site		
Supplier	GBL_OEM_SP3	
Supplier Site	BUY	
	QK Clear Help	

- 7. Choose OK.
- 8. Save your work.

To associate customers and suppliers:

In this example, the MP supplies assemblies, procures components from OEM, and maintains the role as both supplier and customer.

- 1. From the Inventory responsibility, navigate to the Organization window.
- 2. Choose the MP organization.
- 3. Select Others. The Additional Organization Information window appears.
- **4**. Select Customer/Supplier Association and select OK. The Customer/Supplier Association window appears.
- 5. Enter Customer. This entry is the MP organization.
- 6. Enter the **Customer Site** to which to ship.
- 7. Enter the Supplier. This entry is the MP organization.
- 8. Enter the Supplier Site.

🖸 Customer/Su	Supplier Association	×
Customer	GBL TP01 (7331)	
Customer Site	Dummy1 (Ship To)	
Supplier	r GBL_TP01	
Supplier Site	OSA	
1	QK Qancel Clear E	lelp

9. Click OK.

Setting Up Item Definitions

You must define items and bills in the OEM and the MP organizations. Define items as:

- **Outsourced Assemblies:** Assembly items designed by the OEM and manufactured by the MP and the MP's site using components supplied by the OEM.
- **Subcontracting Components**: Components sent by the OEM to the MP for the manufacturing of outsourced assemblies. The two types of subcontracting components supported are:
 - <u>Pre-positioned</u> Components that are shipped to the MP without reference to any specific subcontracting order ahead of placement of such orders by the OEM. These components are typically low cost items and the OEM stores these components in larger quantities at Manufacturing Partner site well ahead of ordering outsourced assemblies.
 - <u>Synchronized</u> Components that are shipped to the MP with reference to a specific subcontracting order along with the order. These components are generally high cost items and are shipped when the order is placed with the MP and in the quantities required to produce the outsourced assembly in the subcontracting order.

To define outsourced assemblies in the OEM organization:

You can follow the standard item setup steps for defining outsourced assemblies and subcontracting components. The following key attributes and values are used for defining an item as an outsourced assembly or a subcontracting component:

1. From the Inventory responsibility, navigate to the Organization Item window. The Find Organization Items window appears.

Find Organization Items (OE3)		
ltem	-		
ltems		-	
Description			
Long Description			
ltem Status User Item Type Category Set		Primary Unit of Measure BOM Item Type Category	
Catalog Group		EAM Item Type	
Inventory Item Transactable Purchased Customer Ordered Internal Ordered Invoiceable Build in WIP Recipe Enabled Process Quality Enabled		Stockable Costing Enabled Purchasable Customer Orders Enabled Internal Orders Enabled Invoice Enabled BOM Allowed Process Execution Enabled Process Costing Enabled	
		Clear	Find

- **2.** Enter Item search criteria for the OEM organization and click Find. The Organization Item window appears.
- **3**. Select the Purchasing tab.
- **4.** Define this item as an outsourced assembly by selecting the Outsourced Assembly checkbox.

Note: You must set the profile option JMF:Enable Subcontracting to Yes to enable the Outsourced Assembly checkbox.

🖸 Organ	ization Item (OE3)		
	Organization OE3 GBL 0 Item GBL_OSA11 Description GBL_OSA11	E3 Organization	Display Attributes ○Master ⊙Org ○All []
	Main Inventory Bills of Material	Asset Management Costing	Purchasing Receiving Physical Attributes
FE	Purchased Allow Description Update Outside Processing Item Unit Type Input	✓ Purchasable ▼ RFQ Required No Taxable No It Tax Classification Code	Use Approved Supplier Outsourced Assembly Invoice Matching Receipt Required Yes Inspection Required
	Default Buyer Receipt Close Tolerance UN Number List Price Price Tolerance Encumbrance Account Expense Account Asset Category	47 0 % 01-520-7530-0000-000	Unit of Issue

5. Select the General Planning tab and define the outsourced assembly as a Buy item for planning.

🖸 Orgar	nization Item (OE3)	
	Organization OE3 CBL OE3 Organization Display Attributes Utem CBL_OSA11 Description GBL_OSA11 []	AII
	Costing Purchasing Receiving Physical Attributes General Planning MPS/MRP Planning Lead Times Inventory Planning Method Not Planned Planner J. Smith Make or Buy Buy 	
	Min-Max Quantity Minimum Max	

6. Select the MPS/MRP Planning tab and verify that **Release Time Fence** is empty (Null). This setting allows ASCP to release and transfer buy planned orders of assembly to purchasing as purchase orders or releases in the OEM organization.

Note: Outsourced Assemblies can have routings in OEM organizations and it is not necessary to change the existing routings while outsourcing the assembly to an MP.

🖸 Orgar	nization Item (OE3) 📃	
	Organization OE3 GBL OE3 Organization Display Attributes Item GBL_OSA11 Image: Comparison of the second secon	
	Costing Purchasing Receiving Physical Attributes General Planning MPS/MRP Planning Lead Times	
S E	Planning Method MRP planning Exception Set Forecast Control Consume and derive Shrinkage Rate Pegging End Assembly / Soft Pegging Acceptable Early Days Create Supply Exclude From Budget Critical Component MPS Planning Overrun % Acceptable Rate + Occupable Rate - Overrun 	
	Planning Time Fence User-Defined Days 1 Demand Time Fence Days Days	-
	Release Time Fence Days Substitution Window Days	

To define outsourced assemblies in the MP organization:

- 1. From the Inventory responsibility, navigate to the Organization Item window. The Find Organization Items window appears.
- **2**. Enter Item search criteria for the MP organization and click Find. The Organization Item window appears.
- **3.** Select the General Planning tab and define the outsourced assembly as a Make item for planning. Production of this assembly is simulated in the MP organization.

🖸 Orgar	ization Item (TP1)						
	Organization Item Description	TP1 GBL T GBL_OSA11 GBL_OSA11	P1 Organization	[Display Attribu ○Master	tes ● <u>O</u> rg	<u> </u>
	Costing Purchasin Inven Subco Min-Max Quantit Minimum Maximum	Ig Receiving tory Planning M ntracting Comp y	Physical Attributes ethod Not Planned Orent Prepositioned Order Quantity Minimu Maximu	General Planning	MPS/MRP Planning Planner Make or Buy Make Cost Cost Carrying	Lead Times	6 00000

4. Select the MPS/MRP Planning tab and select Do Not Release (Auto or Manual) for **Release Time Fence**. This setting prevents Make planned orders of assembly from being transferred as discrete jobs in the MP organization.

Note: Outsourced assemblies cannot have routings in MP organizations.

🖸 Orgar	nization Item (TP1)	×
	Organization TP1 GBL TP1 Organization Display Attributes	h
	Item GBL_OSA11 ○ <u>M</u> aster ⊙ <u>O</u> rg ○All	
	Description GBL_OSA11 []	2
E	Costing Purchasing Receiving Physical Attributes General Planning MPS/MRP Planning Lead Times	
	Planning Method MRP planning	
	Forecast Control Consume and derive Shrinkage Rate	
	Pegging End Assembly / Soft Pegging Acceptable Early Days	
	Round Order Quantities (K)	
	Exclude From Budget Critical Component	
	C Repetitive Planning MPS Planning	
	Overrun % Calculate ATP	ļ
	Acceptable Rate + 0 Reduce MPS -	
	Acceptable Rate - 0	
	Planning Time Fence User-Defined	
	Demand Time Fence Days	
	Release Time Fence Do Not Release (Auto or Manual) Tays	
	Substitution Window Days	
	Release Time Fence Do Not Release (Auto or Manual) Days Substitution Window Total	

- **5**. Select the Purchasing tab.
- **6.** Define this item as an outsourced assembly by selecting the Outsourced Assembly checkbox.

Organ	ization Item (TP1)						
	Organization TP1 TP1 Or Item OSA11 Description Chargeable Sub	ganization contracting OSA11	[]	Oisplay Attrib OMaster	org ⊂) All	
	Main Inventory Bills of Material	Asset Management Costin	g Purchasing	Receiving Ph	ysical Attributes		
E	✓ Eurchased ✓ Allow Description Update Outside Processing Item Unit Type Input	Purchasable RFQ Required Taxable Tax Classification Code)) () () () () () () () () () () () ()	□ Use Approved ✓ Outsourced A □ Invoice Matchir Receip Inspectio	d Supplier Assembly ng pt Required Yes nn Required	5 v	
	Default Buyer			Unit of Issue			
	Receipt Close Tolerance	%	Invoice	Close Tolerance	%		
	UN Number			Hazard Class			
	List Price			Market Price			
	Price Tolerance	0%		Rounding Factor			
	Expense Account	01-580-7740-0000-000					
	Asset Category						

Note: Outsourced assemblies cannot have routings in MP organizations.

7. Save your work.

To define subcontracting components in the OEM organization:

- 1. From the Inventory responsibility, navigate to the Organization Item window. The Find Organization Items window appears.
- **2.** Enter Item search criteria for the OEM Organization and click Find. The Organization Item window appears.
- **3.** Select the General Planning tab and enter the **Subcontracting Component**. Valid values are Synchronized or Prepositioned based on the subcontracting process requirement.

🖸 Orgar	nization Item (OE3)	
	Organization OE3 GBL OE3 Organization Display Attributes Item GBL_SHIKYU_SYN21 OMaster Ogrg Oliver Description GBL_SHIKYU_SYN21 [] Image: Comparison of the second	
	Costing Purchasing Receiving Physical Attributes General Planning MPS/MRP Planning Lead Times Inventory Planning Mot Planned Planner Subcontracting Component Synchronized Make or Buy Buy Image: Subcontracting Component Make or Buy Image: Subcontracting Component	
	Min-Max Quantity Order Quantity Cost Minimum Minimum Minimum Corder Minimum Corder %	1000000

4. Select the MPS/MRP Planning tab and verify that **Release Time Fence** is empty (Null). This allows ASCP to release and transfer planned orders of components to purchasing as purchase orders or releases in the OEM organization.

🖸 Organ	ization Item (OE3)	
	Organization Display Attributes Item GBL_SHIKYU_SYN21 Description GBL_SHIKYU_SYN21	
	Costing Purchasing Receiving Physical Attributes General Planning MPS/MRP Planning Lead Times	
	Planning Method MRP planning	^
	Forecast Control Consume and derive Shrinkage Rate	
	Pegging End Assembly / Soft Pegging Acceptable Early Days	
	Round Order Quantities	
	Exclude From Budget	
	Repetitive Planning MPS Planning	
	Overrun % Calculate ATP	1
	Acceptable Rate + 0 Reduce MPS -	
	Acceptable Rate - 0	
	Planning Time Fence User-Defined Days 1	
	Demand Time Fence Days	
	Release Time Fence 🗾 🗸 🖉 🖉 🖉 🖉 🖉	
	Substitution Window Days	

5. Save your work.

To define subcontracting components in the MP organization:

- 1. From the Inventory responsibility, navigate to the Organization Item window. The Find Organization Items window appears.
- **2**. Enter Item search criteria for the MP Organization and click Find. The Organization Item window appears.

- **3.** Select the General Planning tab and enter the **Subcontracting Component**. Valid values are Synchronized or Prepositioned based on the subcontracting process requirement.
- 4. Select the MPS/MRP Planning tab and enter **Release Time Fence** values:

Do not Release (Auto or Manual): Use this value when you use synchronized components. ASCP should not release planned orders of synchronized components in the MP organization.

Null: Leave this field empty when using pre-positioned components.

5. Save your work.

Setting Up Bills of Material for Outsourced Assemblies

Bills of Material (BOM) must be set up for outsourced assemblies in both the OEM and MP organizations. These two bills should be the same for proper planning and execution. If the BOM already exists for outsourced assembly in the OEM organization, then set up the same BOM in the MP organization. The prerequisites for outsourcing the assemblies are:

- You must define all of the components of the outsourced assembly as Subcontracting Components, either pre-positioned or synchronized in both OEM and MP organizations.
- In the MP organization, select the Material Control tab and define BOM Component and Supply Type as Assembly Pull.

<mark>O</mark> Bil	ls of Ma	aterial (Iter	TP1) n OSA11	Charge	able Subcontracti	ing OSA11		UOM Ea
	م ۱	lternat Revisio	n O		Da	te 17-DEC-2006	21:29:17	[]]
		Displa	y Future and Current		*	✓ Implemented	l Only	
Ma	ain D	ate Eff	ectivity Unit Effectivity	ECO Cor	mponent Details	Material Control	Order Management	
	ltem	Seq Opera	ation Seq			Subinventor	у	
			Component	Supply	Туре		Locator	— 日 _一
	10	1	SYN11	Assem	bly Pull			
	20	1	PRE12	Assem	bly Pull			
								[] 위 []
][
				[4]				Þ
	Su	ostitute	s Designat	ors	Operations	Bill D	etails	Revision

Setting Up Specific Subcontracting Accounting for Chargeable Subcontracting

Subcontracting Accounting Process

The OEM ships components to the MP using a replenishment sales order for the manufacturing of an assembly, but the revenue is not recognized as sales revenue. This revenue is tracked in a separate account for analysis at a later stage.

The MP is not liable for the payment of components, therefore the OEM cannot consider the receivables amount of the replenishment sales orders as actual receivables, and the amount is tracked in a separate receivables account. COGS of Subcontracting Components are also tracked in separate accounts. Purchase price of the assembly is set up to include sales price of the components and the added value, which is always different than the standard cost of the assembly. The Purchase Price Variance (PPV) at the time of receiving the subcontracting order in the OEM organization is not a real purchase price variance, and must be tracked in a separate account. You must set up following accounts to use the subcontracting process:

- **Subcontracting Receivables**: Used to track the receivables from the sale of components to the MP.
- **Subcontracting Revenue**: Used to track the revenue from the sale of components to the MP.

- Subcontracting COGS: Used to track COGS from the sale of components to the MP.
- **Subcontracting Variance**: Purchase price variance at the time of receiving assembly is posted to this account. This variance arises due to differences between the standard cost and purchase price of the assembly.

See: Updating Balancing Segment Values, Oracle General Ledger User's Guide.

To define subcontracting accounts:

- 1. From the General Ledger responsibility, navigate to the Segment Value window. The Find Key Flexfield Segment window appears.
- 2. Select the Value Set indicator and select the Value Set Name.
- 3. Click Find. The Segment Values displays all Values (Value Set).
- 4. Enter account details for the four Subcontracting accounts described previously.

	Name O	perations Account Opera	tions Account		
De	pendent Value Set				
I	Independent Value				
/alues (Opera	itions Account)				
Values, F	-ffective Values	Hierarchy, Qualifiers			
	Translated		Enabled		
Value	Value	Description	From	To	
1221	1221	Subcontracting Receivables			
2557	2557	Subcontracting Revenue			
5112	5112	Subcontracting COGS			
5215	5215	Subcontracting Varience			
			i		
				l	<u> </u>

5. Save your work.

Related Topics

Transaction Batch Sources, Oracle Receivables User's Guide

Subcontracting

Define a separate receivable transaction type and associate:

- Subcontracting receivables
- Subcontracting revenue accounts (from the previous step). See: Setting Up Subcontracting Accounting, page 2-25.

To define a receivables transaction type and associate it to Subcontracting receivables:

- 1. From the Receivables responsibility, navigate to the Transaction Types window.
- 2. Enter the receivables transaction type details.

Transaction Types (Receivables Mar	nager)			
Operating Unit	Vision Operations		Legal Entity	
Name	Chargeable Subcontra		Description	
Class	Invoice		Creation Sign	Any Sign
Transaction Status	Pending 🔽		Printing Option	Print
Invoice Type			Credit Memo Type	
Application Rule Set			Terms	
Start Date	30-OCT-2006		End Date	
	🗹 Open Receivable			Allow Freight
	✓ Post to GL			🗆 Default tax c
	✓ Natural Application Only			Allow Overap
	Exclude from Late Charges Cal	culation		
Accounts Bills Receivable	e Deposit			
Receivable Account	01-000-1221-0000-000	_	Freight Accou	unt
Revenue Account	01-000-2557-0000-000	_	Clearing Accou	
Linhilled Receivable Acct			Unearned Revenue Ac	ect
Tay Account				
GL Account Description				

- 3. In the Name field, enter the transaction type of Subcontracting.
- **4.** For the Receivable Account, enter the subcontracting receivables account for tracking the subcontracting component receivable amount.
- **5.** For the Revenue Account, enter the Subcontracting Revenue Account for tracking subcontracting component revenue.
- 6. Save your work.

Related Topics

Transaction Types, Oracle Receivables User's Guide

Defining Specific Transaction Sources for Chargeable Subcontracting

Batch sources control the standard transaction type assigned to a transaction and determine whether the Receivables application automatically numbers your transactions and transaction batches.

To associate a subcontracting receivables transaction type with an order management order type and line type, you must define a receivables transaction source. This step is referred to when receivables invoices are imported from order management to accounts receivable.

For transaction batch source setup information, see: Transaction Batch Sources, *Oracle Receivables User's Guide*.

To define a subcontracting transaction source:

- 1. From the Receivables responsibility, navigate to the Transaction Sources window.
- 2. Enter the Transaction Source: Subcontracting.

c	Transaction Sou	rces (F	Receivables Mana	ager)				
	Operating Legal E	Unit intity	Vision Operation	ns				
	N	lame	Chargeable Sub	contracting		Туре	Imported	•
	Batch Source	Auto	Invoice Options	Customer Informati	on	Accounting	Information	
	Descripti	ion 🖸	hargeable Subc	ontracting				Ì
	✓ Active			Effective Dates	24	JUL-2006	-	
	🗆 Automa	atic <u>B</u> a	atch Numbering			Last Nu	mber 🗌	
	🗹 Automa	atic Tr	ansaction Numb	ering		Last Nu	mber 📃	
	🗆 Сору 🖸) ocum	ent Number to Ti	ransaction Number				
	🗆 Allow E	Duplica	ate Transaction N	lumbers				
	□ <u>С</u> ору Т	Tansa	ction Information	Flexfield to Credit N	lem	0		
	Rece	ipt Ha	ndling for Credits	;			-	
	Referer	nce Fi	eld Default Value	interface header	attri	bute1		
	Star	ndard ⁻	Fransaction Type					
	Cred	lit Mer	no Batch Source					[]]
	0100							

Setting Up Specific Order Management Transaction Types for Chargeable Subcontracting

You must set up a separate order type for creating replenishment sales orders for component shipments to the MP.

Receivables Transaction Type, Receivables Transaction Source, and Subcontracting COGS accounts created in previous steps must be associated with this Order Management transaction type. When the replenishment sales order for the subcontracting component is shipped and invoiced, COGS, revenue, and receivables are posted to subcontracting COGS, subcontracting revenue, and subcontracting receivables, respectively.

See: Accounting Setup.

To define Order Management transaction types:

1. From the Order Management responsibility, navigate to the Transaction Types window.

- 2. Select an **Operating Unit** (required).
- 3. Enter a **Description**
- 4. Select an Order Category (required).
- 5. Select a Fulfillment Flow.
- 6. Enter Effective Dates (required).
- 7. Enter a **Transaction Type** (required).
- 8. Select a Sales Document Type.
- 9. Select a Transaction Type Code (required).
- Select the Finance tab and enter an Invoice Source and a Receivables Transaction Type and COGS account defined in the previous setup for subcontracting process.

Transaction Types			
Operating Unit	Vision Operations	Transaction Type	Chargeable Subcontractin
Description	Chargeable Subcontractin	Sales Document Type	Sales Order
Order Category		Transaction Type Code	ORDER
Fulfillment Flow	Order Flow - Generic	Negotiation Flow	
Effective Dates	02-SEP-200 -	Default Transaction Phase	
Layout Template]	1
Contract Template			_
	Retain Document Numb	er	Validate Workflow
		Approvals	Assign Line Flows
Main Shipping Finan	ce		
- Rule			
Invoicing Rule		Accounting Rule	
Source			
Invoice Source St	HIKYU	Non Delivery Invoice Source	
Credit Method For			
Invoices With Ru	les	 Split Term Invoices 	•
Receivables	s Transaction Type SHIKY	U Tax Event	
Cost of Go	oods Sold Account	Currency	
	Conversion Type		

Note: To associate a subcontracting AR transaction type with an OM order type and line type, you must define a separate invoice source and AR transaction type, and attach them to the OM transaction type. This invoice source and transaction type are referred to when an AR invoice is imported from OM to AR. See:

Transaction Types, *Oracle Receivables User's Guide* and Setting Up Subcontracting Accounting, page 2-25.

11. Save your work.

Setting Up Standard Costs of Components and Assemblies for Chargeable Subcontracting

Set up the standard costs of subcontracting components and outsourced assembly in the OEM organization. The MP organization is a simulation organization, and accounting transactions are not transferred to GL. Therefore, no costing setup is required in the MP organization.

Standard Cost of Subcontracting Components in the OEM Organization

Subcontracting components can be purchase items or assembly items. The cost is set up like any standard component.

Standard Cost of Outsourced Assemblies in the OEM Organization

Standard cost of the outsourced assembly must include material cost and the added value. While setting up the cost, include component cost as material cost and added value as OSP (define an OSP resourced in the OEM organization and define an OSP charge as added value) charges and run cost update.

To set up a standard cost of an outsourced assembly:

- 1. From the Costing responsibility, navigate to the Item Costs window and select an OEM Organization. The Find Item/Cost Type window appears.
- **2.** Click Find to open an existing assembly item and cost type, or click New to create a new item cost. The Item Costs Summary window appears.
- **3.** Fill Component costs as Material cost and Value addition as OSP (define OSP resource before creating the cost).

Lloor Dofined Its	m Costo					~
Cost	Sub-			Rate or		
Element	Element	Activity	Basis	Amount	Unit Cost [1
Material	• Material		Item	12	12.00]A
Outside Proce	s OSP		Item	2	2.00	
	_[[
l						
<u>[</u>						

- 4. Save your work.
- **5**. Run Standard Cost Update to update the Frozen cost type with the Current cost type.

Defining Price Lists for Subcontracting Components

Define Price Lists for Subcontracting Components for both Chargeable and Buy/Sell Subcontracting. Sales price of the components are defined in the price lists and are associated with Customer Ship To and Bill To sites of the MP organization (customer sites represents the MP organization).

Sales Price of Pre-positioned Components

These components are shipped to the MP in bulk quantities in advance of the subcontracting order requirements. You can create the replenishment purchase order for these components in the primary UOM, or in a secondary UOM. Replenishment sales orders are created based on its replenishment purchase orders. Therefore, the sales order UOM is always the same as its corresponding replenishment purchase order UOM. You can define price lists in either the primary UOM, or in the secondary UOM, but only one UOM is effective at any point in time.

Sales Price of Synchronized Components

These components are shipped along with the subcontracting order. The Interlock Manager creates replenishment sales orders of these components always in the primary UOM of the component based on subcontracting order requirements. Since only shipping of the components is always supported in the primary UOM, price lists are always created in the primary UOM for synchronized components.

To define price lists:

- 1. From the Order Management responsibility, navigate to the Pricing, Price Lists, Price List Setup, and Open Price List window.
- 2. Define price lists in the transaction currency of the MP.

Main Other	ice cists									
Name	SHIKYU	_DMF03_F	Price_USD		□ <u>M</u> obile	Download	 Active 			
Description	SHIKYU	_DMF03_F	Price_USD							
Currency	USD	N	Aulti-Currency Co	onversion SH	IKYU_Conversi	on_USD	Round To -2	2		
Effective Dates	15-DEC	2006] - [
Freight Terms			Paymen	t Terms		Freight Ca	irriers			
Comments							[]		
liet linge	Seco	adary Price	List Ou	alifiers						
2										
Product Context	:	Product A	Attribute	Product '	√alue F	Product Desc	ription	UOM	Primary U	ЭМ
Product Context	:	Product A	Attribute hber	Product V SYN11	√alue F	Product Desc Chargeable S	ription ubcontracting Syn1	UOM Ea	Primary U	мс
Product Context Item Item	:	Product A Item Num Item Num	Attribute hber hber	Product V SYN11 PRE12	√alue F	Product Desc Chargeable S Chargeable S	ription ubcontracting Syn1 ubcontracting PRE	UOM Ea CS6	Primary U	MC
Product Context Item	:	Product A Item Num Item Num	Attribute hber hber	Product * SYN11 PRE12	Value F	Product Desc Chargeable S Chargeable S	ription ubcontracting Syn1 ubcontracting PRE	UOM Ea CS6	Primary U	MC
Product Context Item Item	:	Product A Item Num Item Num	Attribute nber nber	Product SYN11 PRE12	√alue F (Product Desc Chargeable S Chargeable S	ription ubcontracting Syn1 ubcontracting PRE	UOM Ea CS6	Primary U(MC
Product Context Item Item I	:	Product / Item Num	Attribute nber nber	Product SYN11 PRE12	Value F	Product Desc Chargeable S Chargeable S	ription ubcontracting Syn1 ubcontracting PRE	UOM Ea CS6	Primary U(MC
Product Context Item Item Item Item Item Item Item Ite		Product A Item Num Item Num	Attribute nber nber	Product 1 SYN11 PRE12	Value F	Product Desc Chargeable S Chargeable S	ription ubcontracting Syn1 ubcontracting PRE	UOM Ea CS6	Primary U(MC
Product Context Item Item Item Item Item Item Item Ite		Product A Item Num Item Num	Attribute nber nber	Product 1 SYN11 PRE12	Value F (() () () () () () () () ()	Product Desc Chargeable S Chargeable S	ription ubcontracting Syn1 ubcontracting PRE Pricing Attributes	UOM Ea CS6	Primary U(MC

- 3. In the List Lines tab, enter a subcontracting component code for defining the price.
- 4. UOM should be the primary UOM for synchronized components. UOM for pre-positioned components can be either the primary or secondary UOM, however, only one UOM is effective at any time.
- 5. Enter Values (prices) in the UOM.

				_			
Name	SHIKYU_DN	/IF03_Price_USD		□ <u>M</u> obile D	ownload	 Active 	
Description	SHIKYU_DN	/IF03_Price_USD					
Currency	USD	Multi-Currer	icy Conversion St	HIKYU_Conversion	n_USD	Round To -2	
Effective Dates	15-DEC-200	6 -					
Freight Terms		Pa	yment Terms		Freight Carri	iers	
Comments						[] I	
List Lines	Secondar	y Price List	Qualifiers				
ä							
Application Met	hod	Break UOM	Break UOM Attr	ibute	Value	Dynamic Formula	Static Formu
Application Met	hod	Break UOM	Break UOM Attr	ibute	Value 19	Dynamic Formula	Static Formu
Application Met Unit Price Unit Price	hod	Break UOM	Break UOM Attr	ibute	Value 19 102	Dynamic Formula	Static Formu
Application Met Unit Price Unit Price	hod	Break UOM	Break UOM Attr	ibute N	Value 19 102	Dynamic Formula	Static Formu
Application Met Unit Price Unit Price	hod	Break UOM	Break UOM Attr	ibute	Value 19 102	Dynamic Formula	Static Formul
Application Met Unit Price Unit Price	hod	Break UOM	Break UOM Attr	ibute	Value 19 102	Dynamic Formula	Static Formu
Application Met Unit Price Unit Price Unit Price	hod	Break UOM	Break UOM Attr	ibute	Value 19 102	Dynamic Formula	Static Formu

Important: Do not define modifiers for subcontracting components. The Subcontracting process does not work correctly if modifiers are implemented.

To associate price lists with a customer site (MP):

- 1. From the Order Management responsibility, navigate to the Customers page.
- **2**. Select the Business Purpose tab.

OR/		ling Community			5			Close Windov	w Preference	s Help	Personalize Pag	e Diagnostics	
Customers												Constant of the second	
Customers >	Customer: GBL_TP05 >												
Site: 24933													_
	Organization Name Account Number	GBL_TP05 7374				Accou	Registry ID Int Description	656846			Cancel	Save Apply	
Location													
	Address JAPAN 1	2345 TP05 Dummy	1 Dummy2 D	ummy	3 DUMMY							Tax Profile	
Account Si	ite Information												
		Site Name						A	lternate Name	Dum	my		
Site Details	s Business Purposes	Communication	Payment D	etails	Profile	Profile	Amounts	Late Charges					
Status Activ	ve												
Context Value	• •												
Purpose Loc	ation	Bill To Location		Primar	y Details	Remove							
Ship To 14	754	14752	9	✓									
Bill To 14	752			✓		Î							
Add And	other Row												
											Cancel	Save Apply	

3. Navigate to the Ship-To Details page and associate the price lists defined in the previous step.

ORACLE [®] Trading Comm	unity	Close Win	dow Preferences Help Pers	onalize Page Diagnostics
Customers » Customer GBL_TP05 » Account Sit Account Site Business Purpose : Ship To Organization Name GBL_T Account Number 7374 Business Purpose Ship To	e > POS	Registry ID 6 Account Description Site Address D Location 1	5782 ummy1,TP05,TP05,12345 4754	Cance! Apply
Site Use Details				
Sales Territory AmazCountry Amajon	Payment Terms			
Salesperson		· ~		
Order Management				
Order Type	DMFSHIKYU	Freight Terms		٩
Price List	SHIKYU_DMF03_PRICE_E 🔍	Free On Board Point		Q
Item Type Identifier	Q .	Warehouse	GBL OE3 Organization	Q
Request Date Type	٩,	Ship Method		٩
Earliest Schedule Limit		Over Shipment Tolerance		
Latest Schedule Limit		Under Shipment Tolerance		
Overship Invoice Base	Q	Over Return Tolerance		
Under Return Tolerance		Demand Class		9
Internal Location	Q	Internal Organization		٩
	General Services Administration	Lines In	O Arrival Sets	
	Push Group Schedule Date		U Ship Sets	

- 4. Associate the price list to the Bill-to details.
- 5. Save your work.

Setting Up Purchase Price of an Outsourced Assembly

In Chargeable Subcontracting, the OEM ships components to the MP, but retains the ownership of the components. When the OEM receives the assembly, the assumption is

that the components were returned from the MP and the inventory was adjusted accordingly. The OEM makes payment to the MP for the added value after netting the receivables invoices of the components shipped and receiving the payables invoices of the outsourced assemblies. This requires that the purchase price of the assembly is defined to include the components sales price and the added value in the manufacturing process..

Assembly Purchase Price = [(Component quantity based on the Bills * Component Sales price defined in the Price lists) + Value added during manufacturing of the Assembly at the MP].

For example:

Net Value Add per unit of Assembly A at Partner's site = \$5

Selling Price per unit of Component B on Price List=\$4

Selling Price per unit of Component C on Price List =\$6

Component usage per unit of Assembly A = 2 units of Component B, 1 unit of Component C

Purchase Price per unit of A = [(2*\$4 + 1*\$6) + \$5] = \$19

Once the purchase price of assembly is calculated based on the bills and price lists, setup should be:

- If the standard purchase order is used for procuring the assembly, then define the calculated assembly price in the Organization Items window.
- If a blanket release is used, then define a blanket agreement with the assembly price calculated as described previously.

The same reasoning can be applied to determine the purchase price of the outsourced assembly for Buy/Sell Subcontracting.

To set the purchase price of an outsourced assembly:

- 1. From the Inventory responsibility, navigate to the Organization Item window.
- 2. Enter an Organization and Item.
- 3. Select the Purchasing tab.
- 4. Enter the List Price.

nization Item (OE3) Organization OE3 OE3 Or Item OSA11 Description Chargeable Sub	ganization contracting OSA11		[]	<mark>Display Attı</mark> OMaster	ibutes ⊙ <u>O</u> rg	⊖ <u>A</u> li	
Main Inventory Bills of Material ✓ Purchased ✓ Allow Description Update Outside Processing Item Unit Type Input	Asset Management Purchase RFQ Requi Taxa Tax Classification Co	Costing able red No ble No ode	Purchasing	Receiving	Physical Attrib ved Supplier d Assembly hing eipt Required tion Required	Yes v	
Default Buyer Receipt Close Tolerance UN Number List Price Price Tolerance Encumbrance Account Expense Account Asset Category	% 47 0 % 01-520-7530-0000-00	0		Unit of Issu Close Tolerand Hazard Clas Market Pric Rounding Fact	ue	%	

Setting Up a Shipping Network

In both Chargeable and Buy/Sell subcontracting, components move from OEM organizations to MP organizations, and outsourced assemblies move from MP organizations to OEM organizations. To define inventory shipping networks between the OEM and the MP:

- Define a shipping network to enable material flow from OEM to MP, selecting the desired subcontracting relationship. Select either Chargeable or Buy/Sell from the Subcontracting Type.
- Define a shipping network to enable material flow from MP to OEM. Select blank from the Subcontracting Type LOV.

For additional information, see: Inter-Organization Shipping Networks, *Oracle Inventory User's Guide*.

To set up a subcontracting shipping network:

- 1. From the Inventory responsibility, navigate to the Shipping Networks window.
- 2. Select the OEM Organization, and the Shipping Networks window Appears.

3. Choose Find to open existing networks, or choose New to set up a new shipping network. Select the Subcontracting tab.

O Shipping Networks (0E2)								
Organiza Sc	ition O	E2 Of rom or To	E2 Subcont o Organizat	racting Org ion:		•		Find	
— Shipping Networks Main Transfer, Di	stance	Primary	Accounts	Secondary Accounts	Othe	r Accounts	Subcontracting	Transfer	Price
- Organization	To		Subcontra	acting Type		Default On	Hor Tyne	Varianc []	
OE2	PP1		Buy/Sell	ioning Type	-	Subcontrac	ting		
PP1	OE2		Chargeabl	le	-				Ĭ
					Ŧ)[j 🗟
Organization Nam	ie		1						
From	OE2 S	ubcontra	cting Org						
To	PP1 0	rg					New	<u>O</u> pen	

- 4. In the **Subcontracting Type** field, select either Chargeable or Buy/Sell to define the subcontracting relationship between the OEM and the MP.
- **5**. Specify the **Default Order Type** to be used for creating replenishment sales orders, and to ship components to the MP.

Note: For Chargeable Subcontracting, specify the default order type as the Order Management transaction type defined in the previous steps using subcontracting specific accounts. The Order Management transaction type is used when the Interlock Manager concurrent program in subcontracting creates replenishment sales orders. For Buy/Sell Subcontracting, it can be a generic.

- **6**. Select a **Variance** account for a Chargeable Subcontracting relationship to capture and track Purchase Price Variance of outsourced assembly receipts separately. Subcontracting Variance account set up on the Shipping Networks form will not be applicable for Buy/Sell.
- 7. Select an **Offset** account that is used for reducing the outsourced assembly on-hand quantity by miscellaneous issues, and is part of simulation. See the Subcontracting Process chapter for additional details.
- 8. Choose Open to view details in the Shipping Network window for a selected line.

hipping Network (OE2) Inter-organization Distance		
UOM	Value	
Transfer Credit	01-580-7740-0000-000	
Purchase Price Variance	01-580-7740-0000-000	
Receivable	01-580-7740-0000-000	
Payable	01-580-7740-0000-000	
Intransit Inventory	01-000-1410-0000-000	
Profit In Inventory		
Subcontracting		
Subcontracting Type	Buy/Sell 👻	
Default Order Type	Subcontracting	
Variance		
Offset	01-580-7740-0000-000	
ransfer Price		
Price List		
Interora Profit Account		_
	[.]

9. If you choose New, then the Shipping Network window appears and you can enter additional network details.

Shipping Network (OE3)		_ 🗆 🗙
From Organization To Organization Transfer Type FOB Receipt Routing	Direct Direct Image: Second S	•
Inter-organization Transfer Charge Type Inter-organization Distance UOM	Value	
Transfer Credit Purchase Price Variance Receivable Payable Intransit Inventory Profit In Inventory		

Note: At any point of time, an OEM can either have a Buy/Sell or a Chargeable Subcontracting relationship with a particular MP. However, on the other hand, an OEM can outsource the same assembly to multiple Manufacturing Partners by having either Chargeable or Buy/Sell relationship

Defining Sourcing Rules

Sourcing rules and bills of distribution determine the movement of material between organizations. These organizations include suppliers, manufacturers, and distribution facilities. You must define sourcing rules and assignments for the OEM and the MP organizations for planning purposes:

- In the OEM organization, define the sourcing rules to Buy components from the RMS, if the OEM procures components from an external supplier, and to Buy outsourced assemblies from the MP
- In the MP Organization, define the sourcing rules to Buy components from the

OEM, and Make assembly at the MP

Advanced Supply Chain Planning (ASCP) creates Make or Buy planned orders based on the sourcing rules.

For additional sourcing rules setup information, see: Defining Sourcing Rules, *Oracle Purchasing User's Guide* and the Oracle Master Scheduling/MRP and Oracle Supply Chain Planning User's Guide.

Defining Netting Agreements

Netting agreements control how trading partners calculate net payables and receivables transactions. You must set up netting agreements to enable netting calculations for receivables invoices for components and for payables invoices for assemblies.

Note that while defining netting agreements is mandatory for Chargeable Subcontracting, it is optional for Buy/Sell Subcontracting.

For additional Subcontracting Netting Agreement information, see: Netting Agreement, *Oracle Payables User's Guide*.

To define netting agreements:

- 1. From the Payables responsibility, navigate to the Netting page.
- **2.** Define the netting balance rule as Net When Payables Greater than Receivables. This setting ensures that the OEM always pays the added value to the MP.

ORACLE® Netting	Diagnostics Home Logout	Preferences Personalize Page
Netting Batch Netting Agreement		
•	0	0
Business Rules: Active step	Select Trading Partners: Next step	Review: Next step
Create Netting Agreement: Business Rules		
* Indicates required field		Cancel Step 1 of 3 Next
* Operating Unit Vision Operations	📃 🔍 🛛 * Start Date	01-Nov-2005
* Netting Agreement Name GBL_TP05		(example: 18-Oct-2006)
Trading Partner Reference GBL TP05	End Date	3U-Nov-2006
		Trading Partner Approval Required
Netting Preferences		
* Netting Bank Account	Chargeable Subcontracting	
Select Only Past Due Receivables Transactions	Yes	
* Davs Past Due	60	
Netting Order Rule	Due Date (Oldest to most recent)	
Netting Balance Rule	Net when Pavables greater than Receiv	ables 💌
Netting Currency Rule		
netting contency hate		
Payables Invoice Types		
Select only Invoices matched to Purchase Orders w	th Outsourced Assemblies Yes	-
*Invoice Type	Remove	-
Standard		
Add Another Row		

- **3.** In the Payable invoice type, set the option Select only Invoices matched to Purchase Orders with Outsourced Assemblies to Yes. This setting ensures that only payable invoices of outsourced assembles are included in the netting process. This option is available only when the Enable Subcontracting profile is set to Yes.
- 4. Set the Receivables Transaction type to be the same as the invoice source in the Order Management transaction type. Receivable transactions stamped with source are considered for netting.
- 5. Under Trading partners, enter the MP as both customer and supplier.

· indicates required held					Cancel	Step 1 of 3 Next	•
* Operating Unit	Vision Operation	ns	0	* Start Dat	e 01-Nov-2005		
* Netting Agreement Name	GBL TP05		-		(example: 18-Oct-20	06)	
Trading Partner Reference	GBL TP05			End Dat	e 30-Nov-2006		
					🗖 Trading Part	ner Approval Required	
Netting Preferences							
* N	etting Bank Accou	unt Char	raeable Su	bcontracting			
Select Only Past Due Receiv	/ables Transactio	ns Yes	-				
,	* Days Past D	ue 61					
	Netting Order Ru	ule Due	Date (Old	est to most recent) 🔹	•		
Ν	etting Balance Ru	ule Net	when Paya	ables greater than Re	ceivables 🔽		
Ne	tting Currency Ru	ule Con	vert to Acc	ounting Currency 🔽			
Payables Invoice Types							
Select only Invoices matched to	o Purchase Order	rs with Ou	itsourced /	Assemblies Yes	*		
*Invoice Type				Remove			
Standard							
Add Another Row							
Receivables Transaction Ty	pe						
*Transaction Type	Tr	ansactio	n Class	Remove			
Chargeable Subcontracti 🔍				2			
Add Another Row							
					Cancel	Step 1 of 3 Next	
							-
Subcontracting Process

This chapter covers the following topics:

- Subcontracting Planning
- Subcontracting Process Execution
- Subcontracting Concurrent Programs
- Interlock Manager
- Reconciliation Manager
- Auto Receive Components
- Process Receiving Transactions
- Processing Logic

Subcontracting Planning

The following sections describe the Subcontracting planning processes.

Note: Chargeable Subcontracting and Buy/Sell Subcontracting share the same subcontracting planning process.

Overview

In the Subcontracting solution, Advanced Supply Chain Planning (ASCP) plans the component requirements in both OEM and MP organizations, and uses organization definitions (customer supplier associations) and sourcing rules defined as a part of the subcontracting setup steps. ASCP nets the demand and supply and creates planned orders for the components and assemblies in both the OEM and MP organizations. The setup for ASCP is the same as those of the standard planning setup for items. No special setups are required for subcontracting.

The steps required to set up and run ASCP are summarized as follows:

- 1. Add OEM and MP organizations to the planning instance.
- **2**. Run collections and transfer data (items, sourcing rules, demand, supply, and so on) to the planning instance.
- 3. Define Organization security to run the plans for the OEM and MP organizations.
- 4. Define forecast sets for outsourced assembly if the outsourced assembly is an independent demand item. Otherwise, no forecast set definition is required.
- 5. Create and run the supply chain plans.
- 6. View the newly created planned orders by using the Planner Workbench.

For more detailed planning setup, refer to the *Oracle Advanced Supply Chain Planning User's Guide*.

Outsourced Assembly with Synchronized Components

In this scenario, the outsourced assembly is A and its components, B and C, are synchronized components.



The Planning process starts when:

1. The forecast is defined for an outsourced assembly in the OEM organization, if the outsourced assembly A is an independent demand item. If A is a dependent demand item, the demand comes from its parent assembly.

- 2. The planning run considers the forecast or dependent demand of A, calculates the net requirements of A in the OEM organization, and creates buy a planned order for assembly A in the OEM organization. A is a **buy** item and is sourced from MP organization, based on the sourcing rule and Organization Supplier customer associations. Therefore, the planned order demand of A in the OEM organization is transferred to the MP organization as demand of A.
- **3.** In the MP organization, A is a **make** item, demand is netted, and a make planned order is created for Assembly A. When the BOM is exploded, components B and C requirements are calculated, netted, and buy planned orders are created. Since these components are sourced from the OEM organization (based on the sourcing rules, supplier and site associations of the OEM organization), the buy panned order demand for components B and C is transferred to the OEM organization.
- 4. In the OEM organization, components B and C requirements are netted because these components are sourced from RMS (based on sourcing rules). Therefore, buy planned orders are created for these components in the OEM organization.
- 5. In the OEM organization, buy planned orders can be transferred from Planning to Purchasing as purchase requisitions. (The release time fence is set to Null for outsourced assembly A, and components B and C in Organization Items.) Purchase orders and blanket releases are created from these purchase requisitions. Purchase orders and blanket releases created for outsourced assemblies are referred to as *subcontracting orders*.
- **6.** In the MP organization, make and buy planned orders of the outsourced assembly A and components B and C cannot be transferred as WIP jobs or purchase requisitions because the Release time fence is set to *Don't Release Auto or Manual* for all of them in the MP organization. For these planned orders, the Attribute Action is set to *None*, which prevents releasing these planned orders.

Note: You can view planned work orders using the Planner Workbench.

The Interlock Manager concurrent request creates WIP jobs for assembly A and purchase orders for components B and C during the simulation run. This topic is discussed in detail in the execution section. These WIP jobs and purchase orders represent supply and are considered in subsequent planning runs.

Outsourced Assembly with Pre-positioned Components

In this scenario, the outsourced assembly is A and its components, B and C, are synchronized components:



The planning process is the same as that of the outsourced assembly with synchronized components. The only exception is that planned orders of pre-positioned components B and C can be transferred to Purchasing as purchase requisitions:

- 1. The forecast is defined for the outsourced assembly in the OEM organization, if the outsourced assembly A is an independent demand item. If A is a dependent demand item, demand comes from its parent assembly.
- 2. The planning run considers forecast or dependent demand of A, calculates the net requirements of A in the OEM organization, and creates a buy planned order for assembly A in the OEM organization. Since Assembly A is a buy item and is sourced from the MP organization, the planned order demand of A in the OEM organization is transferred to the MP organization as demand of A.
- **3.** In the MP organization, A is a make item based on the organization, demand is net calculation, and a make planned order is created for Assembly A. When the BOM is exploded, the requirements for components B and C are calculated, the net calculated, and buy planned orders are created. Since these components are sourced from the OEM organization, buy planned order demand of components B and C is transferred to the OEM organization.
- **4.** In the OEM organization, requirements for components B and C are netted because these components are sourced from RMS (based on sourcing rules). Therefore, buy planned orders are created for these components in OEM organization
- **5.** In the OEM organization, buy planned orders can be transferred from Planning to Purchasing as purchase requisitions. (The release time fence is set to *Null* for outsourced assembly A, components B and C in organization items). Purchase

orders and blanket releases are created from these purchase requisitions. Purchase orders and blanket releases created for the outsourced assemblies are referred to as subcontracting orders.

- 6. In the MP organization, make planned orders of outsourced assembly A can be transferred as WIP jobs as the release time fence is set to *Don't Release Auto or Manual* for the outsourced assembly in MP organization. The make planned order Attribute Action is set to *None* (it can be viewed on the planning workbench), which prevents the release of these planned orders.
- **7.** Buy Planned orders of components B and C can be transferred to Purchasing as requisitions as the release time fence is set to *Null* for both the components in the MP organization.

The Interlock Manager concurrent request creates WIP jobs for assembly A during the interlock run. These WIP jobs represent supply, and are considered in subsequent planning runs.

Outsourced Assembly with Prepositioned and Synchronized Components

OEM Organization MP Organization Forecast B is Prepositioned 1 A C is Synchronized None Α A is a Buy Net requirement of A as demand to MP A is a Make Item, No item, BOM is BOM 2Ea 1Ea Exploded 2 Explosion Planning Run В в Net requirement of B as demand to OEM 3 ch С $\begin{pmatrix} 4 \end{pmatrix}$ Net requirement of C as demand to OEM в B \mathbf{C} Planned Orders Make Buy Buy Buy Buy Buy 6 5 In Organization items, Release в Time Fence -Discrete Job В Buy from OEM to or Manual" for items A. and Purchase Buy from MP Buy from RMS Buy from RMS C. Planned Orders can't be Orders released

In this scenario, the outsourced assembly is A and its components, B and C are prepositioned and synchronized components respectively:

The planning process of the above process is a combination of the given processes involving synchronized components and prepositioned components:

1. The forecast is defined for the outsourced assembly in the OEM organization, if the outsourced assembly A is an independent demand item. If A is a dependent

demand item, then demand comes from its parent assembly.

- 2. The planning run considers forecast or dependent demand of A, calculates the net the requirements of A in the OEM organization, and creates a buy planned order for assembly A in the OEM organization. A is a buy item that is sourced from the MP organization, therefore, the planned order demand of A in the OEM organization is transferred to the MP organization as demand of A.
- **3.** In the MP organization, A is a make item, demand is netted, and a make planned order is created for Assembly A. When the BOM is exploded, components B and C requirements are calculated, netted, and buy planned orders are created. Since these components are sourced from the OEM organization, the buy planned order demand of components B and C is transferred to the OEM organization.
- **4.** In the OEM organization, components B and C requirements are netted, these components are sourced from the RMS (based on sourcing rules), and the buy planned orders are created for these components in the OEM organization.
- **5.** In the OEM organization, buy planned orders can be transferred from Planning to Purchasing as purchase requisitions. Purchase orders and blanket releases are created from these purchase requisitions. Purchase orders and blanket releases created for the outsourced assembly are referred to as subcontracting orders.
- 6. In the MP organization, make planned orders of outsourced assembly A and Buy Planned orders of Component C cannot be transferred as WIP jobs because purchase requisitions as the Release Time Fence is set to *Don't Release Auto or Manual* in the MP organization. The Planned Order Attribute Action is set to *None* which prevents releasing these planned orders. You can use the Planner Workbench to view the planned orders.
- 7. Buy planned orders of components B can be transferred to Purchasing as requisitions as the Release Time Fence is set to *Null* for both the components in MP organization.

The Interlock Manager concurrent request creates WIP jobs for assembly A and replenishment purchase orders for component B during the interlock run. These WIP jobs and replenishment purchase orders represent supply, and are considered in the subsequent planning runs.

Subcontracting Process Execution

The Subcontracting execution process begins with the subcontracting orders for the outsourced assemblies and the replenishment purchase orders for the components. The following sections detail the process steps for each scenario.

Outsourced Assembly with Synchronized Components



In this scenario, the execution starts with the subcontracting orders being transferred from ASCP. You can also create subcontracting orders manually.

- 1. The execution process starts with the subcontracting order of Assembly A. These subcontracting orders are the standard purchase orders and blanket releases, and in the shipments, the outsourced assembly attribute is set to Yes, indicating that the purchase order is created for the outsourced assembly.
- **2.** Interlock Manager picks up the subcontracting orders which were not processed in the previous run of the subcontracting orders and performs the following:
 - 2.1. The Interlock Manager creates a discrete job for the subcontracted order quantity for simulating the manufacturing in the MP organization.
 - 2.2. The OEM supplies components B and C which are required to manufacture this assembly . Since B and C are synchronized components, (meaning that these components need to be shipped along with the order), the Interlock Manager creates a replenishment purchase order for the components with the supplier associated with the OEM organization. The replenishment purchase order created in the MP organization denotes the supply and is considered by ASCP as supply.
 - 2.3. The Interlock Manager also creates a replenishment sales order for shipping the components in the OEM for the corresponding replenishment purchase order in the MP organization. Replenishment sales orders created in the OEM

will always have reference to its corresponding purchase order in the MP organization. Order type is retrieved from shipping networks (From Org: OEM and To Org: MP). The subcontracting default order type and the components price are picked from price lists associated with the customer site in the sales order (defined in the price lists setup). Sales orders are always created with a booked status and are ready for shipment. These replenishment sales orders are allocated to the respective subcontracting orders to meet the component requirements for manufacturing the assembly at the MP's site. (The Allocations Table in the Subcontracting Data Model holds this information for tracking.)

- **3.** Replenishment sales orders created for the subcontracting components are used for shipping the components like any other standard sales orders.
- 4. The Auto Receive Components concurrent request picks up these shipments in the OEM organization, and creates receipts in the MP organization against the corresponding purchase order. Sales orders with shipped date and the in-transit lead time (defined in the shipping networks default shipping method) that is less than or equal to the current date, are automatically received to simulate the receipts in the MP organization.
- 5. The MP manufactures the components and ships the manufactured assemblies to the OEM, and the OEM receives these receipts like other purchase order receipts.
- **6**. The Process Receiving Transactions concurrent request picks up these receipts in the OEM organization and performs the following:
 - 6.1. Completes the WIP job for the assembly. When the WIP job is completed , components are backflushed, and the inventory is reduced in the MP organization. However, the completed assembly in the MP remains in inventory.
 - 6.2. Reduces the inventory of assemblies (completed through discrete jobs) in the MP organization by performing by miscellaneous issues, to maintain the accuracy of the inventory records. This is because, the subcontracting order of the assembly is normally received in the OEM after the MP manufactures the assembly and sends it to the OEM. The Offset account defined in shipping networks is used for creating miscellaneous issues.
- 7. AR invoices are created for those components shipped to the MP.
- 8. AP invoices are created for subcontracting orders received from the MP.
- **9**. In Payables, based on the Netting agreement, AP and AR invoices are netted and payment is made to the MP.

Note: This step is optional for Buy/Sell Subcontracting.

Outsourced Assembly with Prepositioned Components

In this scenario, process execution begins with the subcontracting orders for the outsourced assembly and the replenishment purchase orders for the prepositioned components transferred from ASCP. You can also create subcontracting orders for outsourced assemblies and replenishment purchase orders for prepositioned components manually.



- The execution process begins with the subcontracting order of the Assembly A and replenishment purchase orders of the prepositioned components. Subcontracting orders are the standard purchase orders and blanket releases, and if the shipments for the outsourced assembly are set to Yes, then the purchase order is created for the outsourced assembly. Replenishment purchase orders are the standard purchase orders or blanket releases created to simulate how MP procures components from the OEM.
- 2. Interlock Manager concurrent request selects:
 - 2.1. Replenishment purchase orders of the components in the MP, and creates corresponding replenishment sales orders in the OEM for shipment of components to the MP. Replenishment sales orders that are created in the OEM always reference their associated purchase orders in the MP organization. The order type is retrieved from default order type of the shipping network (From

Org: OEM and To Org: MP), and the components price is retrieved from the price lists associated with the customer site in the sales order. Sales orders are always created with booked status and are ready for shipment.

- 2.2. Interlock Manager then picks up the subcontracting orders that were not • processed in the previous run of the subcontracting orders and creates a discrete job for the subcontracted order quantity for simulating the manufacturing in the MP organization. For manufacturing this assembly, components B and C are required in the MP organization, and the OEM must supply those materials to the MP. Since B and C are prepositioned components, meaning that components would have been shipped ahead of requirements, Interlock Manager does not create replenishment purchase orders or sales orders for these components. Instead, it looks for previously created and unallocated sales orders, and then makes allocations to these requirements. If unallocated replenishment sales orders are insufficient for the subcontracting order requirements, then Interlock Manager allocates to the available quantity and leaves the remaining quantity unallocated. (This situation should not happen if replenishments are available). If replenishments are available, then Interlock Manager attempts to allocate them in subsequent interlock runs.
- **3.** Replenishment sales orders created for the subcontracting components are used for shipping the components like any other standard sales orders.
- 4. The Auto Receive Components concurrent request picks up these shipments in the OEM organization and creates receipts against the associated purchase orders in the MP organization. Sales orders with shipped date and in-transit lead time (defined in the shipping networks default shipping method) that is less than or equal to the current date will be automatically received to simulate the receipts in the MP organization.
- 5. The MP manufactures components and ships the manufactured assemblies to the OEM, and the OEM receives these receipts the same as other purchase order receipts.
- **6**. The Receiving Transactions concurrent request picks up these receipts in the OEM organization and:
 - 6.1. Completes the WIP job for the assembly. When the WIP job is completed, components are backflushed, and the inventory is reduced in the MP organization. However, the completed assembly in the MP remains in inventory.
 - 6.2. Reduces the inventory of assemblies (completed through discrete jobs) in the MP organization by performing miscellaneous issues, for maintaining the accuracy of the inventory records. This is because, the subcontracting order of the assembly is normally received in the OEM after the MP manufactures the

assembly and sends it to the OEM. The Offset account defined in shipping networks is used for creating miscellaneous issues.

- 7. Account Receivables invoices are created for the components shipped to the MP.
- **8.** Accounts Payables invoices are created for the subcontracting orders received from the MP.
- **9**. In Payables, based on the Netting agreement, AP and AR invoices are netted and payment is made to the MP.

Note: This step is optional for Buy/Sell Subcontracting.

Outsourced Assembly with Prepositioned and Synchronized Components

In this scenario, execution begins with the subcontracting orders of the outsourced assembly and replenishment purchase orders of the pre-positioned components being transferred from ASCP. Also, you can manually create subcontracting orders for the outsourced assembly and replenishment purchase orders for the pre-positioned components.



- 1. The execution process begins with the subcontracting order for assembly A and the replenishment purchase order for prepositioned component B.
- 2. The Interlock Manager concurrent request:

- 2.1 Picks up the replenishment purchase for component B in MP and creates associated replenishment sales orders in OEM for shipment to MP.
- 2.2 Interlock Manager then picks up the subcontracting orders that were not processed in the previous run, and creates a discrete job for the subcontracting order quantity. To manufacture this assembly, MP needs components B and C, and OEM must supply those materials to MP.

Because Component B is a prepositioned component, Interlock Manager looks for available replenishment sales orders and attempts to allocate them to satisfy the subcontracting order requirement.

- 2.3. Because component C is a synchronized component, Interlock Manager creates replenishment purchase order for this component.
- 2.4. Interlock Manager creates a replenishment sales order for component C with its associated replenishment purchase order in MP, and then allocates the sales order to the subcontracting order requirements.

Note: Replenishment sales orders are created for shipping the components like other sales orders.

- 3. The Auto Receive Components concurrent request picks up these shipments in OEM and creates receipts in MP using the associated purchase order. Sales orders whose shipped date and In transit Lead time (defined in the shipping networks default shipping method) are less than or equal to the current date will be automatically received to simulate the receipts in MP organization.
- **4.** MP manufactures the components and ships the manufactured assembly to OEM. OEM receives these receipts like other purchase order receipts.
- **5**. The Process Receiving Transactions concurrent request picks up these receipts in OEM and:
 - Completes the WIP job for the assembly. When the WIP job is completed, components are backflushed, and the inventory is reduced in the MP organization. However, the completed assembly in the MP remains in inventory..
 - 6.2. Reduces the inventory of assemblies (completed through discrete jobs) in the MP organization by performing miscellaneous issues, for maintaining the accuracy of the inventory records. This is because, the subcontracting order of the assembly is normally received in the OEM after the MP manufactures the assembly and sends it to the OEM. The Offset account defined in shipping networks is used for creating miscellaneous issues.

The completed inventory of the assembly in MP is reduced by miscellaneous issues which causes the inventory figures in the MP organization to be accurate. The Offset account defined in shipping networks is used to create miscellaneous issues.

- 6. Accounts Receivables invoices are created for components shipped to MP.
- 7. Accounts Payables invoices are created for subcontracting orders received from MP.
- **8**. In Payables, based on the Netting agreement, AP and AR invoices are netted and payment is made to the MP.

Note: This step is optional for Buy/Sell Subcontracting.

Subcontracting Concurrent Programs

These sections describe the Subcontracting concurrent programs:

- Interlock Manager
- Reconciliation Manager
- Auto Receive Components
- Process Receiving Transactions

Interlock Manager

Interlock Manager is a concurrent request that should be run immediately after running the ASCP plan and transferring the planned orders for outsourced assemblies and subcontracting components to Purchasing. Interlock Manager picks up the subcontracting orders and replenishment purchase orders and performs the following:

- Creates discrete jobs for assemblies and replenishment purchase orders for synchronized components in the MP organization.
- Creates replenishment sales orders for pre-positioned and synchronized components in the OEM organization.
- Allocates the replenishment sales orders to the corresponding subcontracting order to meet the component requirements at the partner's facility.

Attributes of Interlock Manager

Selection of Subcontracting Orders for Processing

Interlock Manager processes the subcontracting orders only if the following conditions are satisfied:

- The MP organization cannot be WMS, Process, or EAM enabled.
- Outsourced assemblies or components cannot be lot and serial controlled in the MP organization.
- Inventory periods are open in the MP organization.
- WIP parameters are defined in the MP organization.
- Allocations

allocations refer to the designation of replenishment sales orders to the respective subcontracting orders to meet the component requirements for manufacturing the assembly at the MP's site. Allocations are required for the proper planning, execution, and simulation of the manufacturing process at an MP site. In Chargeable Subcontracting, although the components are shipped, the OEM retains ownership. When the OEM receives assemblies from MP, it is assumed as though the components are brought back from the MP when the OEM receives the assemblies. To support this practice, the sales price of the components shipped or to be shipped needs to be the same as the current list price. Also, the purchase price of the assembly includes the sales price of the components. Including the sales process is necessary in order to track the component consumption at the MP by the sales price of the components.

When Interlock Manager makes allocations, it validates based on two conditions:

- Shipped components are available in the MP when the assembly is ready to be manufactured (replenishment sales order shipment date and the in transit lead time from the OEM to the MP is less than the discrete job start date).
- For Chargeable Subcontracting, sales price of the components shipped or to be shipped is the same as the current list price.

When both conditions are satisfied, Interlock Manager allocates the replenishment order to the subcontracting order. For synchronized components, replenishment sales orders are created and automatically allocated at the same time. For prepositioned components, components are shipped in advance of requirements to ensure that the sales price of the components shipped is allocated at the correct price for proper accounting.

To run Subcontracting: Interlock Manager

- 1. From the Subcontracting responsibility, navigate to the Requests window.
- 2. In the Name field, select Subcontracting: Interlock Manager.

3. Click OK. The Parameters window appears.

Reports	×
Find Chargeable Subcontracting: %	
Name	Application
Chargeable Subcontracting: Auto Receive Components	Supply Cha
Chargeable Subcontracting: Consumption Adjustment Manager	Supply Cha
Chargeable Subcontracting: Interlock Manager	Supply Cha
Chargeable Subcontracting: Process Receiving Transactions	Supply Cha
Chargeable Subcontracting: Reconciliation Manager	Supply Cha
[d]	
(Eind) (QK) (Cancel	

- 4. Enter these optional parameters:
 - Batch Size
 - Maximum Workers
 - Subcontracting Organization From
 - Subcontracting Organization To

Parameters		×
Batch Size Maximum Workers Subcontracting Organization From Subcontracting Organization To		
	QK Clear	Help

- 5. Click OK.
- 6. Click Submit in the Subcontracting Requests window to run Interlock Manager.

Chargeable Subcontra	cting Requests	×
Run this Request		
	Сору	
Name	Chargeable Subcontracting: Interlock Manager	1
Operating Unit	Vision Operations	1
Parameters		
Language	American English	
	Language Settings Debug Options	
At these Times		
Run the Job	As Soon as Possible Schedule)
Upon Completion		
	☑ <u>S</u> ave all Output Files	
Layout		
Notify	Octions	
Print to	noprint	
Help (<u>C</u>)	Sub <u>m</u> it Cancel)

Reconciliation Manager

The Reconciliation Manager concurrent request processes the change management of subcontracting orders. It identifies changes to the subcontracting orders and updates the discrete jobs, replenishment purchase orders, and replenishment sales orders.

These changes to subcontracting orders are considered for reconciliation:

- Subcontracting order quantity
- Promise or need-by dates
- Both quantity and dates
- Replenishment sales orders
- Cancellations

Change in the Subcontracting Order Quantity

Reconciliation Manager considers the change in the subcontracting order quantity and any increase or decrease in the quantity of the discrete job associated with the subcontracting order in the MP organization.

• If the subcontracting order is increased:

- For synchronized components, new replenishment purchase orders and sales orders are created for any additional quantity for shipment of additional material from OEM to MP and then they are allocated to the subcontracting order.
- For pre-positioned components, if sufficient unallocated replenishment quantity currently exists, then additional allocations will be made for the increased (additional) subcontracting order requirements. If the unallocated replenishment quantity is not sufficient, then no new replenishments will be created because by definition, these components are stored in advance and shortages do not occur; therefore, reconciliation does not take any action.
- If the subcontracting order quantity is decreased:
 - For synchronized components, allocations are decreased, leaving some unallocated replenishments. These replenishments are allocated to other requirements. Interlock Manager or Reconciliation Manager considers such unallocated replenishments of synchronized components (similar to prepositioned components), and then creates new replenishments.
 - For prepositioned components, allocations are decreased.

Changes to the Promise or Need-by Dates

Reconciliation Manager considers these changes to the promise or need-by dates:

- If the date is moved forward:
 - The discrete job associated with the subcontracting order is moved forward.
 - The subcontracting orders (replenishment purchase orders and replenishment sales orders for the components) and allocations are not changed.
- If the date is moved backwards:
 - The discrete job associated with the subcontracting order is moved backwards. If the new date is less than or equal to the current date, then the current date is set as the new date.
 - For synchronized components, associated replenishment purchase orders and replenishment sales orders are moved backwards. If the new date is less than the current date, then the date is moved back to the current date. The synchronized components are allocated to the subcontracting orders. Allocations are not changed.
 - For prepositioned components, allocations are removed and then new allocations are made based on the new due date.

Simultaneous Changes to Quantity and Dates

Reconciliation Manager:

- 1. Reconciles date changes.
- 2. Makes changes to the order quantity.

Changes in the Replenishment Sales Orders

Reconciliation Manager considers these changes to replenishment sales orders:

- Short shipments of the replenishment sales orders
- Replenishment sales order returns
- Over shipments
- Backorder sales orders
- Cancellation of replenishment sales orders

Interlock Manager considers changes to replenishment sales order quantities and dates. Interlock Manager:

- Changes the allocations so that the new shipment quantity is reflected in the subcontracting order requirements.
- Creates new replenishment sales orders, when applicable.

Auto Receive Components

The Subcontracting: Auto Receive Components concurrent request performs the following:

- Automatically receives subcontracting components into supplier organizations after the predefined in-transit lead time.
- Selects the shipped replenishment sales orders in the OEM organization based on the MP organization specified in the concurrent request parameters window.
- Creates component receipts for the corresponding purchase orders in the MP organization.
- Selects shipped sales orders that are expected to be received in the MP organization after considering the in-transit lead time defined in the shipping networks.
- Selects shipping transactions against subcontracting replenishment sales orders in the OEM organization after considering in-transit lead time defined in the shipping

networks.

• Creates receipts against corresponding replenishment purchase orders in the supplier organizations.

You can run this request daily, weekly, or periodically to create receipts of subcontracting components in the supplier organizations.

Note: You can track the status using the Subcontracting Workbench.

To run the Auto Receive Components concurrent request:

- 1. From the Subcontracting responsibility, navigate to the Subcontracting Requests window.
- 2. Select Subcontracting: Auto Receive Components in the Name field.
- 3. Click OK. The Parameters window appears.

🖸 Chargeable Subcontrac			
Run this Request			
			Сору
Name	Chargeable Subcontracting: Auto Receive	e Components	
Operating Unit	Vision Operations		
Parameters			
Language	American English		
		Language Settings	Debug Options
At these Times			
Manufacturing Pa	rtner Organization GBL TP6 Organization		TP6
		QK Cancel	Clear Help
Print to	noprint		Options
Help (<u>C</u>)		Sub <u>m</u> it	Cancel

- 4. Enter the Manufacturing Partner Organization and click OK.
- 5. Click Submit to run the request.

Process Receiving Transactions

The Subcontracting: Process Receiving Transactions concurrent request:

- Selects assembly receipts in the OEM organization and initiates WIP job completions and miscellaneous issues to adjust inventory in the MP organization.
- Processes assembly returns, receipts, return corrections of assemblies, and RMA receipts for components in the OEM organization.

To run the Subcontracting: Process Receiving Transactions concurrent request

- 1. From the Subcontracting responsibility, navigate to the Subcontracting Requests window.
- 2. Select Subcontracting: Process Receiving Transactions in the Name field.
- 3. Click OK. The Parameters window appears.

OChargeable Subcontrac	ting Requests	×
Run this Request		
		Сору
Name	Chargeable Subcontracting: Process Receiving Transactions	
Operating Unit		
Parameters		
Language	American English	
	Language Settings	De <u>b</u> ug Options
At these Times	🖸 Parameters 🛛 🛛	
Run the Job	As Request ID	Sche <u>d</u> ule
Upon Completion	Group ID	
Layout	QK Cancel Clear Help	
Notify		Options
Print to	noprint	
Help (<u>C</u>)	Sub <u>m</u> it	Ca <u>n</u> cel
l		

- 4. Enter an optional Request ID. Valid characters are 0 through 9.
- 5. Enter an optional Group ID. Valid characters are 0 through 9.
- 6. Click OK.

7. Click Submit to run the request.

Processing Logic

The Process Receiving Transactions manager picks up the subcontracting order receipts and RMA receipts for replenishment sales orders in the OEM. Then it creates corresponding transactions in the MP organization.

Subcontracting Order Receipts

Receipts are processed only if these conditions are satisfied:

- Subcontracting order is fully allocated
- Subcontracting is not over-received

Tip: The subcontracting order receipt tolerance should be zero so that it will never be over-received.

Once the above conditions are satisfied, Interlock Manager:

- Completes the WIP job of the associated subcontracting order in the MP organization and then:
 - Backflushes the components and reduces the component inventory in the MP organization.
 - Moves the completed assemblies to inventory.
- Reduces the completed WIP job quantity in the previous step by miscellaneous issue for the assembly in the MP organization. The offset account defined in the subcontracting options in the shipping network is used for these miscellaneous issues.

Subcontracting Order Returns (RTVs)

The Pickup RTV program processes the subcontracting order transactions in the OEM organization and creates the following transactions in the MP organization:

- Increases the inventory of outsourced assembly in the MP organization using miscellaneous receipts, which represent the return of assemblies from the OEM.
- Creates assembly returns (WIP returns) in the MP organization for the associated discrete jobs, which:
 - Reduces the assembly inventory in the MP organization for returns to the shop floor.

• Reverses backflushed component transactions.

Subcontracting Order Receipt and RTV Corrections

The Process Receiving Transactions concurrent request handles receipt and return corrections for subcontracting orders in the OEM. It processes them as WIP completions or WIP returns in the MP organization.

Replenishment Sales Order Returns (RMA Returns)

The Process Receiving Transactions concurrent request executes the following for RMA returns associated with replenishment sales orders:

- Creates RMAs with references to the original replenishment sales order shipped to the MP organization. Otherwise the RMAs are not considered for processing.
- Selects the RMAs linked to the replenishment sales orders and then creates RTV transactions for the corresponding replenishment purchase order in the MP organization.

These steps are performed for accurate simulation of inventory at the MP site.

Subcontracting Workbench

This chapter covers the following topics:

- Overview
- Viewing Subcontracting Orders
- Viewing Replenishment Orders
- Consumption Adjustments
- Processing Consumption Adjustments

Overview

The Subcontracting Workbench User Interface enables you to view subcontracting orders and replenishment orders and helps you take appropriate actions for better control of the subcontracting process. Use the workbench to:

- View subcontracting orders
- View replenishment information for components
- Create manual shipment allocations
- Adjust subcontracting component consumptions

Related Topics

Viewing Subcontracting Orders, page 4-1Viewing Replenishment Orders, page 4-5

Viewing Subcontracting Orders

On the Components page of the Workbench, you can search and view Subcontracting Orders by manufacturing partner, or by an assembly. If you are using Project Manufacturing, then you can also search and view the subcontracting orders by project. These subcontracting orders are regular purchase orders and releases created for outsourced assemblies. You can view header details in the Workbench.

Subcontracting order lines contain details of the outsourced assembly ordered through the MP.

Details of the components required for manufacturing the outsourced assembly at the MP's site can be viewed on the shipment details page.

To view subcontracting orders:

1. Navigate to the Subcontracting Workbench User Interface.

ORACLE [®] Subcontractin	9			Home Log	put Preferences Di	iagnostics	
Components Consumption Adjustment	and the second						
Components * Indicates required field							_
Search							
Note that the search is case insensitive Order Type Subcontract Manufacturing Partner Marufacturing Partner Site I Show More Search Options Go Clear	hg Order 💌] 🔍	° C * Subcontracting Outsourn	Operating Unit 9 Organization ced Assembly	Vision Operations	Q]
Select Subcontracting Order Manufacturi No search conducted.	ng Partner Manufacturing Partner	Site					
Line Shipment Release Out	Quantities sourced Assembly Ordered Receiv	ved UOM	Need-By Date P	rice Currency	Allocation Needed	Shipment De	tails
No search conducted.							
Comp bout this Page Privacy Statement	onents Consumption Adjustment Ho	ome Log	out Preferences	Diagnostics	Copyright (c) 2000 ,	Oracle. All lights	received.

- 2. Select the Components tab.
- 3. Select the Subcontracting Order type from the list of values.
- 4. Enter an Operating Unit and Subcontracting Organization (required).
- 5. Enter additional search options as desired, and click Go.

Search parameters include:

- Subcontracting Order and Order number, or Replenishment Order and Order number
- Operating Unit
- Subcontracting Organization
- Outsourced Assembly
- Subcontracting Order Date From and To

- Manufacturing Partner
- Manufacturing Partner Site
- Purchase Order Status
- Allocation Needed

	10 m	Home Logout Proferences Diagnostics
Components Consumption Adjustment		
Components		
* Indicates required field		
Search		
Note that the search is case insensitive		
Order Type Subcontracting Or	der 💌 🔍	* Operating Unit Vision Operations
Manufacturing Partner		* Subcontracting Organization CE3 Organization - Char
Manufacturing Partner Site	Q	Outsourced Assembly
Show More Search Ontions		
Go Clear		
Select Subcontracting Urder Manufacturing Pa	rtner Manufacturing Partner Site	
O 5940 GBL_MP01	OSA MP	
0 5941 GBL_MP01	OSA MP	
O 5945 GBL_MP01.	CSA MP	
Subcontracting Order 5940: Shipments and R	eleases	
	Quantities	
Line Shipment Release Outsourced Assembly O	rdered Received UDM Need-By Date	e Price Currency Allocation Needed Shipment Details
1 1 GBL_OSA11	29 0 Ea 21-May-2008 2	23:00:00 47 USD N
Componenti	s Consumption Adjustment Home Li	.ogout Preferences Diagnostics
About this Page Privacy Statement		Copyright (e) 2008, Orable. All rights reserve

6. Click the Shipment Details icon to navigate to the shipment details page. The Shipment Details page displays the components to be shipped by the OEM to the MP for manufacturing the assembly.

O	RACLE [®]	Subcontracti		Home Logout Preferences Diagnostics							
Compo	Components Consumption Adjustment										
Compo	inents >										
Shipm	ent 5940-1-1										
Com	Subci Outso Manuf Manufactur ponents	entracting Order 59 Line 1 Shipment 1 urced Assembly GB acturing Partner GB ing Partner Site 09	940 9L_OSA11 8L_MP01 SA MP				Price 477 Currency USD UOM Ea Need-By Date 21-May Orderad 29 Racelved 0	-2008 2	3:00:00	BDM Detail	
					Qua	intities					
Select	t Companent	Description	Need-By Date	Required	Allocated	To Be Primary Allocated UOM	Replenishment Type	Price	Pricing UOM	Currency	
۲	GBL_SHIKYU_PRE12	GBL_SHIKYU_PRE12	20-May-2008 23:00:00	36.25	36.25	0 Ea	Pre-Positioned	17	Ea	USD	
0	GBL_SHIKYU_SYN11	GBL_SHIKYU_SYN11	20-May-2008 23:00:00	36.25	36,25	0 Ea	Synchronizad	19	БЭ	VSD	
Return	to Components	Con	anonauto Concurra	stion Adjust	ment Home	Length Declamore	Diamatia			BOM Detail	

This page shows the details of component requirements and allocations for manufacturing the assembly and list price (sales price) of the components at the time of creating the subcontracting order.

7. Click BOM Detail to view the current BOM details of the outsourced assembly.

🗢 Bills of Ma	terial (M	P1)						💶 🗉 🛛
	ltem	GBL_OSA11	G	BL_OSA11				UOM Ea
A	lternate							
F	evision	0		Da	te 23-JUN-2008 2	20:35:03		[.]
	Display	Future and Current		*	✓ Implemented	d Only		
Main D	ate Effe	ctivity Unit Effectivity	ECO	Component Details	Material Control	Order I	Management	
	0							
Item	Seq							
	Operati	ion Seq			Revisio	n		
		Component	lte	m Description		UOM	Basis	旦
10	1	GBL_SHIKYU_SYN11	GE	BL_SHIKYU_SYN11	0	Ea	ltem	
20	1	GBL_SHIKYU_PRE12	GE	BL_SHIKYU_PRE12	0	Ea	ltem	
			1 [
Ĭ			í Г					
							~	
			4					
Sub	stitutes	Designa	tors	Operations	Bill D	etails		Revision

The Bills Of Material window appears and displays component details. This is useful for comparing the components with the current BOM components in case the components are different from the BOM due to revision change introduced after creating the subcontracting order. You must cancel the subcontracting order and then recreate a new subcontracting order and run the Reconciliation Manager and Interlock Manager. The new subcontracting order and components are created with the new BOM.

Viewing Replenishment Orders

On the Components page of the Workbench, you can search and view replenishment orders created in the OEM organization for shipping components to the MP. You can search for replenishment orders by MP, by component, and by project. On the Components page:

- Search results display as replenishment order headers
- When selecting a specific order, you can view the replenishment sales order lines for shipping the components. For synchronized components, the replenishment order is allocated to one subcontracting order for the outsourced assembly. For pre-positioned components, the replenishment order is generally allocated to multiple subcontracting orders.
- Click Allocate Components to view and create allocations

The Subcontracting workbench lets you manually allocate shipments if necessary.

To view replenishment orders:

- 1. Navigate to the Subcontracting Workbench User Interface.
- 2. Select the Replenishment Order type from the list of values.
- 3. Enter an Operating Unit and Subcontracting Organization (required).

	ontracting			Home Lo	gout Preferences Di	agnostics	
Components Consumption Adjus	stment						
Components * Indicates required field							
Search							
Note that the search is case insensitiv Order Type Manufacturing Partner Manufacturing Partner Site Boom More Search Options Go Cite Select Replenishmont Order M No results found.	e Ispienishment Order V C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C	anufacturing Partner Si	* Subcontrac	* Operating Unit ting Organization Component	Vision Operations GES Organization - Ch	an Q	
Select Line Compor No search conducted.	ient Ordered Received	Quantities In Prin Transit Unallocated UOI	mary M Price	Extended Pricing Price UOM	Ship Currency Date	Expected Recei Date	pt
About this Page — Privacy Statement	Components Consi	umption Adjustment Ham	e Logout Preferer	nces Diagnostics	Copyright (c) 2006,	Oracle, All rights reserve	ed.

4. Enter additional search options as desired, and click Go. The Components page appears and displays a list of Replenishment Orders. The page also displays order lines for selected orders.

mponen	1 1 1 Mail												
Indicates	requ	ired field											
earch													
te that th	ie sei	arch is case insensit	ive										
		Order Type	Order Type Replenishment Order 🛩					۹. –		* Operating U	nit Vision	Operations	Q
r	Man.	ifacturing Partner			9			,	Subcontrac	ting Organizati	on OE3 C	rganization - Cł	han 🔍
Manu	ufact	uring Partner Site								Compone	ant		_ <
1 Show	Mor	e Search Options											
		Go (lear	1									
Select i	Repi	enishment Order	Manuf	, lacturing Part	ner Manu	ifacturing P	artner (Site Pay	ment Term				
•	32	(GBL_M	P01	OSA N	OSA MP			IMMEDIATE				
0	33	0	GBL_M	P01	0SA N	OSA MP		IMMED]ATE					
0	34		GBL_M	P01	OSA N	OSA MP		IMMEDIATE					
0	37		GBL_M	P01	05A N	OSA MP		IMMEDIATE					
0	38		GBL_M	P01	OSA N	νIP		IMMEDIATE					
Repleni	ishm	ent Order 32: Line	25										
Coloct	Deel	oviclas out Oudou	Line	Allocato Com	nononte	1							
SCIELL	кер	enishinent order	une	Allocate colli	Quantiti	ine							
Select I	Line	Component	Orde	red Received	In	Unallocated	Primary LUOM	y Pric	Exten	ded Pricing rice UDM	Currency	Ship Date	Expected Receipt Date
•	1.1	GBL_SHIKYU_PRE12	1	000 1000	D	927.75	Ea	1	.7 17	000 Ea	USD	18-May-2008 11:45:16	18-May-2008 23:00:00

To view and create allocations:

On the allocations page, you can view existing allocations that were created by Interlock Manager, and create allocations manually if required. For synchronized components, replenishment orders are always created for the required quantity of the discrete job associated to a subcontracting order. These replenishment orders are always fully allocated. For pre-positioned components, replenishment orders are created well ahead of requirements, and are allocated periodically. As a result, these orders can have unallocated quantities.

- 1. From the Components page, click Allocate Components. The Allocations page appears and displays allocation details for the selected order.
- **2.** Select the Existing Allocations tab to view details of the subcontracting orders allocated to the current replenishment order.

ORACI	_€	Sub	contra	ting	ø			Home I	Logout Preference	as Diagno	stice
Components Co	omponents Consumption Adjustment										
Components >											
Vlocate Components: Sales Order Line 32.1.1											
Replenishment Order, Rev 32, Component GBL_SHIKYU_PRE12 Ordered 1000 Line 1.1 Item Description GBL_SHIKYU_PRE12 In Transit 0 Manufacturing Partner GBL_MP01 Replanishment Type Pre-Positioned Pecelved 1000 Manufacturing Partner GBL_MP01 Replanishment Type Pre-Positioned Pecelved 1000 Manufacturing Partner BBA_MP Pricery UCM Ea Allocated 72.25 Ship Date 18-May-2008 Price 17 Unabated 927.75 Expected Receipt Date 10-May-2008 Usroncy USD Primary UCM Ea Available Subcontracting Orders Existing Allocations Existing Allocations Existing Allocations											
							Compone	nt Quantities			
Subcontracting Order	Line	Shipment	Release	Outsourced Assembly	Required	Allocat Replenis	ed from this hment Order	Allocated from oth Replenishment Orde	er Remaining rs Required	Primary UOM	Need-By Date
5940	1	1		GBL_CSA11	36.25		36.25		0 0	Ea	21-May-2008 23:00:00
5945	1	1		GBL_OSA11	25		25		o c	Ea	22-Maγ-2008 23:00:00
5941	1	1		GBL_OSA11	11		11		0 0	Ea	22-Μaγ-2008 23:00:00
Return to Compone	<u>nts</u>			omponents Con	sumption Ad	liustment H	ame logaut i	Preferences Diagnostics	Cance	el Sav	e Apply

3. Select the Available Subcontracting Orders tab to display a list of subcontracting orders that require component allocations. For replenishment sales orders of pre-positioned components, there may be unallocated quantity. If pre-positioned components are not fully allocated, then you can manually allocated them in this page.

ORACLE' Sub-	contracting					Logout Prefere	nces Diagnostic	
Components Consumption Adju	ustment	de la compañía de la	line nei					
Components >								
Allocate Components: Sales Orde	er Line 32-1.1							
Replanishment Order, Rev 32, Line 1.1 Manufacturing Partner 100 054 Ship Date 104 Expected Receipt Date 104 11: Available Subcontracting Order	_MP01 May-2008 15:16 May-2008 45:16 45:16	Camp Item Descr Replenishment Pricing Cur ations	onent GBL Type Pre VOM Ea Price 17 rency USD	_SHIKYU_PRE _SHIKYU_PRE -Positioned)	12 12	Car Ordere: In Transi Receive: Allocate Unallocate Primary UCN	ncel <u>Save</u> d 1000 d 1000 d 1000 d 1000 d 72.25 d 927.75 4 Ea	Apply
				Component ()	uantities			
		Outsourced		To Be	Primary	Need-By	Pricing	
Subcontracting Order L	ine Shipment Rele	ase Assembly	Required	Allocated	Allocate UOM	Date	Price UOM	Currency
No allocable subcontracting orders available								
Return to Components						Car	nce <u>l</u> Save	Apply
About this Page — Privacy Statemer	Components it	s Consumption Adjustme	ent Home	Logout Prefer	ences Diagnostic	:8 Copyrigh	t (c) 2008, Oracle. A	ll rights reserved.

4. Enter the quantity to allocate in the Allocate column and click Apply.

Consumption Adjustments

Subcontracting orders are executed based on the planned component requirements as per the BOM of the outsourced assembly. It is assumed that the MP consumes the components based on the planned BOM component quantity and Yield, and the simulated inventory records of the MP organizations are processed accordingly. However, the MP might consume more or less components for manufacturing the assembly due to process variations, and the OEM must adjust the simulated records of the MP organization for proper inventory and financial accounting.

The MP sends a report of actual material usage at the period end, and the OEM verifies and adjusts the simulated records.

Use the Consumption Adjustments page to enter adjustments for the subcontracting component based on reports sent by the MP. You can search subcontracting order components by OEM organization, subcontracting order number, or component. Enter the actual consumption of the subcontracting order component at the manufacturer partner's facility.

The component adjustments reported through the workbench are further processed by the Subcontracting Consumption Adjustment Manager concurrent request. It adjusts subcontracting components on-hand quantity in supplier organizations, and adjusts allocations between subcontracting replenishment orders and subcontracting orders.

To report consumption adjustments:

1. Navigate to the Subcontracting Workbench.

- 2. Select Consumption Adjustment.
- 3. Select Subcontracting Order or Component (required).

Note: If the adjustment type is by Subcontracting Order, then input into the Purchase Order number is required. If adjustment type is by Component, then input into the Component is required.

4. Enter an Operating Unit and Subcontracting Organization (required).

ORACLE [*] Subcontracting									
Components Consumption Adjustment									
Consumption Adjustments									
* Indicates required field Revent Save									
Search									
Note that the search is case insensitive									
Type Subcontracting Order 💌 🔍 * Operating Unit Vision Operations 🔍									
Outsourced Assembly 🔍 🔍 "Subcontracting Organization - Oban 🔍									
Show More Search Optors Go Clean									
Consumption									
Subcontracting Dutsourced Manufacturing Manufacturing Item Adjustment Order Line Shipment Release Assembly Partner Partner Site Component Description Estimated Actual Amount UOM Reason									
No search conducted.									
Revert Save									
Components Consumption Adjustment Home Logout Preferences Diagnostics									
About this Page Privacy Statement Copyright (3) 2008, Oracle. All rights reserv	ed.								

5. Enter additional search options as desired, and click Go. The Consumption Adjustments page appears and displays subcontracting order line details.

ORAC	Ľ€	Subcon	tracting							Home Logout	Preferences	Diagnostics	
Components	Consum	otion Adjustm	ent	de		office of the Constraints					Aller		
Consumption A * Indicates requi	djustme red field	nts										Revert	Save
Search													
Note that the sea Outsource El <u>Show More</u>	rdh is cai Ty d Acsemi s Search	e hsensitive pe Subcontra oly Options Go Clear	cting Order 💌	•	•	* Ope • Subcontracting Or	rating Unit Vision ganization 063 Dr	Operationa Iganization -	Chan (a			
Subcontracting	1		Outsourced	Manufacturin	Manufacturing				Cons	umption			
Urder	Line Sh	ipment Releas	e Assembly	Partner	Partner Site	component	Item Description	Estimated	Actual	Adjustment Amount	t UUM Reaso	n	
5945 5945	1 1		GBL_OSA11	GBL_MPD1	CGA MP	GBL_SHIKYU_SYNL1	GBL_SHEKYU_SYNE:	1 25	23	0	Ea		
												Revert	Save
About this Page	Privacy	Statement		Compo	onents Consump	rtion Adjustment He	me Logout Prefere	ances Diagr	ostics		Capyright (o) 2000. Oracle: All r	ights reserved

- 6. Enter the Adjustment Amount and a Reason for the adjustment.
- 7. Click Save.

Note: The application displays required quantity based on the

BOM. Actual consumption will be the same as planned consumption. You must enter the variation in the consumption. If the consumption is more, then enter positive quantity in the adjustment amount indicating more consumption than planned quantity. If consumption is less, then enter quantity with a minus (-) sign, indicating that quantity consumed is less than the planned quantity.

Related Topics

Processing Consumption Adjustments, page 4-10

Processing Consumption Adjustments

The consumption adjustment processor processes adjustments entered on the workbench. Allocations are readjusted, and WIP component issues or WIP component returns are made to adjust the actual consumption of the simulated discrete job in the MP organization.

Processing Logic

This program picks up the positive and negative adjustments of the components entered on the workbench and process.

For positive component consumption adjustments, the program:

- Creates WIP issues for the discrete job associated with the subcontracting order in the MP organization
- Increases allocations for the subcontracting order
- If there is not enough replenishment available,, then the program does not process those adjustments entered on the workbench. This scenario probably will not occur because adjustments are made at the end of a period, by which time the OEM would have sent enough material to the MP for this additional requirement. This scenario could occur if you enter only positive adjustments first. Therefore, we recommend that you do not process all of the adjustments (positive and negative) at one time.

For negative component consumption adjustments, the program:

- Creates WIP returns for the discrete job associated with the subcontracting order in the MP organization
- Decreases allocations for the subcontracting order

To process consumption adjustments:

- 1. From the Subcontracting responsibility, navigate to the Subcontracting Requests window.
- **2**. Select Subcontracting: Process Receiving Transactions from the Requests window and click OK. The Parameters window appears.

Subcontracting Reques			3					
Run this Request								
			Сору					
Name	Subcontracting: Consumptior	n Adjustment Manager						
Operating Unit								
Parameters								
Language	American English							
		Language Settings	Debug Options					
At these Times								
Run the Job	As Soon as Possible Schedule							
		Parameters	×					
- Upon Completion	☑ Save all Output Files	Batch Size						
Layout								
Notify								
Print to	noprint	QK <u>Cancel</u>	(Clear) (Help)					
Help (<u>C</u>)		Submit	Cancel					

- 3. Enter an optional Batch Size. Valid characters are 0 through 9.
- 4. Optionally, enter a value for Maximum Workers. Valid characters are 0 through 9.
- 5. Click OK.
- 6. Click Submit to run the request.

Subcontracting Accounting Process

This chapter covers the following topics:

- Overview of the Chargeable Subcontracting Accounting Process
- Costs and Prices in Chargeable Subcontracting
- Replenishment Sales Orders Accounting Transactions in Chargeable Subcontracting
- Subcontracting Orders Accounting Transactions in Chargeable Subcontracting
- Overview of Buy/Sell Subcontracting Accounting Process

Overview of the Chargeable Subcontracting Accounting Process

The Chargeable Subcontracting Accounting Process considers the following:

• OEM ships components to the MP to manufacture the outsourced assembly, but retains the ownership of the components.

Therefore, the MP is not liable for the payment for the components received from the OEM.

- MP manufactures the assemblies (added value) from the OEM supplied components, and ships them to the OEM.
- OEM receives the assemblies, and pays only the added value amount to the MP organization.

Note: The MP organization is a simulated organization and is used for inventory planning and tracking and has no impact on costing. For this purpose, all accounting transactions in the MP organization are not posted to the general ledger (The Transfer to GL is set to No for the MP organization.)

For additional information, see: Setting Up Subcontracting Accounting, page 2-25.

Sales orders are used for shipping the components to the MP organization, and subcontracting orders are used to procure the assemblies from the MP. Invoices for Accounts Payables and Accounts Receivables are netted, and the OEM pays the MP only for the value added in the manufacturing at the MP's factory.

Key accounting concepts include:

- OEM makes a provisional sale and ships the components but retains the ownership. Therefore, accounting transactions associated with shipping subcontracting components should be tracked separately. These transactions are processed by posting to the Subcontracting COGS, Subcontracting Revenue, and Subcontracting Receivables accounts specifically defined for subcontracting, and are associated with the OM transaction type. This transaction type is defined in shipping networks and when the Interlock Manager creates replenishment sales orders for the components, they are created with the OM transaction type defined in the shipping networks. The respective accounts are posted during the execution of sales orders for subcontracting components.
- At period end, the OEM must account for the component inventory in its book of accounts. A report is provided to identify and calculate the component on-hand inventory and the value based on the simulated records.

Important: You must manually enter the appropriate book of accounts and reverse the same entry at the beginning of the next period.

• The subcontracting order is used to procure the assembly from the MP. After receiving the assembly from MP, the OEM nets the Accounts Payables invoices with the Accounts Receivables invoices for the components shipped to manufacture the assembly. OEM makes the payment to the MP for the added value amount. The purchase price of the assembly is calculated based on the BOM requirement quantity and sales price of the components.

See the sales price and purchase price setup of the components and assembly in Chapter 2.

- The purchase price of the assembly is defined to include the sales price of the components and added value amounts to support the payment process. Therefore, any purchase price variances associated to assembly receipts in the OEM should be tracked using a Subcontracting Variance account defined for subcontracting purposes. This account is associated with shipping networks, and when purchase order receipts are made, the purchase price variance is posted to the Subcontracting Variance account.
- Since the entire process uses the fixed sales price of the components, the standard
cost of components and assembly, and the purchase price of the assembly, any variations in the price and cost could affect the accounting process. A set of utilities (that is, reports) is provided to identify these changes and their effect.

Important: You must manually adjust the accounting records for consistency.

Costs and Prices in Chargeable Subcontracting

For subcontracting accounting, the costs and prices of the components and assemblies should be defined such that the net gain arising out the virtual sales transactions will be offset by the gain or loss associated with the purchasing of the assembly.

For details on setting up costs and prices, see Setting Up Subcontracting.

This figure illustrates the method for setting costs and prices. All amounts are in USD:



ltem	Material Cost	OSP (Added Value by MP)	Unit Cost
В	2	-	2
С	3	-	3
А	2*2 + 3*1 = 7 USD	5	12

ltem	Item Cost	Sales Price	Purchase Price	Gain/Loss per 1 Ea of Assembly A
В	2	4	N/A	2*(4 - 2) = 4
С	3	6	N/A	1*(6 - 3) = 3

ltem	Item Cost	Sales Price	Purchase Price	Gain/Loss per 1 Ea of Assembly A
А	12	N/A	19	19 - 12 = 7

Gain or loss by shipping Components B and C to the MP on a replenishment sales order for manufacturing 1 each of Assembly A = 4 + 3 = 7 **USD**

Gain or loss offset by purchasing 1 each of Assembly A from the MP = 7 USD

The Original Equipment Manufacturer (OEM) should set up item prices so that the gain or loss by shipping the components to the MP is offset the gain or loss associated with the purchase of the assembly from the MP:

- Define material costs for the components. Define material and OSP charges for assembly and update standard costs in the OEM organization. OSP charges are the added-value amounts added by the MP organization. The costing in the MP organization is of no significance.
- Define the sales price of the components and purchase price of the assembly so that the gain or loss from the virtual sale of components to MP is offset by the purchase price of the assembly. Gain or loss is the difference between the components sales price and standard cost, and the offset is the difference between the purchase price of the assembly and its standard cost. In addition, the difference between the purchase price of assembly and the sales price of the component is the added-value amount. After the OEM receives the assembly, it makes a payment to the MP organization for the added-value amount.
- In the previous example, the respective standard cost of components B and C is 2 USD and 3 USD, and the respective sales prices are 4 USD and 6 USD. The sale of 2 units of B and 1 unit of C to the MP results in a virtual gain of 7 USD, 4 USD of which is from B and 3 USD of which is from C.

To offset the virtual gain, the purchase price of assembly is set at 19 USD, and its standard cost is 12 USD. The difference in the purchase price and standard cost is 17 USD, which offsets the virtual gain due to the sale of components.

• The net amount of the Accounts Receivables invoice is 14 USD, 8 USD of which is for 2 units of B and 6 USD of which is for 1 unit of C. This net amount is calculated against an Accounts Payables invoice in the amount of 19 USD and the balance of 5 USD, which represents the added value that is paid to the MP organization.

Replenishment Sales Orders - Accounting Transactions in Chargeable Subcontracting

Accounting transactions associated with the provisional sale of components are tracked

in separate accounts.

At Ship Confirm Replenishment Sales Orders

This example shows the accounting entries at Ship Confirm: Components B and C. All amounts are in USD:

Account	Debit	Credit
For Component B (2 each)		
Deferred COGS (item cost 2 USD)	4	-
Inventory Valuation (item cost 2 USD)	-	4
For Component C (1 each)		
Deferred COGS (item cost 2 USD)	3	-
Inventory Valuation (item cost 2 USD)	-	3

These are regular transactions. Although the inventory appears as a credit to the OEM book of accounts, the OEM organization still owns the inventory. At the period end, run a report and calculate the on-hand inventory and value at the MP site, and then adjust the OEM books for proper accounting.

Invoicing Replenishment Sales Orders

This example shows the accounting entries for AR Invoice: Components B and C. All amounts are in USD:

Account	Debit	Credit
For Component B (2 each)		
Subcontracting COGS (deferred amount 4 USD)	4	-
Deferred COGS (deferred amount 4 USD)	-	4
Subcontracting AR (sales price 4 USD)	8	-
Subcontracting Revenue (sales price 4 USD)	-	8
For Component C (1 EA)		

Account	Debit	Credit
Subcontracting COGS (deferred amount 3 USD)	3	-
Deferred COGS (deferred amount 3 USD)	-	3
Subcontracting AR (sales price 6 USD)	6	-
Subcontracting Revenue (sales price 6 USD)	-	6

COGS, revenue, and receivable transactions associated with invoicing replenishment sales orders for subcontracting components are posted to subcontracting accounts for tracking.

Subcontracting Orders - Accounting Transactions in Chargeable Subcontracting

Subcontracting orders are the standard purchase orders or releases created to procure the outsourced assemblies from the MP. Purchase orders include these events:

- 1. Receiving the assembly into the receiving location
- 2. Delivering the assembly to Inventory

All amounts are shown is USD.

Receiving for Assembly A

Account	Debit	Credit
For Assembly A (1 each)		
Inventory Receiving (PO Price 19 USD)	19	-
AP Accrual (PO Price 19 USD)	-	19

These entries are similar to standard items.

Delivery for Assembly A

Account	Debit	Credit
For Assembly A (1 each)		
Inventory Valuation (Item Cost 12 USD)	12	-
Subcontracting Variance (PO Price - Item Cost)	7	-
Inventory Receiving (PO Price 19 USD)	-	19

Inventory is debited at 12 USD, which includes the component costs and added value. The purchase price variance is posted to the Subcontracting Variance account for tracking.

AP Invoicing for Assembly A

Account	Debit	Credit
For Assembly A (1 each)		
AP Accrual	19	-
Accounts Payable (Outsourced Assembly)	-	19

Accounting entries after the Accounts Payable invoice is created.

Once the Accounts Payables and Accounts Receivables invoices are ready to be processed, you must use the Accounts Payable and Accounts Receivables Netting functionality available in Oracle Payables, and make payments to the MP only for the added value in the outsourcing process.

Accounts Payables and Accounts Receivables Netting

Account	Debit	Credit
AP (Outsourced Assembly): 19 USD, Subcontracting AR: 14 USD		
AP (Outsourced Assembly)	14	-
Subcontracting AR	-	14

After netting Accounts Receivables, the amount of 14 USD is adjusted as a partial payment, and the balance of 5 USD can be paid to the MP.

For more details on AP and AR netting, see the Oracle Payables User's Guide.

In chargeable subcontracting, accounts are posted correctly if all standard costs, sales price, and purchase price of the components and assemblies are unchanged. These costs and prices could undergo changes due to various business reasons such as an increase in the cost of raw material, changes to added value charges, and so on, that forces the OEM to make changes in the standard cost prices and also the sales and purchase prices. These changes will result in an unrealized gain or loss and will influence accounting.

The following set of utilities and procedures are provided to help identify the impact of those changes in advance and assist you in managing them for proper accounting:

- Standard cost updates
- Sales price changes
- Consumption adjustments
- Component returns

Standard Cost Updates

You must run the Cost Update Analysis report to find the impact of proposed cost changes. This report gives the cumulative impact of all the components and assemblies by the MP for the proposed cost change. You must make manual adjustments to the general ledger accounts, and then update the standard costs of the components and assemblies as follows:

- Debit the Inventory Valuation account if the value is positive
- Credit the Inventory Valuation account if the value is negative

Sales Price Changes

The sales price of the components will generally be changed at the beginning of the period. Like standard costs, changes in sales price will also affect gain or loss.

The OEM must follow the following procedure to nullify the impact:

- 1. Reconcile the inventory in the MP organization by using the confirmation report.
- 2. Make *logical* returns of the unallocated replenishment sales order quantity by creating sales order returns (RMA). (Logical returns mean that the returns are made in the OEM records, but the components are still physically located in the MP organization.)
- 3. Change the component sales prices in the price list to the new sales price.

- **4**. Create new replenishment purchase orders for the returned quantity and run the Interlock Manager:
 - Interlock Manager creates replenishment sales orders with the new price.
 - Makes logical shipments; components are still with the MP but shipments are registered with the new price.

After this process, you can continue with the execution process.

Consumption Adjustments

Variances in the consumption of components over the planned consumption based on the BOM are registered and processed using the consumption adjustment processing at the MP organization. This process will adjust the on-hand inventory of simulated records in the MP organization for planning and execution. However, the impact of the variances in OEM organization on payments process must be handled manually.

In the case of over consumptions, the MP consumes more quantity than the planned quantity, and the sales price of this excess consumption is not part of the purchase price of the assembly. Consequently, the Accounts Receivables amount will be more than the Accounts Payables amount and netting will suggest payments to the MP organization. To overcome this situation, the OEM must create a credit note for the excess consumption and then make payments for the value addition.

In the case of under consumptions, the MP consumes less than the planned quantity, resulting in the Accounts Payable amount being more than the Accounts Receivable amount, and netting will suggest paying more than the value addition. Creating a debit note for the less consumption amount, and then paying only the value addition, can resolve this condition.

Both the scenarios can be handled by using either by using proper netting setup or manually.

See the Accounts Payables and Accounts Receivables feature in the *Oracle Payables User's Guide*

Component Returns

The MP returns components to the OEM for various business reasons such as:

- Defective components
- Excess components due to better yield
- Obsolete components
- Logical returns due to price change

Differences in the standard cost at the time of shipping the components and at the time RMA receipts are created impact the gain or loss.

Use the following procedure to nullify any gain or loss due to returns:

- 1. Run the Cost Update Analysis report with the Period End option to calculate the gain or loss.
- 2. Debit the Inventory Valuation account if the value is positive.
- 3. Credit the Inventory Valuation Account if the value is negative.

Overview of Buy/Sell Subcontracting Accounting Process

In Buy/Sell Subcontracting, the sale of subcontracting components and the purchase of outsourced assemblies are treated as independent business transactions. They are similar to standard sales and purchase of items. Therefore, the specific accounting of subcontracting transactions required for Chargeable Subcontracting is not relevant in the context of Buy/Sell Subcontracting. Also, Subcontracting Receivables and Payables are generally not netted in Buy/Sell Subcontracting. The OEM pays the MP for purchasing the outsourced assemblies and the MP pays for buying the subcontracting components from the OEM. However, system allows for netting of Payables and Receivables even for a Buy/Sell relationship.

Reports

This chapter covers the following topics:

- Reports Overview
- Subcontracting: Subcontracting Order Report
- Subcontracting: Confirmation Report (External Mode)
- Subcontracting Confirmation Report (Internal Mode)
- Subcontracting: Cost Update Analysis Report

Reports Overview

Oracle's Subcontracting provides reports for managing fiscal and internal control. You can create your own layouts and publish your reports using Oracle XML Publisher.

XML Publisher is a template-based publishing tool that is delivered with the Oracle E-Business suite. This tool enables you to develop and maintain custom report formats. You can design and control how your reports are presented by using report templates. When you generate a report, XML Publisher merges report template files with report data to create documents that support numerous formatting options, such as color, images, font styles, and headers and footers.

Subcontracting: Subcontracting Order Report

The Subcontracting Order Report prints purchase order information about outsourced assemblies. In addition to printing purchase order report information (standard and BPA release), this report prints information about components that are required for manufacturing the assembly at the Manufacturing Partner (MP) site and replenishment sales orders created for shipping the components to the MP for manufacturing the assembly. The information in this report is grouped by subcontracting orders, replenishments, allocations, and so on and is printed by subcontracting order.

Report Parameters

Parameter	Require d	Default Value	List of Values
Operating Unit (OU)	Yes	Current OU	List of OU to which the user has access
Print Selection	Yes	-	All, Changed, and New
Subcontracting Order Number From	Yes	-	PO Numbers
Subcontracting Order Number To	No	-	PO Numbers
Buyer Name and Employee Number	No	-	Buyer/Employee Name
Test	No	-	Yes/No
Sort By	No	-	Buyer/PO Number
Include Allocations	Yes	No	Yes/No
Enable Fax	No	-	Yes/No
Fax Number	No	-	-
Dynamic Precision Option	Yes	2	Precision
Print Canceled Lines	No	Yes	Yes/No
Approved	No	-	Yes/No

This table lists and describes the report parameters:

To run the Subcontracting Order Report:

- 1. From the Subcontracting responsibility, navigate to the Subcontracting Reports window.
- 2. In the Name field, select Subcontracting: Subcontracting Order Report.
- **3.** Enter an Operating Unit (required). The Subcontracting Parameters window appears.

OSubcontracting Reports								×
Run this Request								
							Ca	ору
Name	Subcontracti	ng: Su	bcontracting Ord	ler Repor	t			
Operating Unit	Vision Opera	ations						
Parameters								×
D	int Soloction							
Cubcontracting Order N	lumbar From							
Subcontracting Order N						_		
Subcontracting Orde	r Number To						_	
Buyer Name And Emplo	iyee Number +							8
	lest					_		8
	Sort By							
Include	e Allocations	No						
	Enable Fax							
	Fax Number							
Dynamic Pred	ision Option	2	-9,999,990.00					
		4						
				(ΩK	Cancel)	(Clear)	(Help)

- 4. Enter report parameters and click OK. The Contracting Reports window appears.
- **5**. Enter report request parameters and click Submit. You can view the report output after the concurrent request completes.

ORA Subco	CL€ Subcon	tracting Order Report	Report Date	Apr 24, 2	2008
	Report Parameters				
	Operating Unit Name	Vision Operations			
	Print Selection	All			
	Subcontracting Order Numbers From	5986			
	Subcontracting Order Numbers To	5986			
	Buyer Name				
	Test				
	Sort By				
	Include Allocations	YES			
	Dynamic Precision Option	2			
	Print Cancel Lines	YES			
	Approved	YES			

Vision 475 Pa	Operatio ark Avenu	ns Ie					Sub	contracting Or	der Subo g Oro 5986	ontractin Ier -1-1,0
New Y	Ork,NY 1	0022				Order T	ype Subo	contracting Or	ler	
AMER	ICA				0	rder Num	ber 5986			
						Bu	iyer Stoc	k, Ms. Pat		
						L	line 1			
					Shipm	ent / Rele	ase 1			
						Revis	ion 0			
						Order L	ate Apro	5, 2008 AM		
					-	Greated	by ONIP	U-NIMI		
					······	Received		AM		
						Received	by order	- Million - Mill		
Man	nufacturia	ng MP01			Manufa	cturing	OSA MP			
	Partr	her			Part	ner Site	10. SN To	wers		
							US			
	Bill	To OE2 Locatio	n			Ship To	OE2 Loca	tion		
		08					US			
Custo	MAAF									
Accol	unt	Manufactur	ing Paym	nent	Ereight T	arme	EOB	Transporta	tion S	hin Via
Numb	er	Partner Nu	mber Term	5	The give i		100	manaponta		inda and
		30026	Imme	diate	Due		Origin			
Confin	rm To / T	elephone			Request	er / Delive	r To			
1										
Note										
		Outsourced								Amount
1 1		Outsourced	Project	,						Amount
Line	Shipme	Outsourced Assembly Part Numbe	Project	Need B	y Date	Quantit	у иом	Unit Price	Тах	Amount (USD)
Line	Shipme	Outsourced Assembly Part Numbe Description	Project r/ Task	Need B	y Date	Quantit	у иом	Unit Price	Тах	Amount (USD)
Line 1	Shipme	Outsourced Assembly Part Numbe Description OSA117	Project /	Need B	y Date	Quantit	UOM	Unit Price	Tax	Amount (USD)
Line 1	Shipme	Outsourced Assembly Part Numbe Description OSA11 / OSA11	Project /	Apr 11,	y Date 2008	Quantit 1	y UOM	Unit Price 47.00	Тах 0.00	Amount (USD) 517.00
Line 1	Shipme	Outsourced Assembly Part Numbe Description OSA11 / OSA11	Project / Task	Apr 11,	y Date 2008	Quantit 1	UOM 1 Each	Unit Price 47.00	Тах 0.00	Amount (USD) 517.00
1	Shipme 1 Line	Outsourced Assembly Part Numbe Description OSA11 / OSA11 Subcontractin Part Number (Project . Task / g Component	Apr 11,	y Date 2008 iishment	Quantit 1 Subco	UOM 1 Each	Unit Price 47.00 Currency	Tax 0.00 Quantit	Amount (USD) 517.00 y UOM
1	Shipme 1 Line	Outsourced Assembly Part Numbe Description OSA11/ OSA11 Subcontractin Part Number / SYN11 / SYN1	Project . Task / g Component Description	Apr 11, Replen Type	y Date 2008 iishment	Quantit 1 Subco	1 Each 1 UOM 1 Each 1 Unit Price	Unit Price 47.00 Currency	Tax 0.00 Quantit	Amount (USD) 517.00 y UOM
1	Shipme 1 Line	Assembly Part Numbe Description OSA11/ OSA11 Subcontractin Part Number/ SYN11/ SYN1	Project Task 7 g Component Description	Apr 11, Replen Type Synchro	y Date 2008 iishment onized	Quantit 1 Subco	1 Each Tracting Unit Price 19.00	Unit Price 47.00 Currency USD	Tax 0.00 Quantit	Amount (USD) 517.00 y UOM 1 Each
1	Shipme 1 Line 1	Assembly Part Numbe Description OSA11 / OSA11 Subcontractin Part Number / SYN11 / SYN1	Project A Task 7 g Component Description	Apr 11, Replen Type Synchro	y Date 2008 ishment onized	Quantit 1 Subco	1 Each Tracting Unit Price 19.00	Unit Price 47.00 Currency USD	Tax 0.00 Quantit 1	Amount (USD) 517.00 y UOM 1 Each
1	Shipme 1 Line 1	Outsourced Assembly Part Numbe Description OSA11/ OSA11 Subcontractin Part Number / SYN11/ SYN1	Project. Task / g Component Description	Apr 11, Apr 11, Replen Type Synchrong Comport	y Date 2008 ishment onized	Quantit 1 Subco	UOM 1 Each Intracting Unit Price 19.00	Unit Price 47.00 Currency USD	Tax 0.00 Quantit 1 Quantit	Amount (USD) 517.00 y UOM 1 Each y UOM
1	Shipme 1 Line 1	Outsourced Assembly Part Numbe Description OSA11/ OSA11 Subcontractin Part Number/ SYN11/ SYN1	Project. Task 7 g Component Description 1 Subcontractir Replenishmer	Apr 11, Apr 11, Replen Type Synchro ng Compor nt Number	y Date 2008 iishment onized nent	Quantit 1 Subco	UOM 1 Each Intracting Unit Price 19.00	Unit Price 47.00 Currency USD	Tax 0.00 Quantit 1 Quantit	Amount (USD) 517.00 y UOM 1 Each y UOM
1	Shipme 1 Line 1	Outsourced Assembly Part Numbe Description OSA11/ OSA11 Subcontractin Part Number/ SYN11/ SYN1 Line 1	Project Task 7 1 g Component Description 1 Subcontractin Replenishmen 22	Apr 11, Apr 11, Replen Type Synchro ng Compor nt Number	y Date 2008 iishment onized hent	Quantit 1 Subco Schedu Apr 10,	1 Each Tracting Unit Price 19.00 Iled Ship D 2008	Unit Price 47.00 Currency USD	Tax 0.00 Quantit 1 Quantit	Amount (USD) 517.00 y UOM 1 Each y UOM 1 Each
1	Shipme	Outsourced Assembly Part Numbe Description OSA11/ OSA11 Subcontractin Part Number/ SYN11/ SYN1 Line 1	g Component Description	Apr 11, Apr 11, Replen Type Synchro ng Comport Number	y Date 2008 iishment onized hent	Quantit 1 Subco Schedu Apr 10,	y UOM 1 Each ntracting Unit Price 19.00 uled Ship D 2008	Unit Price 47.00 Currency USD	Tax 0.00 Quantit 1 Quantit	Amount (USD) 517.00 y UOM 1 Each y UOM 1 Each
1	Shipme 1 1 1	Outsourced Assembly Part Numbe Description OSA11/ OSA11 Subcontractin Part Number/ SYN11/ SYN1 Line 1 Subcontractin Part Number/	Project. Task 7 g Component Description 1 Subcontractin Replenishmen 22 g Component Description	Apr 11, Apr 11, Replen Type Synchronn Replen Synchronn t Number	y Date 2008 iishment onized hent	Quantit 1 Subco Schedu Apr 10, Subco	y UOM 1 Each Intracting Unit Price 19.00 Iled Ship D 2008 Intracting Unit Price	Unit Price 47.00 Currency USD ate	Tax 0.00 Quantit 1 Quantit 1 Quantit	Amount (USD) 517.00 y UOM 1 Each y UOM 1 Each y UOM
1	Shipme 1 Line 1 Line	Outsourced Assembly Part Numbe Description OSA11/ OSA11 Subcontractin Part Number/ SYN11/ SYN1 Line 1 Subcontractin Part Number/ PRE12/ PRE1	Project. Task 7 g Component Description 1 Subcontractil Replenishmer 22 g Component Description 2	Apr 11. Apr 11. Replen Type Synchro Byg Comport Number Type Replen Type	y Date 2008 iishment onized ient	Quantit 1 Subco Schedu Apr 10, Subco	y UOM 1 Each Intracting Unit Price 19:00 Ided Ship D 2008 Intracting Unit Price 17:00 17:00	Unit Price 47.00 Currency USD ate Currency	Tax 0.00 Quantit 1 Quantit 1 Quantit	Amount (USD) 617.00 y UOM 1 Each y UOM 1 Each y UOM 1 Each y UOM 1 Each y UOM

Subcontracting: Confirmation Report (External Mode)

Use the Confirmation Report to reconcile inventory at the MP site at the end of the period. During the reconciliation process, the Original Equipment Manufacturer (OEM) prints the confirmation report in external mode to estimate the on-hand quantity and the consumption of components for each subcontracting order based on the simulated MP organization records. This report is sent to the MP for confirmation. The MP verifies records and returns the report with variations to the consumption. The OEM then adjusts the inventory in the simulated MP organization by making consumption adjustments and processes the variations. The adjustments increase the accuracy of the simulated records and reflect actual inventory at the MP for better planning and execution.

Confirmation Report in External Mode

At the end of the period, the OEM prints the Confirmation Report in External mode and sends it to the MP for component physical inventory in subcontracting. When a report

is printed in External mode, sensitive cost information does not appear on the report. One report is created for each MP. The MP fills in the on-hand quantity and actual consumptions of subcontracting components against subcontracting orders, along with reasons for any discrepancies. The MP then returns the report to the OEM for corrections.

The Confirmation Report prints:

- Estimated on-hand quantity by component based on the MP site simulation.
- Details of subcontracting orders that consumed components during a given period. Estimated on-hand and consumption quantities are based on bills of material quantities.
- Details of in-transit inventory (components shipped in OEM but not yet received in the MP organization based on the simulation).
- Details of sales orders not yet shipped.

This report does not print cost information.

Report Parameters

This table lists and describes the report parameters:

Parameter	Requir ed	Default Value	List of Values
Report Mode	Yes	-	External or Internal
Manufacturing Partner From	No	-	All manufacturing partners
Manufacturing Partner Site From	No	-	All sites of the MP
Manufacturing Partner To	No	-	All manufacturing partners
Manufacturing Partner Site To	No	-	All sites of the MP
Subcontracting Organization From	No	-	All subcontracting organizations
Subcontracting Organization To	No	-	All subcontracting organizations

Parameter	Requir ed	Default Value	List of Values
Subcontracting Component From	No	-	All subcontracting components
Subcontracting Component To	No	-	All subcontracting components
Received Days	Yes	10	-
Sort By	Yes	Supplier Site	Supplier Site (Item when the mode is set to External)
			This value is always Supplier Site
Currency Conversion Type	No	-	Defined types
Currency Conversion Date	No	-	Calendar

To run the Subcontracting: Confirmation Report in External mode

- 1. From the Subcontracting responsibility, navigate to the Subcontracting Reports window.
- 2. In the Name field, select Subcontracting: Confirmation Report.
- 3. Enter an Operating Unit (required). The Parameters window appears.

Subcontracting Reports								×
Run this Request								
						(c	ору	
Name	Subcontra	cting: Confirmation F	eport					
Operating Unit	Vision Op	erations						
Parameters								×
		E. dama I		10.5	i B. I			
Re	port Mode	External	Ext	ernal Confirma	ation Report		_	
Manufacturing Pa	rtner From							
Manufacturing Partner	Site From							
Manufacturing	Partner To							
Manufacturing Partr	ner Site To							
Subcontracting Organiza	ation From							
Subcontracting Orgar	nization To							
Subcontracting Compo	nent From							
Subcontracting Com	ponent To							
Rece	eived Days	30						-
		લા ઝઝઝઝ						₽ॅ
				<u>O</u> K	Cancel	Clear	Help	

- **4**. Enter report parameters and choose OK. The Subcontracting Reports window appears.
- **5.** Enter report request parameters and choose Submit. You can view the report output after the concurrent request completes.

		3		Caper	macu	ing Collin	matio	n nep		Report Date Apr 23	2008			
lision Operation	ns		Period		Ap	r 20, 2008 -	Apr 22, 200	18		Page 1 of 2				
Report Parame	ters													
From M	anufacturing Par	lode Internal				Erom Mar	Operatin	g Unit Na	me Vision Ope	Vision Operations				
To M	anufacturing Par	tner				To Mar	ufacturing	Partner \$	Site					
From Subcont	tracting Organiza	tion				To Subco	ontracting	Organizat	ion					
From Subcor	ntracting Compor	nent				To Sub	contracting	Compon	ent					
	Pe	riod Apr-08				-		Sort	By Item					
Currer	ncy Conversion 1	ype				Cu	rency Con	version D	ate					
Subcontracting	Component PR	RE12	Subce Component D	ontractinę lescriptio) PRE12 n				Project	Tas	k			
Manufacturing Partner Name	Manufacturing Partner Site Name	Manufacturing Partner Organization	On Hand Quantity (Primary)	иом		Subcontracti	ng Price		Extend (Prima Subcontracti Pr	Extended (Primary) Subcontracting Price				
					Unit Price	Currency	Quantity	UOM	(U:	(USD) (USD)				
MP01	OSA MP	MP1	948.25	Each	17.00	USD	948.25	Each	16,120.	25 13.0	ו	12,327.2		
					Su	bcontracting	Componer	nt Total	16,120.	25 12	327.25	USD		
Subcontracting	Component S	/N11	Subo	ontraction	SYN11				Project	Tae	ŀ			
ousconducing	Component -		Component D	escriptio	n				Troject	145	`			
Manufacturing Partner Name	Manufacturing Partner Site Name	Manufacturing Partner Organization	On Hand Quantity (Primary)	UOM	9	Subcontracti	ng Price		Extend (Prima Subcontracti Pr	led ry) Item Cos rice	at Ex	tended Iter ost (Primar		
					Unit Price	Currency	Quantity	UOM	(U:	SD) (USE	2)	(US		
MP01	OSA MP	MP1	/8	Each	19.00	USD	/8	Each	1,482.	.00 12.0		936.0		
				[Sul	bcontracting	Componer	nt Total	1,482.	00	936.00	USD		
		000000	C. has	ontrooting	ISNSCOO).p			Project	Tae	k			

					-	abbonnab									
ision Operat	ions				Period	,	Mar 24, 2	008 - A	pr 23, 2008				Report f	Date Apr24,200 Page 2 of 3	08
Subconti Organ	racting nization	OE2 Organiz OE2 Locatio	ration n ປະ	S											
Manufa	cturing Partner	MP01 OSA MP 10, SN Towe US	rs				Currency USD Manufacturing Partner Contact Counted By (Printed Name) Signature Signature								
ubcontracti	ng	Description			Replenishn Type	nent Subcontra	acting Price	Currenc	y UOM	Proj Tasl	ect /	Est Har	imated On nd Quantity	Adjustments	UON
PRE12	RE12 PRE12 Pre-Positio						17.00	USD	Each	1			89.25		Ead
Number	ced Assembly Pa otion	art Numb	er Red	uested Quantity	Adjustn	ents	UOM	Discrepa	ncy Reason						
	5981	11.701	1	1/	OSA11/	OSA11		11			Each				
	5981 1 1/ OSA11/OSA11					OSA11									
	5986 1 1/ OSA11/OSA11					OSA11			11			Each			
	5986 6008		1	1/	OSA11/ OSA11/	OSA11 OSA11			11 13.75			Each Each			
	6008 6008		1 1 2	1/ 1/ 1/	OSA11/ OSA11/ OSA11/	OSA11 OSA11 OSA11			11 13.75 25			Each Each Each			
Notes R Replenishme	5986 6008 6008 eplenish	ments Yet to	1 2 Be Rec	1/ 1/ 1/ :eived	OSA11 / OSA11 / OSA11 /	OSA11 OSA11 OSA11 Subcontracting			11 13.75 25 Quantit		Sh	Each Each Each	late E	xpected	Received
Notes R Replenishme Sales Order Notes R P	eplenish Ecoived F ast Numl	PO Replenishment	1 2 Be Rec	1/ 1/ 1/ :eived .ine Shi Rel	OSA11/ OSA11/ OSA11/ OSA11/ pment/ ease	OSA11 OSA11 OSA11 Subcontracting Component			11 13.75 25 Quantity	UON	Sh	Each Each Each	late F	xpected tecelved Date	Received Yes / No
Notes R Replenishme Sales Order Notes R P Replenishme	eplenish Line eccived F ast Numl	PO Replenishment ber of Days	1 2 Be Rec L	1/ 1/ 1/ ceived	OSA11/ OSA11/ OSA11/ OSA11/	OSA11 DSA11 OSA11 Subcontracting Component			11 13.75 25 Quantity	UON	Sh	Each Each Each	late E	ixpected teceived Date	Received Yes / No Received
Notes R Replenishme Sales Order Notes R P Replenishme Sales Order	eplenish ent Line ent Line	PO Replenishment ber of Days	1 2 Be Rec L	1/ 1/ 1/ 1/ eived 	OSA11/ OSA11/ OSA11/ OSA11/ ease	OSA11 OSA11 OSA11 Subcontracting Component	Compo	nent	11 13.75 25 Quantity Quantity		Sh S	Each Each Each ipped D	late F	xpected teceived Date xpected teceived Date	Received Yes / No Received Yes / No
Notes R Replenishme Sales Order Notes R P Replenishme Sales Order 20	eplenish ecoived F ast Numl ent Line 1	PO PO PO PO PO 5987	1 1 2 Be Rec 1 30	1/ 1/ 1/ 1/ ceived ine Shi Rel 1/	osA11/ osA11/ osA11/ osA11/ ease	OSA11 OSA11 OSA11 Subcontracting Component Subcontracting SYN11	Compo	nent	11 13.75 25 Quantity Quantity 11	UOM UOM Ea	Sh	Each Each Each ipped D hipped pr 9, 20 M	Date F R 08 5:07 /	Expected teceived Date Expected teceived Date Apr 10, 2008 2:00 AM	Received Yes / No Received Yes / No
Notes R Replenishme Sales Order P Replenishme Sales Order 20 21	eplenish eccived F ast Numl ent Line 1	PO PO Replenishment ber of Days 5987 5989	1 1 2 Be Rec 1 30	1/ 1/ 1/ 1/ .ine Shi Rel 1/ 1/	OSA11/ OSA11/ OSA11/ OSA11/ OSA11/ Pment/ ease	OSA11 OSA11 OSA11 Subcontracting Component Subcontracting SYN11 SYN11	I Compo	nent	11 13.75 25 Quantity 11 11	UOM Ea Ea	Sh	Each Each Each ipped D pr 9, 20 M pr 10, 0:22 AW	Date F 008 5:07 / 1 2008 / 1	ixpected teceived Date ixpected teceived Date spr 10, 2008 2:00 AM apr 10, 2008 2:00 AM	Received Yes / No Received Yes / No

Outra suture ation of Confirmation Domant

Adjustment columns in the report (Pages 2 and 3) are left blank. The MP is expected to enter the variations in these columns and return the report to the OEM.

Subcontracting Confirmation Report (Internal Mode)

The Subcontracting Confirmation Report (Internal Mode) is applicable only to Chargeable Subcontracting. The Confirmation Report run in internal mode, calculates on-hand inventory, and its inventory value is based on the standard in the OEM organization. Component inventory is calculated based on the simulated records of the MP organization, and the on-hand inventory is multiplied with its standard cost in the OEM organization to arrive at the inventory value. The report prints:

- Component on-hand inventory
- Component standard cost
- Inventory value

The Confirmation Report for internal mode is run the same as external mode. The Report Mode parameter must be set to External. All other parameters remain the same.

Parameters						×
Report Mode	Internal	Internal	Confirmation Repo	rt		
Manufacturing Partner From						
Manufacturing Partner Site From						
Manufacturing Partner To			-			
Manufacturing Partner Site To						
Subcontracting Organization From						
Subcontracting Organization To						
Subcontracting Component From						
Subcontracting Component To						
Received Days	30					
Sort By	Supplier Site		Report data so	t by supplier	site	
Currency Conversion Type					-	
Currency Conversion Date						
	(I) 5888					Þ
			<u>O</u> K	Cancel	Clear	Help

ORACLE Subco	ontracting		Charg	eable	ble Subcontracting Confirmation Report									
Vision Operations			Period		Nov	19, 2006 -	Dec 19, 200	6		Page	1 of 1	2000		
Report Parameters														
	Mode	Internal					Operating	g Unit Nar	me Vision Ope	Vision Operations				
From Manufac	turing Partner					From Mar	nufacturing	Partner S	ite					
From Subcontracting	turing Partner					To Mar	ontracturing	Partner S	ite					
From Subcontracting	a Component					To Subo	contracting	Compone	ent					
	Period	Dec-06						Sort	By Supplier S	te				
Currency Co	nversion Type					Cu	rrency Conv	rersion Da	ate					
OEM Organization OE3 Organization														
Manufacturing G	BI TP01	Site OSA		Manuf	acturing Par	tner TP1			Project		Task			
Partner		0.10 0.07			Organization						ruon			
Chargeable Subcontracting Component	Partner Chargeable Or Subcontracting Description Q				Chargeable	Chargeable Subcontracting Price				ed y) Ile Ita ng ice	em Cost	Extended (Primary) Item Cost		
					Unit Price	Currency	Quantity	UOM	(U:	SD)	(USD)	(USD)		
SYN21	Chargeable SYN21	Subcontracting	29	Each	9.20	EUR	29	Each	232.	DO	0.00	0.00		
SYN22	Chargeable SYN22	Subcontracting	29	Each	9.20	EUR	29	Each	232.	DO	0.00	0.00		
						Manufactu	iring Partne	r Total	464.	00		0.00 USD		
						OEM C	n Total	464.	00		0.00 USD			
					Chargeable Subcontracting Price Total 464.00						0.00 USD			

The report shows on-hand inventory at the MP site and its value based on the standard cost of the component in the OEM organization.

Subcontracting: Cost Update Analysis Report

The Subcontracting Cost Update Analysis Report is applicable only to Chargeable Subcontracting. In the Subcontracting application, the price of components and outsourced assemblies is defined in such a way that gain or loss due to component sales is offset by the Purchase Price Variance (PPV) of assembly receipts. A change to the standard cost of either components or assembly creates an imbalance in gain or loss.

When costs of outsourced assemblies or subcontracting components are updated, you must create adjustment journal entries to eliminate unrealized gain or loss. The Cost Update Analysis Report shows the adjustment amount required for non-received subcontracting items, unshipped subcontracting components, and returned subcontracting components. You are responsible for creating adjustment accounting entries.

The Cost Update Analysis Report provides the OEM with a way to estimate the effect before the cost change. Based on this report, the OEM can adjust the general ledger accounts manually and then run a standard cost update. You can estimate the effect of the proposed standard cost by running the report with the Run parameter set to Before Cost Update.

Cost Update Analysis Report (Before Cost Update)

The Cost Update Analysis report with the Before Cost Update option selected prints the estimated effect of standard cost changes for both components and assemblies.

Report Parameters

Parameter	Require d	Default Value	List of Values
Cost Type	Yes	-	All cost types
Subcontracting Organization From	No	-	All subcontracting organizations
Subcontracting Organization To	No	-	All subcontracting organizations
Run	Yes	Before Cost Update	Before Cost Update or At Period End
Currency Conversion Type	No	-	All defined conversion types
Currency Conversion Date	No	-	Calendar

This table lists and describes the report parameters:

To run the Cost Update Analysis Report before a cost update:

- 1. From the Subcontracting responsibility, navigate to the Subcontracting Reports window.
- 2. In the Name field, select Subcontracting: Cost Update Analysis Report.
- 3. Enter an Operating Unit (required). The Parameters window appears.

Parameters						×
Cost Type	Current	Current Cost				
Subcontracting Organization From						
Subcontracting Organization To						
Run	Before cost update		Befor	re cost update		
Currency Conversion Type)	
Currency Conversion Date						
	(4) 3555					Þ
			ΩK	Cancel	Clear	Help

4. Enter report parameters and click OK. The Subcontracting Reports window appears.

5. Enter report request parameters and click Submit. You can view the report output after the concurrent request completes.

ORACLE Subcontracting Report Date: Vision Operations														20 P	06/09/04 age 1 of 3					
									Re	port P	arame	ters								
		Cost Type	e: C	urren	t										_					
Oper	rating	Unit Name	e: V	BLO	Operatio E4 Organ	ns					Curr	aneu Cr	h nversion T	Kun: Be	fore c	ost updat	e			
	To O	rganizatio	n: G	BLO	E4 Organ	ization					Cun	rency Co	onversion D	ate:						
OR	ORACLE Subcontracting Report Date: 2006/09/04 Vision Operations Page 2 of 3															19/04 2 of 3				
Vision Operations Chargeable Subcontracting COST Update Analysis Un-Received Subcontracting PO QTY SEP-2006																				
SEP-2006 Destination Organization: GBL OE4 Organization Project: Task:																				
Uestination Organization: GBL 0E4 Organization Project: Task:																				
Manufactu	ring M	lanufacturing	Order		Dutsourced		Unit		Converted	Unverei		Unit	Unit	Extended		Uni Unrea	it E	Extended	Adjustment	
partner Na	ame	Name	No. 637	Line	Assembly GBL OS	Description GBL QS	Price	Currency	Unit Price	ved Qty	UOM	Cost	gain/loss	gain/los	s Co	ost gain/	055 (gain/loss	Amount	Currency
GBL_TP	908	OSA	8	1	A13 GBL OS	A13 GBL OS	82	USD	92	10	Each	76	16	160	8	4 8		80	-80	USD
GBL_TP	908	OSA	2	1	A13 GBL OS	A13 GBL OS	92	USD	92	10	Each	76	16	160	8	4 8	-	80	-80	USD
GBL_TP	808	OSA	2	1	A13	A13	82	USD	92	200	Each	76	16	3200	8	4 8		1600	-1600	USD
																Or	ganization	Total	-1760	USD
																	Grand	I Total	-1760	USD
Vision	ACL Opera	.E Sul	bcon	itrac	ting	CI	nargea	ble Sul	ocontrac Rep	ting CC lenishr SEF	DST Up nent S 2-2006	odate Ar	nalysis Un-	Shipped		Report [Date:		2006/0 Page	9/04 3 of 3
Ship fro	m Org	ganization:	GE	BL OE	4 Organiz	ation	Proje	ct:						Task:						
		Chargeab	e		Charg	ва						Frozen, E	Before Update		Planne	ed Cost Type	OCT-200	6		
Sales Order		Subcontrac	at		Subco	nt 9	Co	nverted	Un-ship		Unit	Uni Unreal	t Exter ized Unrea	ided lized L	Init	Unit Unrealized	Exten Unreal	ded lized	Adjustment	
No.	Line	GBL SHIP	t De GB	scriptic	n Price	Currence	y Uni	t Price	ped Qty	UOM	Cost	gain/le	oss gain	loss C	Cost	gain/loss	gain/l	055	Amount	Currency
343	1	YU_SYN1 GBL SHIP	4 U	SYN1	4 13 (Y ca	USD	+	13	20	Ea	11	2	4		10	-2	-40		-80	USD
394	1	YU_SYN1	4 U	_SYN1	4 13	USD		13	400	Еа	11	2	80		10	-2	-80		-1000	USD
																On	ganization	Total	-1680	USD
																	Grand	Total	-1680	USD

Pages 2 and 3 show the effect of assembly standard costs, and page 3 shows the effect of component costs. You must make general ledger entries based on the value of the cost effect.

To run the Cost Update Analysis Report at the end of a period:

The Cost Update Analysis Report run at the end of a period prints the effect of component returns due to the change in cost. The standard cost of the component can be different at the time the component is shipped to the MP and at the time when returns from the MP are realized. This difference causes imbalances in unrealized gain

and loss, and it must be estimated and adjusted at the end of the period.

The Cost Update Analysis Report at period end is run similarly to the Costs Update Analysis Report before a cost update. In the Parameters window, select At Period End in the Run field.

O Parameters						×
O and Turne	Constant	Ourseast Occut				
Cost Type	Current	Current Cost			1	
Subcontracting Organization From	L				_	
Subcontracting Organization To						
Run	At period end		At peri	iod end		
Currency Conversion Type					-	
Currency Conversion Date						
	(1) 555					Þ
<u></u>			<u>0</u> κ	Cancel	Clear	Help
ORACLE [®] Subcontracting Vision Operations				Report	Date:	2006/09/05 Page 1 of 2
Cost Type: Current		Report Parameters				
Operating Unit Name: Vision Operations From Organization: GBL OF4 Organization	tion	Currency Conversion	Run: At pe	eriod end		
To Organization: GBL OE4 Organiza	ition	Currency Conversion	Date:			
ORACLE Subcontracting Vision Operations				Report Da	ite:	2006/09/05 Page 2 of 2
Charge	able Subcontracting COST	Update Analysis Returned Char Component Qty SEP-2006	rgeable Subc	ontracting		
Ship from Organization: GBL OE4 Organization	Currency: USD	Project:			Task:	
Sales Chargeable Subcontracting Order No. Line Component Des 348 1 GBL_SHIKYU_SYN14 GBL_SHI	cription Returned Qty KYU_SYN14 5	COGS at Salse Order Issue MMT Unit Cost COGS Amount 11 55	COGS Re Unit Cost 15	wersed by RMA COGS Amount 75	Adjustr	nent Amount 20
					Organization Tota	al 20
					Grand Tota	al 20

You must make general ledger entries to offset unrealized gain or loss.

Subcontracting For Seiban-Based Manufacturing

This chapter covers the following topics:

- Overview of Seiban-Based Manufacturing
- Seiban-Based Manufacturing Setup
- Organization Setup
- Defining Cost Groups for MP Organizations
- Defining Seiban Numbers
- Organization Items
- Seiban-Based Subcontracting Planning
- Seiban-Based Subcontracting Execution

Overview of Seiban-Based Manufacturing

Oracle Subcontracting supports subcontracting in Seiban-Based Manufacturing. In Seiban-Based Manufacturing, outsourced assemblies and components are planned based on Seiban numbers (project numbers) using Advanced Supply Chain Planning (ASCP) and hard pegging. The subcontracting process is also executed using locator-controlled OEM and MP organizations and Seiban numbering.

The Subcontracting feature can be used in both discrete and Seiban-Based Manufacturing environments. The following sections describe the additional setup and execution steps required to use subcontracting in Seiban-Based Manufacturing.

Seiban-Based Manufacturing Setup

The setup steps described in the chapter Setting Up Subcontracting, apply to Seiban-Based Manufacturing. The sections that follow are for planning components and executing the subcontracting process using Seiban (project) numbers.

Organization Setup

Inventory Parameters

For Seiban-Based Manufacturing, Locator Control should be defined as dynamic entry allowed in Inventory parameters for both the OEM and MP organizations.

To set up Seiban inventory parameters:

1. From the Inventory responsibility, navigate to the Organization Parameters window.

Organization Parameters (OE3)		
Inventory Parameters Costing Informatio	n Revision, Lot, Serial And LPN ATP, Pick, Item-Sourcing	
Organization Code Item Master Organization Calendar Demand Class Move Order Timeout Period Move Order Timeout Action Locator Control	OE3 Vision Project Mfg Vision01 Days Approve automatically	
Enabled Products & Features Manufacturing Partner Organiz Process Manufacturing Enable WCS Enabled	Dynamic entry allowed Determined at Subinventory level Auto Delete Allocations at Move Order Cancel ation EAM Enabled Id WMS Enabled	
EAM Organization Capacity Load Weight Volume	UOM	

You use locator control to identify project inventory.

2. Save your work.

Project Manufacturing Parameters:

Define the OEM and MP organizations as Project Manufacturing Organizations by adding Organization Classification as Project Manufacturing for both.

1. From the Inventory responsibility, navigate to the Organization window.

Organization				
Name	GBL OE5 Proj Organizatio	on Type F	Plant	
From	23-OCT-2005	To [
Location	GBL OE5 Proj Location	Internal or Extern	al Internal	
Location Address	Japan (International).123-4	567.DummyJapan		
Internal Address				[🗌]
 Organization Classific 	ations			
Name			Enabled	
HR Organization			✓	A
Inventory Organiza	tion			
Project Manufactu	ring Organization		✓	v
			Qthers	

- **2.** Navigate to the Project Manufacturing Parameters window, and click the General tab.
- **3**. Select the Enable Project References indicator.
- 4. Set Project Control Level to Project.

rroject Manufacturi	ing Parameters (OE5))		
				[
General	Invoice Transfer	Borrow Payback		
~	Enable Project Refe	rences		
	Allow Cross Unit Nu	imber Issues		
	Cost Group Optio	n By Project		
	Project Control Leve	Project	_	
	Common Projec	:t		
Default Comr	non Project Tasks –			
	Materia	al		
	Resourc	e		
	WIP Materia	4		

5. Save your work.

To define WIP parameters:

Seiban-Based Manufacturing uses locator-controlled subinventories for inventory transactions. To support the simulation of discrete jobs in the MP organization, supply subinventory should be a locator-controlled subinventory. Interlock Manager creates WIP jobs with this subinventory as component subinventory for back flushing. The Auto Receive concurrent program also receives components into this subinventory for simulation.

- 1. Navigate to the Work in Process Parameters window.
- 2. Select the Material tab and associate Locator Controlled Subinventory as Supply Subinventory. In addition, associate Supply Locator leaving Project/Task as blank. (For details about Locators in PJM, refer to the *Oracle Project Manufacturing User's Guide*.)

0	Work in	Process Paran	neters (BP0)						
	Discret	e Repetitive	Move Transaction	Material	Intraoperation	Outside Processing	Scheduling	Mobile	
				Include	Component Yie	əld			
		Backflush Co	ntrols						
		5	Supply Subinventory	Stores					
			Supply Locator	1.1					
		L	ot Selection Method	Expiratio	n Date		*		
		Alternate L	ot Selection Method				*		
			Lot Verification	All			Ŧ		
				Release	e Backflush Cor	mponents			
				Allow G	uantity Change)	s During Backflush			
									[]]
l									

3. Save your work.

Defining Cost Groups for MP Organizations

You must define Cost groups and associate a WIP accounting class (defined at the time of creating the WIP parameters for MP organizations). This action is required for simulating WIP jobs by project numbers, and it is part of the Project Manufacturing (PJM) setup.

See: Oracle Project Manufacturing User's Guide

The MP organization is a zero-cost organization, and transfer to general ledger is set to No. Cost group setup is required to facilitate the simulation of assembly manufacturing in the MP organization using discrete jobs and project numbers. This setup does not have financial implications.

To define cost groups for MP organizations:

- 1. From the Cost Management responsibility, navigate to the Cost Groups window.
- **2.** Define the cost group with Type set to Inventory. You can use any existing cost group.

ost Groups (OE5)			
Cost Group CG-87504		Type Inventory	-
Description			
Inactive On			
□ <u>M</u> ulti-Org			[
Accounts			
	Valuation	Payback Variance	
Material	101.0000.000.141000.0000.000.0000.000		
Material Overhead	101.0000.000.142000.0000.000.000.000		
Resource	101.0000.000.144000.0000.000.0000.000		
Outside Processing	101.0000.000.145000.0000.000.0000.000		
Overhead	101.0000.000.143000.0000.000.000.000		
Expense	101.0000.520.753000.0000.000.0000.000		
Cost Variance			
Encumbrance			
PPV			
		WIP Accounting Classes	
	<u></u>	-	

3. Click WIP Accounting Classes to define WIP Accounting Classes for this cost group (use the same WIP accounting class defined at the time of defining WIP Parameters of MP Organization). The WIP Account Classes for Cost Group window appears.

		Туре	Inventory	Ψ.
Description				
Inactive On				
□ <u>M</u> ulti-Org				1
		WIP Account Classes Fi	or Cost Group (OE5)	
Accounts				
	Valuation	WIP Accounting Clas	s Inactive (Dn
Material	101.0000.000.141000.0000.0	Default		
Material Overhead	101.0000.000.142000.0000.0			
Resource	101.0000.000.144000.0000.0		l	
Outside Processing	101.0000.000.145000.0000.0			
Overhead	101.0000.000.143000.0000.0			
Expense	101.0000.520.753000.0000.0			
Cost Variance			l	
Encumbrance			l	
PPV			l	
		UL		
		WIP A	ccounting Classes	

4. Save your work.

Defining Seiban Numbers

Before you plan and execute subcontracting in Seiban-Based Manufacturing environments, you define project numbers.

To define Seiban numbers:

1. From the Project Manufacturing responsibility, navigate to the Seiban Wizard.



2. Select the Using Seiban Number indicator and click Next. The Seiban window appears.

🗢 Seiban Numbers (Vision Pro	ject Manufacturii	ng USD)	_	
Seiban Number	Seib	an Name	L	
	Kiosk	P	arameters	

3. Enter Seiban (project) Numbers.

0	Seiban Numbers (Vision Project Manuf	facturing US	D)			×
	Seiban Number	Seiban Na	ime		[]	
	SK05	SK05			MA	
					Π I	
Ī	i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i	[ñ	
Ιĭ					Π.	
lĭ					i Tê	
Ιř		L			i Tili	
		[í ľ	
					H	
ŀř						
		L			1-1-	
L	JI.					
	Liosk		Ŀ	arameters)

- **4**. Save your work.
- **5.** Click Parameters to define the parameters for the Seiban Number (project). The Project Parameters window appears.

Project Number SI	K05	F	Project Name SK05		
Planning Group					
General Invoice Transfe	er Task AutoAssignmen	t Other			
			- Default WIP Clas	ses	
Organization	Planning Group	Cost Group	Standard	Maintena []
GBL OE5 Proj Organization		CG-87504	Default]^
] ^
					Ŀ
	 			Þ	
			WIP Classes	hy Taek	

- **6.** Select the General tab and enter Inventory Organizations that use the project numbers. In this scenario, the OEM and MP organizations should be included.
- 7. Associate a cost group, which was defined in the previous procedure.
- **8**. Associate a WIP Accounting Class. This value should be same as the WIP accounting class associated with the WIP parameters of the MP organization.
- 9. Save your work.

Organization Items

In Seiban-Based Manufacturing, outsourced assemblies and components must be defined as *hard pegged* items for planning and execution using Seiban numbers.

To define items as hard pegged:

- 1. From the Inventory responsibility, navigate to the Organization Item window.
- **2.** Select the MPS/MRP Planning tab, and set the attribute Pegging to Hard Pegging. This information is used to for planning the demand and supply by project numbers.

Organ	zation Item (OE5)	×
	Organization OE5 GBL OE5 Proj Organization Item GBL_SHIKYU_SYN1111 Description REPLACE SYN11	
	Receiving Physical Attributes General Planning MPS/MRP Planning Lead Times Work In Process Order Management	
	Planning Method MRP planning Exception Set	
	Forecast Control Consume and derive Shrinkage Rate	
	Pegging Hard Pegging Acceptable Early Days	
	✓ Round Order Quantities	
	Exclude From Budget	
	Repetitive Planning MPS Planning Overrun % Acceptable Rate + 0 Acceptable Rate - 0	
	Planning Time Fence User-Defined Days 1	
	Demand Time Fence Days	
	Release Time Fence Days	
	Substitution Window Tays	
	Incremental Supply Pattern	
	Continous Inter-Org Transfers Use Global Value	
		J

3. Save your work.

All outsourced assemblies and subcontracting components should be defined as hard pegged in both OEM and MP organizations.

Seiban-Based Subcontracting Planning

The steps and processes of planning are similar to those of discrete manufacturing.

For Seiban-Based Manufacturing, the differences are:

- Forecast must be defined by project.
- ASCP plans the components and assemblies by project. Demand and supply are considered and calculated by project.
- Planned orders are created by project.
- Planned orders are outsourced as assemblies and pre-positioned components. They are transferred to purchasing as purchase requisitions. The purchase orders are created with project as shipment lines.
- For outsourced assemblies, the purchase order is called as a subcontracting order, and the project number is stamped in the purchase order line shipment distributions.

antity Priv
antity Priv
antity Pric
antity Pric
antity Pri
antity Pric
antity Prid
F
D- ()
Da []

Note: Subcontracting Orders and Replenishment Purchase Orders of the pre-positioned components should always have one Shipment and Distribution for every purchase order line. Multiple shipments and distributions are not supported. When you create subcontracting orders and replenishment purchase orders manually, you can create multiple purchase order lines. However, only one shipment and distribution is allowed for each purchase order line. Interlock Manager discards purchase order lines if it has more than one shipment or distribution for each PO line, and it will not process them.

Seiban-Based Subcontracting Execution

The process for executing Subcontracting in the Seiban-Based Manufacturing environment is the same as for discrete manufacturing.

Interlock Manager

The Interlock Manager concurrent request picks up subcontracting orders and processes them by creating WIP jobs in the MP organization. Interlock Manager also creates replenishment purchase and sales orders, and it allocates the replenishment sales orders according to subcontracting order requirements in the same way described in the Subcontracting Process chapter of this guide.

• Work In Process (WIP) jobs are created with Seiban (project) references

- Replenishment purchase orders and replenishment sales orders are created with Seiban (project) references
- Allocations are made with the same conditions of shipment dates and price of replenishment order, and the project number must be the same for subcontracting orders and replenishment orders for allocation in the Seiban environment.

Auto Receive Components

Same as Discrete Manufacturing

Reconciliation Manager

Same as Discrete Manufacturing

Process Receiving Transactions

Same as Discrete Manufacturing

Subcontracting Workbench

Workbench functionality is the same as for Discrete Manufacturing. All search options can be executed with a Seiban (project) number. The project number is available in additional search options, and you can personalize the search and results to view them by project number.

Subcontracting Accounting

In Seiban-Based Manufacturing, accounting is the same as discrete manufacturing. Concepts and posting of accounts remain the same.

Reports

Seiban (project) numbers are printed with all the reports, and the remaining features and functions are the same as for Discrete Manufacturing.
Subcontracting Business Flows

This chapter covers the following topics:

- Drop Ship Components from RMS to MP
- Modeling Components for Drop Ship
- Planning Drop Ship Components
- Process Execution Drop Ship Components
- Multi-Level Outsourcing
- Outsourcing Phantom Assemblies
- Outsourcing Lot and Serial-Controlled Items

Drop Ship Components from RMS to MP

Oracle Subcontracting application supports drop shipping of components from the Raw Material Supplier (RMS) to the Manufacturing Partner (MP) from planning to execution as follows:

- All components of the outsourced assembly must be drop shipped from the RMS to the MP. Drop shipping of a few components of the outsourced assembly and normal shipping of the remainder to the MP is not supported.
- Subcontracting components are drop shipped to all of the MPs if defined. Drop shipping the same component to one MP and normal shipment to another MP is not supported.
- Both prepositioned and synchronized components can be drop shipped to the MP

Modeling Components for Drop Ship

Item Definition

For drop shipment, replenishment sales orders created for shipping the components from the OEM to the MP must have the source type as *External*. You can do this using two setup methods:

Method 1: Define Item Attribute Default Sales Order source type as *External* and define Order Management defaults so that this attribute is provided by default to the Sales Order line source type.

Method 2: Define Source Type as *External* in the Order Management Transaction Type window (this will be used for creating replenishment sales orders) and set Order Management Defaulting Rules to provide this source type by default from Order Management Transaction Type to the Sales Order line.

Also, define the Organization Item attribute Release Time Fence to *Don't Release Auto or Manual* for subcontracting components in the OEM organization.

To define attribute Source Type in items:

1. From the Inventory responsibility, navigate to the Master Item window.

🖸 Maste	r Item (V1)		-	. 🗆 🛛
	Organization V1 Vision	Operations	Display Attributes	
	Item GBL SHIKYU	SYN21	○ Master ○ Org ● All	
	Description GBL SHIKYU	SYN21		
	MPS/MRP Planning Lead Times	Work In Process Order Management	Invoicing Process Manufacturing Service	4
Î	Customer Ordered (Z)	Customer Orders Enabled	Shippable	
	Internal Ordered	Internal Orders Enabled	✓ OE Transactable	
	Pick Components	Check ATP	None	
	Assemble to Order	ATP Rule		
		ATP Components	None	
	Ship Model Complete	Picking Rule		
		Default Shipping Organization		
		Default SO Source Type	External	
		Shipping SubInventory		
		Charge Periodicity		
	Returnable	Tolerances		
	RMA Inspection Required	Over Shipment	Over Return	
	Financing Allowed	Under Shipment	Under Return	
L	(

- 2. Select the Order Management tab and set Default SO Source Type to *External*.
- **3**. Save your work.

To define OM default rules:

1. From the Order Management responsibility, navigate to the Defaulting Setup window.

- **2**. Search for default attributes:
 - Application: Order Management
 - Entity: Order Line

Applicatio Enti	n Order Management vy Order Line	
	Defaultin	g Condition Templates
tributes Defaultin Sequenc		Include in Building Defaulting Conditions
1	Line Type	~
2	Agreement	
3	Customer	
4	Ship To	2
5	Bill To	
6	Deliver To Org	~
7	Request Date	✓

3. In the Attribute region, search for Source Type.

🖸 Defaulting Set	up - Entity Attributes		. 🗆 🗙
Application	Order Management		
Entity	Order Line		
	Defaulting Condition Templ	lates	
Attributes			
Defaulting	Include in E	Building	
Sequence	Attribute	nultions	
50 8	Source Type	~	A
Ī			
			12
Ī			
Ĩ			
			-
	Defaulting Bules		

4. Click Defaulting Rules. The Attribute Defaulting Rules window appears.

Abblic	ation Urder Management				
E	Entity Order Line		Attribute Sou	rce Type	
aulting	Conditions				
Prece	edence Defaulting Condition			Enabled	Seeded
5	Regular Line				i f
10	Always				V
out Sr	auroing Bulac				
Sequ	Jence Source Type	Default (Source/ Value		
5	Related Record	Related Record.Inventory Item.Source Type			-
10	Related Record	Related	Record.Line Type.S	ource Type	

5. Set defaulting conditions and rules for defaulting the Source Type from Items. See: *Oracle Order Management User's Guide* for Order Management defaulting rules.

Shipping Lead Times from the RMS to the MP:

Define the shipping Lead Time from the RMS to the MP in the shipping networks between the OEM and the MP. The application uses this lead time to simulate component procurement and to automatically receive drop ship components in the MP organization.

Others:

All other setup steps remain the same.

Planning Drop Ship Components

The planning functions for drop ship components are similar to those for standard items. However, the planned orders of the components in the OEM organization cannot be transferred as purchase orders because of the release time fence setup in the OEM organization. Drop ship purchase orders are created from drop ship replenishment sales orders for the components at a later stage for procuring components from the RMS.



This diagram illustrates the planning process in a drop-shipment flow:

Process Execution Drop Ship Components

The process execution for Subcontracting is similar to that for standard items. Key aspects include:

- Interlock Manager creates replenishment drop ship sales orders in the OEM organization for components (based on the item and order management defaulting rules setup.)
- Drop ship purchase orders are created from replenishment drop ship sales orders. See: Drop Shipments, *Oracle Order Management User's Guide*
- When the RMS ships the components, the OEM is notified. The OEM reports the drop ship purchase order of the components received, and it updates the drop ship sales orders to Shipped status
- The Auto Receive Components concurrent request receives the components into the MP organization based on the shipping Lead Time set in shipping networks of the OEM and the MP.
- Payments to the RMS and the MP are similar to payments to standard purchasing and subcontracting, respectively.



The details of the process are:

- 1. Planned Order of A in ASCP is released as a purchase order in the OEM.
- **2.** Planned Order of B (prepositioned component) is released as a purchase order in the MP.
- 3. The Interlock Manager concurrent request:
 - Picks the replenishment purchase orders of pre-positioned components B in the MP, and creates a drop ship sales order for B in the OEM
 - Picks purchase orders of outsourced Assembly A in the OEM and creates:
 - WIP job for A in the MP organization
 - Replenishment purchase order for Synchronized ship component C in the MP and drop ship sales order for C in the OEM
 - Makes allocations for the discrete JOB component requirements
- 4. Drop ship purchase orders are created from the drop ship sales orders.
- **5.** The RMS ships components to the MP, and the OEM creates logical drop ship purchase order receipts for components B and C in the OEM organization. This action sets the corresponding drop ship sales order line status of B and C to Shipped.

- **6.** The Auto Receive Components concurrent request selects the component shipments in the OEM and creates purchase order receipts in the MP.
- 7. Purchase Orders of outsourced assemblies are received in the OEM organization.
- **8.** The Process Receiving Transaction Processor selects assembly receipts in the OEM and completes the discrete job in the MP. This action also back flushes components B and C in the MP.

Multi-Level Outsourcing

You can set up your system to outsource subassemblies at several levels of the final assembly. In the following example, A is the final assembly containing subassemblies D, B, and C. Using the Subcontracting application, you can set up your system to outsource all subassemblies and the final assembly or to outsource only a specified number of subassemblies and the final assembly. The only condition is that the outsourced assembly must return to the OEM from the MP before it is sent to the customer or sent to another MP for further processing.



Outsourcing Phantom Assemblies

Subcontracting supports the outsourcing of phantom assemblies. You can define phantom bills of material (BOM) for design control purposes, and you can use the same BOM structure for outsourcing. Interlock Manager compresses the phantom BOM to a single-level bill of material with all the regular components and processes, making them similar to standard assemblies.

In this diagram, D is a phantom assembly and all others are standard assemblies and components. Assembly B is outsourced. The same phantom BOM structure is defined both in the OEM and the MP organizations, and all other setup steps are the same.



When Interlock Manager processes the subcontracting order of outsourced assembly B, it also compresses phantom assemblies and then processes the assembly as it would any other assembly.

This diagram illustrates Assembly B after BOM Compression.



All other execution processes are the same.

You can also outsource assemblies with multi-level phantoms. Interlock Manager compresses the BOM and then processes them as standard BOM.

Outsourcing Lot and Serial-Controlled Items

You can outsource lot and serial-controlled components and assemblies using Subcontracting. To do so:

- Items are defined as lot or serial-controlled items in the OEM organization and as standard items in the MP organization.
- Components are shipped in the OEM by lot and serial number. Components are received without lot and serial numbers in the MP because the MP is a simulation organization and there is no need to simulate with lot and serial numbers.
- Outsourced assembly is received in the OEM, and lot and serial numbers are created for the assemblies.
- Interlock Manager allocates replenishment sales orders (shipped using lot and serials) for the outsourced assemblies (received with lot and serials are created in OEM).
- Subcontracting Workbench displays allocations and replenishment sales order allocated and consumed for the outsourced assembly. However, the workbench does not display the lot and serial numbers of components shipped and assemblies received. You can track these using allocations.

Troubleshooting

This chapter covers the following topics:

- Overview
- Interlock Manager
- Auto Receive Components
- Process Receiving Transactions

Overview

Oracle Subcontracting, works effectively if you closely follow the setup steps described in Chapter 2 of this guide. If you set up subcontracting incorrectly, then some of the subcontracting concurrent programs will not process the data and the execution process will not function properly. You must correct an erroneus data setup and rerun the processes.

Use the checkpoints provided in this chapter to verify whether concurrent programs are not processing the data.

Interlock Manager

You can classify Interlock Manager process steps into three sets:

- 1. Creating WIP jobs in the MP organization. During this process, you can view subcontracting orders on the workbench. If WIP jobs are not created, then the subcontracting order is not visible on the Subcontracting Workbench.
- **2.** Create replenishment Sales orders. You can view replenishment orders on the Subcontracting Workbench.
- **3.** Allocate replenishment orders in accordance with subcontracting order requirements.

The Interlock Manager concurrent request executes all steps at once if the data is correctly set up. If the setup is not complete, then Interlock Manager may execute only a few steps or it may not execute any steps. Review the setup and make the necessary corrections.

Problem at Step 1: WIP Jobs Are Not Created in the MP Organization

Any of the following issues can cause this problem. Verify and correct the setup.

- The profile MO: Default Operating Unit is not set to the operating unit of the OEM organization
- The profile MO: Security is not set
- Inventory Periods are not opened in the MP organization
- WIP Parameters are not defined for the MP organization
- Customer and supplier relationships are not defined in the OEM and MP organizations
- Check the validity of BOM and components in the MP organization
- Check and ensure that routing does not exist in the MP organization
- Ensure that OEM and MP organizations are not Process, WMS, or EAM enabled organizations
- Check that components and assemblies are defined in the OEM and MP organizations as outsourced assemblies and are pre-positioned or synchronized components respectively. If this is the problem, then you must cancel the current PO and create a new PO with the same details.

Problem at Step 2: Interlock Is Not Creating Replenishment Orders

- Shipping networks are not defined for the OEM and MP
- No valid price exists for the components
- Document sequence is not defined for the Order Management transaction type associated in the shipping networks of OEM to the MP
- Profile sequential numbering is not set as Partially Used or Always used

Problem at Step 3: Replenishment Sales Orders are Not Allocated

In the case of synchronized components if the replenishment sales order is created, it will always be allocated, so this issue might not arise. In the case of prepositioned components, which would be a common problem, allocations are made to the existing replenishment sales orders.

- For Chargeable Subcontracting, the sales price of the replenishment sales order is different than the component price of the subcontracting order (you can see both the prices on the workbench).
- Replenishment sales order shipment date is earlier than the requirement date of the component.

Auto Receive Components

If auto receive is not receiving the components in the MP organization after shipping the components in the OEM organization, then these problems could occur:

- Replenishment sales order ship date plus shipment lead-time defined in the shipping networks between OEM to the MP is less than the current date (date at which the Auto Receive Components concurrent request is run).
- Purchasing periods are not open.

Process Receiving Transactions

If the Process Receiving Transactions concurrent request does not complete WIP jobs in the MP organization, then subcontracting order components may not be fully allocated.

A

Windows and Navigator Paths

This appendix covers the following topics:

• Windows and Navigator Paths

Windows and Navigator Paths

This table lists typical navigator paths. Text in brackets ([]) indicates a button.

Your system administrator may have customized your navigator.

Window Name	Navigation Path
Additional Organization Information	Inventory > Setup > Organizations > Organizations [Others]
Customers	Order Management > Customers > Standard
Customer/Supplier Association	Inventory > Setup > Organizations > Organizations [Others] > Customer/Supplier Association
Find Organization Items	Inventory > Items > Organization Items
Netting	Payables > Payments > Entry > Netting > Netting Agreement
Organization	Inventory > Setup > Organizations > Organizations
Organization Item	Inventory > Items > Organization Items > Find Organization Items [Find]

Window Name	Navigation Path
Organization Parameters	Inventory > Setup > Organizations > Organizations [Others] > Inventory Information
Segment Values	General Ledger > Setup > Financials > Values
Shipping Networks	Inventory > Setup > Organizations > Shipping Networks
Suppliers	Purchasing > Payables > Suppliers > Entry
Transaction Sources	Accounts Receivable > Setup > Transactions > Transaction Sources
Transaction Types	Order Management > Setup > Transaction Types > Define
Transaction Types (Receivables)	Accounts Receivable > Setup > Transactions > Transaction Types
Subcontracting Workbench	Subcontracting > Workbench

Β

Subcontracting in Oracle Daily Business Intelligence

Subcontracting in Oracle Daily Business Intelligence

If you enable Subcontracting and Oracle Daily Business Intelligence (DBI), then some DBI dashboards and reports will be affected. The effect is summarized in the following sections.

See the Oracle Daily Business Intelligence User Guide and Oracle Daily Business Intelligence Implementation Guide for more information about DBI.

Inventory Management Dashboard and Reports

If Subcontracting is enabled, then:

- Inventory turns calculations include cost of goods shipped (COGS) for subcontracting components.
- The Manufacturing Partner (MP) appears in the Organization parameter, but data associated with the MP does not appear.

Manufacturing Management Dashboard and Reports

If Subcontracting is enabled, then the MP appears in the Organization parameter, but data associated with the MP does not appear.

Product Cost Management Dashboard and Reports

If Subcontracting is enabled, then:

• The MP appears in the Organization parameter, but data associated with the MP does not appear.

- The COGS calculation includes sales orders for subcontracting components. In the dashboard and reports, sales orders for subcontracting components are not distinguished from other sales orders.
- Fulfilled value includes sales order lines of type Subcontracting.
- The product gross margin includes the margin from shipping subcontracting components.
- The product gross margin report includes Return Material Authorizations from the MP against sales orders for subcontracting components.

Warehouse Management Dashboard and Reports

If Subcontracting is enabled, then the MP appears in the Organization parameter, but data associated with the MP does not appear.

Glossary

Original Equipment Manufacturer (OEM)

A company that owns the product designs that it sells, and manufactures the products either in its own factory or by outsourcing to Manufacturing Partners (MP).

Manufacturing Partner (MP)

A company that provides manufacturing services, and manufactures assemblies and products for OEMs.

Chargeable Subcontracting

In Chargeable Subcontracting, the Original Equipment Manufacturer (OEM) completely outsources the manufacturing of an assembly to an Manufacturing Partner (MP) and makes a provisional sale of components by invoicing the MP. The OEM retains the ownership of the components even after registering the sale of components. Chargeable subcontracting support is only for Japan, Taiwan, and Korea

Buy/Sell Subcontracting

In Buy/Sell Subcontracting the Original Equipment Manufacturer (OEM) completely outsources the manufacturing of an assembly to a Manufacturing Partner (MP) by buying the assembly from the MP and most importantly, sells the components to the MP that are consumed in the manufacturing of the assembly at the MP's premises. Buy/Sell subcontracting support is available for all countries.

Outsourced Assembly

Assembly item that is designed by the OEM, and outsourced to a MP for manufacturing at the latter's site.

Subcontracting Components

Components sent by the OEM to the MP for the manufacture of outsourced assemblies.

Pre-positioned

Components are shipped to the MP without reference to any subcontracting order ahead of assembly requirements. When the subcontracting order is created, these components are hard allocated.

Synchronized

Components shipped along with the order, to the MP with references to specific subcontracting orders.

Subcontracting Order

Purchase order (or Blanket Release) created by the OEM to procure outsourced assemblies from the MP.

Replenishment PO

Purchase order created for the MP in the Subcontracting process to procure subcontracting components from the OEM. This purchase order is not visible on the Subcontracting Workbench. The PO is also closed for invoicing.

Replenishment SO

Sales order created in the Subcontracting process to ship subcontracting components to the MP.

Allocations

Pegging of replenishment sales orders created in the OEM organizations in accordance with component requirements for the manufacture of outsourced assemblies at the MP site.

Index

A

Accounting Process costs and prices, 5-3 replenishment sales orders – accounting transactions, 5-4 subcontracting orders – accounting transactions, 5-6 Accounting Process Overview overview of accounting process, 5-1 Accounts, 2-25 Associating Customers and Suppliers setup, 2-15 Auto Receive components troubleshooting, 9-3 Auto Receive Components concurrent request, 3-18

В

BOM for Outsourced Assemblies setup, 2-24
Business Flows drop ship components from RMS to MP, 8-1 modeling components for drop ship, 8-1 multi-level outsourcing, 8-8 outsourcing lot and serial-controlled items, 8-9 outsourcing phantom assemblies, 8-8 planning drop ship components, 8-5 process execution drop ship components, 8-6
Buy/Sell Subcontracting Accounting Process, 5-10

С

Chargeable Subcontracting Order management transaction types setup, 2-29 Standard Cost of Components and Assemblies Setup, 2-31 transaction source setup, 2-28 Chargeable Subcontracting Accounts setup, 2-25 **Concurrent Programs** Subcontracting Process, 3-13 Concurrent Requests Auto Receive Components, 3-18 Interlock Manager, 3-13 Process Receiving Transactions, 3-20 reconciliation manager, 3-16 **Confirmation Report** external mode, 6-4 internal mode, 6-9 Consumption Adjustments, 4-8 Costs and Prices, 5-3 Customers and Suppliers setup, 2-13

D

Daily Business Intelligence (DBI), B-1 Defining Cost Groups for MP Organizations Seiban-Based manufacturing, 7-5 Defining Project Definitions Seiban-Based manufacturing, 7-7 Defining WIP Parameters, 2-8 Drop Ship Components from RMS to MP Flow, 8-1

F

Features, 1-7

G

Glossary, Glossary-1

I

Interlock Manager concurrent request, 3-13 troubleshooting, 9-1 Item Definitions defining subcontracting components (MP), 2-23 defining subcontracting components (OEM), 2-22 setup, 2-17

Μ

Manufacturing Partner (MP) Organizations setup, 2-8 Modeling Components for Drop Ship, 8-1 Multi-Level Outsourcing, 8-8

Ν

Netting Agreements setup, 2-41

0

Organization Items setup, 7-11 Original Equipment Manufacturer (OEM) Organizations setup, 2-5 Outsourced Assembly with Prepositioned and synchronized Components process execution, 3-11 Outsourced Assembly with Prepositioned and Synchronized Components Overview, 3-5 Outsourced Assembly with Prepositioned components process execution, 3-9 Outsourced Assembly with Pre-positioned Components Overview, 3-3 Outsourced Assembly with Synchronized Components Overview, 3-2 Outsourcing Lot and Serial-Controlled Items, 8-9 Outsourcing Phantom Assemblies, 8-8 Overview outsourced assembly with prepositioned and synchronized components, 3-5 outsourced assembly with pre-positioned components, 3-3 outsourced assembly with synchronized components, 3-2 planning, 3-1 setting up, 2-2 subcontracting overview, 1-1 troubleshooting, 9-1 workbench, 4-1

Ρ

Planning Drop Ship Components, 8-5 Price Lists for Subcontracting Components setup, 2-32 Process Consumption Adjustments, 4-10 **Process Execution** outsourced assembly with prepositioned and synchronized components, 3-11 outsourced assembly with prepositioned components, 3-9 outsourced assembly with synchronized components, 3-7 Process Execution Drop Ship Components, 8-6 **Process Receiving Transactions** concurrent request, 3-20 processing logic, 3-21 troubleshooting, 9-3 **Process Steps** overview, 2-2 **Profile Options** setting up, 2-4 Purchase Price of an Outsourced Assembly setup, 2-35

R

Receivables Transaction Type setup, 2-27

Reconciliation Manager concurrent request, 3-16 Replenishment Sales Orders – Accounting Transactions, 5-4 Reports Confirmation Report, 6-4 Cost Update Analysis Report, 6-10 Order Report, 6-1 overview, 6-1

S

Seiban-Based Manufacturing, 7-1 defining cost groups for MP organizations, 7-5 defining project definitions, 7-7 organization items, 7-11 planning, 7-12 setup, 7-1 subcontracting execution, 7-13 Seiban Organizations setup, 7-2 Setting Up accounting, 2-25 associating customers and suppliers, 2-15 BOM for outsourced assemblies, 2-24 customers and suppliers, 2-13 item definitions, 2-17 Manufacturing Partner (MP) organizations, 2-8 netting agreement, 2-41 Order Management Transaction Types, 2-29 Original Equipment Manufacturer (OEM) organizations, 2-5 outsourced assemblies in OEM, 2-17 overview, 2-2 price lists for subcontracting components, 2-32 project definitions, 7-7 purchase price of an outsourced assembly, 2-35 receivables transaction type, 2-27 Seiban-Based manufacturing, 7-1 Seiban Organization items, 7-11 Seiban organizations, 7-2 shipping network, 2-37 sourcing rules, 2-40 standard cost of components and assemblies, 2-31

subcontracting components (OEM), 2-22 transaction source, 2-28 WIP parameters, 2-8 Setting Up Profile Options, 2-4 Setup Steps overview, 2-2 Shipping Network setup, 2-37 Sourcing Rules setup, 2-40 Subcontracting: Confirmation Report reports, 6-4 Subcontracting: Cost Update Analysis Report reports, 6-10 Subcontracting: Order Report reports, 6-1 Subcontracting Execution Seiban-Based manufacturing, 7-13 Subcontracting Orders – Accounting Transactions, 5-6 Subcontracting Planning, 3-1 overview, 3-1 Subcontracting - Planning Seiban-Based manufacturing, 7-12 Subcontracting Process Execution, 3-6

Т

Troubleshooting auto receive components, 9-3 interlock manager, 9-1 overview, 9-1 process receiving transactions, 9-3

W

Windows and Navigator Paths, A-1 WIP Parameters setup, 2-8 Workbench consumption adjustments, 4-8 overview, 4-1 replenishment orders, 4-5 subcontracting orders, 4-1